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HEARING ON THE CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION,
ADOPTION, AND FAMILY SERVICES ACT

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1992

HouUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATION,
CoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABRBOR,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., Room
2257, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Major R. Owens, Chair-
man, presiding.

Mermbers present: Representatives Owens, Payne, Serrano, Bal-
lenger, Klug, Goodling, and Jones,

Staff present: Maria Cuprill, Wanser Green, Laurence Peters,
Sylvia Hacaj, Robert MacDonald, Alan Lovesee, and Sally Lovejoy.

Chairman Owgns. The Subcommittee on Select Education will
come to order.

Today’s hearing on the Child Abuse Prevention, Adoption, and
Family Services Act will focus on the role of the National Center
on Child Abuse and Neglect; the role of the U.S. Advisory Board on
Child Abuse and Neglect; expansion of child abuse, adoption, and
family services programs; and issues of child abuse fatalities.

The General Accounting Office, in its testimony before the sub-
committee on May 9, 1991, raised serious concerns about the ability
of the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect to perform its
leadership role in identifying, preventing, and treating child abuse
and neglect.

They also questioned the ability of Health and Human Services
to manage its grant workload, warning that NCCAN could repeat
past administrative failures if concrete steps were not taken to cor-
rect. shortages in staffing and resources.

Although NCCAN was being reorganized into the new Adminis-
tration for Children and Families at the time, GAO advised the
subcommittee to consider either reducing its expectations for
NCCAN or providing other avenues for achieving the goals out-
lincd in the legislation if NCCAN issues and programs were not
given priority atte..iion.

Today we want to determine the extent of the progress made by
NCCAN over the last 9 months and, based on this assessment,
make a recommendation on the length of the reauthorization for
this component.

I will return to the issues raised in my opening statement when
we resume. At this point, 1'd like to yield to Mr. Payne for an open-
ing statement.
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Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Let me commend you for calling this very important hearing this
morning to enable our subcommittee to evaluate the progress being
made under the Child Abuse Prevention, Adoption, and Family
Services Act.

During these difficult economic times, family problems often
worsen as a result of increased stress and anxiety. For this reason,
it is more important than ever that we emphasize child abuse pre-
vention and early intervention programs.

We know how serious the problem has become. Over the past 10
years, reports of child abuse and neglect have more than doubled.
The explosion of illegal drug activities have taken a heavy toll on
families, and thousands of children struggle to cope with their par-
ents’ drug abuse problems. Unfortunately, a number of newborns
now begin life with illegal drugs in their system as a result of their
mother’s addiction.

As a sponsor of the bill to reauthorize the Abandoned Infants As-
sistance Act, I am grateful for the support I received from the
Chairman of the Select Education Subcommittee and my colleagues
in the last session of Congress for this important legislation which
aims to prevent the abandonment of infants and to keep families
together when it is in the best interests of the child.

Child abuse is a terrible tragedy, but it can be prevented. We
need to offer families the support they need to confront the prob-
lems that lead to violence and abuse.

Mr. Chairman, I hope this hearing today will help us build on
our efforts to give all children the stable and happy future that
th%y deserve.

hairman Owens. Thank you, Mr. Payne.

We are pleased to have with us this morning the ranking
member of the full Education and Labor Committee, who will lead
with his testimony when we resume.

We are going to have to recess for 5 to 7 minutes for a vote.

[Recess.]

Chairman OWENs. The subcommittee will come to order.

Mr. Goodling.

STATEMENT OF LESLEY D. WIMBERLY, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF _STATE VOCAL ORGANIZATIONS (NASVO),
PRESENTED BY THE HONORABLE WILLIAM F. GOODLING, REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA Py

Mr. GoODLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate your
giving me the opportunity to read the testimony.

When I talk about case work in my district, I probably get as
many calls on this issue as anything else. Many times it's parents
who believe they have been abused. Having been an educator most
of my life, I saw this, what I would term, first-hand parent abuse.

So many times what has happened then, the child has really suf-
fered as they were bounced from one agency to the next agency,
then to a group home, and then eventually, at the wonderful age of
18, kicked out and left to fend for themselves.

So I think the testimony that 1 have to read to you is very, very
important as part of the hearing material you will study. I have a
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collage that I will also give to the members from my local newspa-
pers about some of the issues that I will be talking about.

Mr. Chairman, this testimony is from Lesley D. Wimberly, who is
a Commissioner for the California Child Welfare Strategic Plan-
ning Commission. '

“T must first apologize for my not being able to attend this hear-
ing personally. I had prior commitments to a court of law that
could not be broken. However, I have sent a representative of our
organization in my place to provide your committee members with
whatever questions you wish answered—"' one of those is from my
district “—and so if you have any questions that you want them to
answer, they would be available to answer them.

“T have read the agenda list and noticed that those who are ap-
pearing before this subcommittee are of disciplines involved with
the child protection system. I regret that only NASVO and its
VOCAL chapters are represented here by my own testimony, and
theve appears no other representative of the family unit or the ‘cli-
ents’ of the child protection system.

“It seems inherent in government to look to those who work in
the bureaucracy for information regarding specific issues and fund-
ing, rather than those who will be most affected by any actions or
recourse taken by that bureaucracy.

“I find that unfortunate, for no one can begin to get the whole
picture without hearing from all sides of any issue. However, we
are here today, and for that, honorable committee members, we
thank you.”

1 noticed in Mr. Payne’s opening remarks, he emphasized what I
try to emphasize. How can we keep the families together, whenever
possible?

“No one can deny that children are abused throughout our coun-
try and that, as a responsible people, we are obligated to protect
those most vulnerable of our citizens. But while we move to protect
this specific population and to promote a government protection
over this population, we must take care that in our zeal to protect
we do not abuse the innocent. The innocent I speak of are not just
the families, but more importantly, the very children we all seek to
serve.

“In the early 1980s, child protection was the political issue of the
decade. Hurriedly, laws were enacted to (1) mandate reporting, (2)
provide immunities to those who report, (3) and provide heavy pen-
alties in the law to punisa those who abuse,

# ‘I cannot think of anyone who was against this movement at
that time. We failed, however, in our haste to provide the basics of
an accountable, professional child protective system.

“We did not provide funding for a training criteria with certifica-
tion, so that those on the front line of intervention would have the
skills, tools, and knowledge with which to handle emergency re-
sponse with accuracy.

“We did not provide funding to promote intensive family services
for those who were impoveristied or dysfunctional, which, accord-
ing to the latest studies, comprises 90 percent of those families in
the system,

“We did not treat the child holistically, seeking to find the best
remedies for his or her problems. Instead, we ripped them away
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from the community, their neighborhood and school, and most im-
portant, their families. We did not honor the child’s cultural or
ethnic roots, nor the child’s wish to continue connection with those
roots.

“Instead, we formed an immense bureaucratic machine that
moved as a huge, deaf cyclops, focusing on the report of a child ‘at
risk’ or alleging abuse. Then this cyclops, seeing only its function
to ‘protect, stumbles into the fragile world of the child, not hear-
ing its cries, or the cries of the family.

“This huge cyclops also could not see or understand what either
his left or right hand was doing, and so a fragmented services
system was born. It continues to gorge on billions of taxpayer’s dol-
lars, with little going to those who did its bidding at the front end.

“The children are passed from foster home to group home and
back again, their parents devastated financially, left without the
means to either contact or visit their child; except those lucky few
whose visits are by a soda machine at a county office for 1 hour
every 2 weeks.

“This well-meaning monster is consuming our families, our gov-
ernment funds, and worst of all, our Nation’s children.

“One might even hold such a monstrous device as a well-mean-
ing innocent, except for the fact that the children it holds in its
protective grip are not any safer than when they were taken away
from home.

“According to a recent study on foster care, child abuse occurs
ten (10) times more frequent in fost~~ care than in the child’s
home. This is because the foster care -stem is in crisis due to the
tremendous numbers of children being placed and remaining in
placement, and the 10 percent decrease in foster honies.

“We are stuck with a lower level of qualifications to become a
foster parent, no standard of inspection or enough personnel to in-
spect foster homes, and the result of the high intervention is a rise
in the population in each home.

“Overcrowding an unsupervised foster home breeds abuse. Later,
these children are ‘dumped’ out into the streets, with a bus ticket
and some money at 18: no family no educational future, no roots,
and nowhere to go. States across the Nation are reporting a higher
prison population with the majority of inmates coming from the
foster and State institutional care homes.

“T cannot believe for an instant that this is what anyone present
at this hearing wants for our American children. Certainly not
even those who work in thc system, and most definitely not those
who work in our government. The children and families of this
Nation deserve better.

“Recommendations: 1 understand that this subcommittee may be
looking into another approach to protecting at-risk or abused chil-
dren, and that this may be accomplished through the educational
system.

“] strongly advise, that with the deterioration of our present
child protection system and the tremendous fiscal burden it has
presented State and county governments throughout this Nation,
that before entering into another ‘Brave New World’ or creating
policy that will be ‘On the Cutting Edge,’ that we first deal with
the system at hand.



“We need:

“1. The funding encouragement for training academies for emer-
gency response workers, This training will include among other
issues, childhood development, questioning techniques, use of elec-
tronic recording devices during interviews, cultural sensitivity, and
so forth; holding credentials and license, make the workers ac-
countable to their job performance and their clients through our
children and families. Without accountability, there can be no pro-
fessionalism.

“2 The funding encouragement for the establishment of family
preservation services, such as Maryland’s program, or Georgia
PUP, or Washington State’s Home Builders. Such programs have
been demonstrated to reduce the fiscal responsibility at State and
county levels as much as 80 percent. This keeps the child in their
family environment, assists dysfunctional or poor families (80 or 90
percent of the entire caseload), and lowers the attrition rate among
social workers (they're happier helping than taking children
away.)”

Her conclusion: “As a Commissioner for the California Child
Welfare Strategic Planning Commission, I have spent hours meet-
ing with those from the inside and outside of the system. We have
discussed and re-discussed areas of recponsibility and change.
There are some solutions, but creating any new area of the present
system will achieve only further chaos.

“As the President of VOCAL's national entity, I hope that the
members of this subcommittee will take care in their move for fur-
ther policy regarding familics and children. I pray that you all will
begin a new policy of listening to the families you are to serve.

‘““More intervention is not what these families need. What they
need is a professional and accountable system that assists the child
to fulfill its inherent right for a future; that they reach adulthood
having experienced a safe, healthy, and nurturing environment.

“The resulting sense of self-worth, coupied with equal access to
resources will empower them to develop their unique potential so
thut they mature realizing a strong sense of responsibility to self,
culture, and society.

“To achieve these goals, a child needs a family. To provide that
nurturing environment, families need a supportive, accountable
system; not division and the loss of their children.

“Thank you for allowing VOCAL’s families and children the op-
portunity to speak today. We pray that we've made a difference.”

And I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to read the
testimony.

[The prepared statement of Lesley D. Wimberly fol'ows:]
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NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE VOCAL ORGANIZATIONS

VALUING THE AMERICAN FAMILY

UNITED STATES HOUSE OP REPRESENTATIVES
SELECT SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

HEARINGS
Thursday, February 27, 1992

TESTIMONY of: The National Association of State VOCAL
Orqganizations (NASVO), Lesley D, Wimberly, Pres.

Poat Otfice Box 1314, Orangevale, Ca 95662
(916)863-7470

INTRODUCTION:

I must first apolomze for my not being able to attend this hearing
personally. T had prior carmitments to a court of law that could not be broken.
However, T have senl a representative of our organization ininy place to provide
your camuttec mmbers with whatever questions you wish answered.

I have read the agenda 1ist and noticed that those who ate appearing before
this subcannittee are of the disciplines involved with the child protection
system. I regret that only NASVO and it's VOGAL chapters are represented here
by my own testimony, and there appears no other representative the famiy unit
ot the "clienta” ot the child protection system. It seana inherent an govetnment
to ook to those who wotk in the burcaucracy for intormatien reqarding specific
155ues and funding, rather than those who will be most ettected by any actions
or recourse taken by that bureaucracy., I tind that unfortunate, for no one can
begin to get the whole picture without hearing fram all sides of any assue.
Huiever, we ave here today, and for that, honorable cumuttee mesets, we thank
you,

COVERNMENT INTERVENTION ON BEHALK OF QUILDREN:

No one can deny that chaldien are abused throughout. our country, and that
as a respunsible people, we are oblagated to protect those most vulnerable of our
citizens., But, while we move to protect this specific population, and to pramwte
a goveriawent protection over this population, we wst take carce that 1n our zeal
to ptotect we do not abuse the inrocent. The 1nnocent I speak of are not just
the families, but mote impottantly, the very children we all seck to setve.

In the early 1980's, child ptotection was the political i1ssue of the
decade. Hurriedly laws wete enacted to (1) mandate reporting, (2) provide
immmities to those who report, {3) and provided heavy penalties in the law to
punish those who abuse. T cannot think of anyone who was agiinst this movanent
at that time. We failed, however, in our haste to provide the iasics ol an
accountable, professianal child protective system,

We did not. provide tunding for a training criteria with cettification, so
that those on the fronmt line of interventiun would have the zkills, toois, and
kuowledye with which to handle emwigency response with accuracy. We did not
provide funding te pramvte intensive family servaows for those who were
inpoverished or dysiunctional, which, acrording to the latest studics, caprises
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of 90% of those families in the sys ... We did not treat the child holistically,
seeking to find the best remsdies for his or her problems. Instcad we ripped
them away fram the commmty, their neighborhood and school, and most important,
their families. We did not honcr the child's cultural and ethnic roots, nor the
child's wish to canlinue connection with those roots.

Instead, we formad an immense bureaucratic machine that moved as a huge,
deaf, cyclops, focusing an the report of a child "at risk" or alleging abuse.
Then this cyclops sesing only it's function to "protect”, stumbles into the
fragile world of the child, not hearing it's cries, or the cries of the tamily.
This huge cyclops also could not sse or understard what cither his left o right
hand was doing, and so a fragmnted services system was born. It continues to
yorge on billions of tuxpayer's dollars, with little going to those who did it's
biddint at the front end'. The children are rassed from foster hame to group
hane and back again, their parents devastated financially, left without the neans
to either cantact or visit their ehild. Escept thoow lucky few whose visits are
by a soda mchine at a ccunty ottice tor one hour vvery two weeka. This well-
eamng monster is consuming our tamilies, our govermment tunds, and worst of
all, our nation's children.

One maqlit even hold such a mmstrous devise as a well -mcaning innocent,
ercept for the fact that the chuldien it holds 1n it's protective grip ate not
any sater than when they are taken tram hame, According a receit study on
toster cate, child abuse oceurs ten (10) times more frequent in tocter cate than
in the child's hame. Thig 1o becauge the foster cate systum i in crims due ta
the tremendous humbers ot children being plavid and tusuming an placement, and
the ten percent dectease in foster humes. We are stuck with a lower level of
qualitications to become a foster parent. no standard of inspectian ot enough
personnel to inspect. foster homes, and the result of the high antervention, 1s
a rise in ¢he populatien 1n each hame, overcrowding an unsupervised foster home
breeds abuse. Later, these childien are "dQurped” out into the stivets, with a
s ticket and some momey at eighteen: no family, no educatimal ftuture, no
toots. and no where to gu.  States actoss the mation ate repotting a higher
priscn population with the mjority of immates caming trem the tostor and state
institutional care homes.

I carnot believe for an inotant. that this 1 what anyone ptesent at this
heating wants tor our Aactican chldren. certmnly not even those who wotk in
the systen, and most defimtely not thove who work 1n our government.  The
children and tamilies ot this nation deserve better.

RECCMMENTATTONS ©

1 understand that this subcoammittee may be looking mto another approach
to protecting at-risk or abased staldren, and that this may be accamplished
through tha educational systen. 1 strongly advire, that with the detevioration
ot our ptesent child protection system and the trenendous tiscal burden it has

tn California, the attrition rate amoay tyone line case
wotkers is 60%-80%. dapendiny on the county.

American Civil Libarties Union. Ghildeen's Prosest 193¢,
Washinyton., D.C.
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ptesented state and county governments throughout this nation, that before
entering into another "Brave New World" or creating pelicy thar will be “on the
Cutting Edge" that we first deal with the system at hand.

We need:

0 the funding encourayanent for training acedenies for emergency response
workers. Thig training will include anong other issues, childhood
developmerit, questioning techniques, use of electronic recurding devises
during inter ‘‘ews, cultural senmsitivity, etc. Holding credentials and
license, make the workers ACOOUNTABLE to their job pelLformance and their
clienty (children and families). Without accountability, there can ke no
professionalism,

o the funding encouragement for the establishment of family preservation
services, such as Maryland's program, or Georgia PUP (Prevent Unnecessary
Placement ), or Hashington state's Ham: Builders. Such programs have been
demonstrated to reduce the fiscal recponsibility at state and county
levels as much ug 80%. This keeps the child in their family enviromment,
assists dysfunctional or poer familiss (80 - 908% of all caseloads), and
lowers the attrition trate among sccial workers (they're happier helping
than taking children away).

As o Commissionor for the California Child Welfare Strategic Planning
Camizsion. I have spent howurs meeting with those fram the inside and outsi s of
the systan. We have discutged, and re-discussed areas of responsibilivy and
change. Thete are sane solutions, but creating any new armof the present system
will achieve only further chaos.

As the Presidont of YOCAL's naticnal entity. T hope that the manbers of
this Sub-Cammittes will take care in their move for further policy regarding
families and children, I pray that you all will begin a new policy of listening
to the famlies you are to ferve. More intervention is not what these families
need. What we need, is a professicnal and accountable system that assists the
chiild to fulfill it's inherent right for a future: “that they reach adulthood
having experienced a safe, healthy and nurturing envirammemt. The resulting
sence of self-worth, coupled equal access to resources, will empoucer them to
develop their unique potentiala, so that theg mature realizing a strong sense of
respansibility to self, culture and society’™, 7o ackieve these goals, a child
teeds a family. To provide that nurturing environment, femilies need a
supportive, sccountable system; not devision, and the loss of their children.

Thank you for allowing VOCAL's families and children the opportunity to
spoak today. We pray that we've n-de a difference.

' ¢aliformia Child Welfare Strateg:c Planning Commssion,
1962, Sacraments, CA THE VIS]ON,
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Chairman OweNs. Would the distinguished ranking member of
the full committee care to take questions?

M. CoobpLiNG. Yes, I would be happy to.

Chairman OwWENS. We've been joined by two additional members
of tlie committee, Mr. Serrano and Mr. Ballenger, the ranking
member of this subcommittee.

I yield to Mr. Ballenger for an npening statem nt and for ques-
tions if he would like to make &} ~.

Mr. BALLENGER. Mr. Chairm ., 1 ad an opening statement. It's
very short, and if possible, I w 1id j. st enter it into the record.

[The prepared statement of 1. = “ ass Ballenger follows:]

STATEMENT OF HoN. Cass BALLENGER, A REPRESENTATIVE 1N CONGRESS FROM THE
StaTE oF NorTH CAROLINA

Mr. Chairman, I want to welcome the witaesses here todav, especially Dr. Susan
Wells, Director of the Child Maltreatment Fatalities Project in Chapel Hill, North
Carolina. It is always a pleasure to have experts from my home State testify before
this subcommittee and I know that Dr. Wells can provide us with valuahble informa-
tion on ways to reduce the number of child fatalities as a result of child abuse and
neglect. She is well recognized in the child protection field and I am looking forward
to hearing her views ac well as the views of the other witnesses today.

Thank you.

Mr. BALLENGER. At the present time, I don't really have any
questions. I'll pass 1t back to you.

Chairman OwENs. Mr. Serrano.

Mr. SERRANO. Mr. Chairman, I just want to thank you for the op-
portunity to participate in this hearing, certainly to deal with this
very important issue, and to thank the gentleman for coming
before us and giving us this testimony.

Chairman OWENS. Mr. Payne, do you have any questions?

Mr. PaynNE. I agree with many of the statements here. I hope
that we can com: up with new approaches in attempting to help
these young people in need, and look forward to working with the
committee to come up with some solution.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman OWENS. My only comment is that the Child Protection
Systen, which is beyond the jurisdiction of this committee, is blun-
dering, ineffactive, and out of control.

We are here to bring attention to this most ineffective system.
We are here to try to channel the attention of the decision-makers
so that we may get more funds and more effort in the front end of
the effort co prevent child abuse.

We want to protect children, but in the process, unless the
system is made effective and more efficient, we know it can make
blunders and end up hurting families.

In that respect, I think our purposes are the same, once the
system is improved and really working effectively. If it gets the
kind of high visibility it deserves, and if we have the kind of re-
sources we need, all of these concerns can be taken care of at the
same time.

I thank the gentleman for his statements.

Mr. GoonLiNG. All the cameras were at the hearing downstairs,
Mr. Chairman. I suggested that this hearing may be more impor-
tant than the math and science hearing downstairs and perhaps

"
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they should bring half of the cameras up here, but I noticed none
of them came.

Chairman OweNs. We thank you for your presence. It gives us
more visibility. I would like to return to my opening statement and
complete it.

The challenges faced by the Nation resulting from the dramatic
increase in reported child abuse and neglect as well as family vio-
lence, demand that strong leadership aiso be provided by NCCAN'’s
Advisory Board.

Secretary Iouis Sullivan, at the December 6, 1991, National
Meeting on Child Abuse and Neglect, told the audience that, ‘The
advisory board has been a catalyst for change on behalf of < “used
and neglected children.”

The advisory board, made up of volunteers, has exceeded our ex-
pectations. The two reports they have completed are impressive
testaments of the work of an exceptionally dedicated group of
public servants.

Their recommendations will be key in determining the Federal
role in this area, as well as serving as a guide in addressing the
painful and tragic problem of child abuse and neglect. The project-
ed authorization of $1 million for the board wil' ensure the con-
tinuation of its vitally important work.

NCCAN’s failure to address its responsibilities has been buffered
by the advisory board’s success; therefore, the advisory board de-
serves the support of Congress for an expanded role.

Paramount to this discussion is the function of the State pro-
grams addressing child abuse and neglect prevention and treat-
ment activities. A tremendous effort is made with meager re-
sou “ces.

We must woncer how a Nation that allocates, without a mo-
ment’s hesitation, over $100 billion for the S&L scandal, finds $20
million adequate for grants to States to improve child protective
services for our most precious resource—our children. I strongly
support higher authorizations for these programs, as well as for
adoption and family services programs.

We must also focus our attention on the vexing issue of child
abuse fatalities. Why is it that we know more about the number
and type of automobile accidents that occur in any given year than
we know about the death of thousands of children attributable to
child abuse and neglect?

I won't repeat that statement, but it was exactly the same word-
ing T used more than 4 years ago, when we were considering the
reauthorization of this bill at that time.

Many of us were moved by the “Frontline”’ documentary, “Who
killed Adam Mann?” I hope most of you have seen that documenta-
ry.

The film concerned the death of 5-year-old Adam at the hands of
his mother. We are enraged by tle failure of the New York child
protection “system’ to save this child from the offending adult.

Questions of accountability were also at the forefront of a debate
sparked by a series of articles in the Atlanta Journal/Constitution
concerning the unexplained deaths of Hl Georgia children who
were in the custody of the child welfare system.

14
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Georgia State Representative Mary Margaret Oliver was appoint-
ed to co-chair a legislative study to determine how Georgia's laws
and Federal regulations concerning confidentiality prevented ac-
countability, thereby protecting the system while endangering chil-
dren who are at risk of child abuse and neglect.

She is here today, and she will share the results of that study
with us.

Dr. Michael Durfee and Dr. Susan Wells will testify on ways that
States can use child fatality review panels to foster more account-
ability and reduce the number of child fatalities.

[The prepared statcnent of Hon. Major R. Ow. * * follows:]

~ ~-
P
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAJOR R. OWENS, CHATRMAN
HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATION
HEARING ON
THE CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION, ADOPTION, AND FAMILY SERVICES ACT
FEBRUARY 27, 1992

TODAY'S HEARING ON THE CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION, ADOPTION,
AND FAM(LY SERVICES ACT WILL FOCUS ON:
1. THE ROLE OF THE NATIONAL CENTER ON CHILD ABUSE
AND NEGLECT (NCCAN)
2. THE ROLE OF THE U.S. ADVISORY BOARD ON CHILD
ABUSE AND NEGLECT
3., EXPANSION OF CHILD ABUSE, ADOPTION, AND FAMILY
SERVICES PROGRAMS
4, ISSUES OF CHILD ABUSE FATALITIES
THE GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE (GAO), IN ITS TESTIMONY
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON MAY 9, 1991, RAISED SERIOUS
CONCERNS ABOUT THE ABILITY OF THE NATIONAL CENTER ON CHILD
ABUSE AND NEGLECT (NCCAN) TO PERFORM ITS LEADERSHIP ROLE IN
IDENTIFYING, PREVENTING, AND TR¥ATING CHILD ABUSE AND
NEGLECT. THEY ALSO QUESTIONED THE ABILITY OF HEALTH AND HUMAN
SERVICES TO MANAGE ITS GRANT WORKLOAD, WARNING THAT NCCAN MAY
REPEAT PAST ADMINISTRATIVE FAILURES IF CONCRETE STEPS WERE
NOT TAKEN TO CLRRECT SHORTAGES IN STAFFING AND RESOURCES.
ALTHOUGH NCCAN WAS BEING REORGANIZED INTO THE NEW
ADMINISTRATION FOk CHILDREN AND FAMILIES, AT THE TIME, GAO
ADVISED THE SUBCOMMITTEE TO CONSIDER EITHER REDUCING ITS

EXPECTATIONS FOR NCCAN OR PROVIDING OTHER AVENUES FOR

16
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ACHIEVING THE GOALS OUTLINED IN THE LEGISLATION IF NCCAN
ISSUES AND PROGRAMS WERE NOT GIVEN PRIORITY ATTENTION.
TODAY, WE VWANT TO DETERMINE THE EXTENT OF THE PROGRESS MADE
BY NCCAN OVER THE LAST NINE MONTHS, AND BASED ON THIS
ASSESSMENT, MAKE A RECOMMENDATION ON THE LENGTH OF THE
REAUTHORIZATION FOR THIS COMPONENT,

THE CHALLENGES FACED BY THE NATION RESULTING FROM THE
DRAMATIC INCREASE IN REPORTED CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT, AS
WELL AS FAMILY VIOLENCE, DEMAND THAT STRONG LEADERSHIP ALSO
BE PROVIDED BY NCCAN’S ADVISORY BOARD. SECRETARY LOUIS W.
SULLIVAN, AT THE DECEMBER 6, 1991 NATIONAL MEETING ON CHILD
ABUSE AND NEGLECT, TOLD THE AUDIENCE THAT THE "ADVISORY BOARD
HAS BEEN A CATALYST FOR CHANGE ON BEHALF OF ABUSED AND
NEGLECTED CHILDREN." THE ADVISORY BOARD, MADE UP OF
VOLUNTEERS, HAS EXCEEDED OUR EXPECTATIONS OF LEADER~
SHIP. THE TWO REPORTS THEY HAVE COMPLETED ARE IMPRESSIVE
TESTAMENTS TO THE WORK OF AN EXCEPTIONALLY DEDICATED GROUP OF
PUBLIC SERVANTS. THEIR RECOMMENDATIONS WILL 3E KEY TO DE-
TERMINING THE FEDERAL ROLE IN THIS AREA AS WELL AS SERVING AS
A GUIDE IN ADDRESSING THE PAINFUL AND TRAGIC PROPLEM OF CHILD
ABUSE AND NEGLECT. THE PROJECTED AUTHORIZATION OF $1 MILLION
FOR THE BOARD WILL ENSURE THE CONTINUATION OF ITS VITALLY
IMPORTANT WORK. NCCAN'’S FAILURE TO ADDRESS ITS RESPONSI-
BILITIES HAS BEEN BUFFERED BY THE ADVISORY BOARD'S SUCCESS;

THEREFORE, THE ADVISORY BOARD SHOULD GET OUR SUPPORT FOR AN
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EXPANDED ROLE.

PARAMOUNT TO THIS DISCUSS.ON IS THE FUNCTION OF THE
STATE PROGRAMS ADDRESSING CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT PREVENTICN
AND TREATMENT ACTIVITIES., A TREMENDOUS EFFORT IS MADE WITH
MEAGER RESOURCES. WE MUST WONDER HOW A NATION THAT ALLO-
CATES, WITHOUT A MOMENT’S HESITATION, ALMOST $100 BILLION FOR
THE S&L SCANDAL, FINDS $20 MILLION ADEQUATE FOR GRANTS TO
STATES TO IMPROVE CHILD PROTECTIVE SERVICES FOR OUR MOST
PRECIOUS RESOURCE--OUR CHILDREN. I STRONGLY SUPPORT HTGH
AUTHORIZATIONS FOR THESE PROGRAMS, AS WELL AS FOR ADOPTION
AND FAMILY SERVICES.

WE MUST ALSO FOCUS OUR ATTENTION ON THE VEXING ISSUE OF
CHILD ABUSE FATALITIES. WHY IS IT THAT WE KNOW MCRE ABOUT
THE NUMBER AND TYPE OF AUTOMOBTLE ACCIDENTS THAT OCCUR IN ANY
GIVEN YEAR THAN WE KNOW ABOUT THE DEATH OF THOUSANDS OF
CHILDREN ATTRIBUTABLE TO CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT? MANY OF US
WERE MOVED BY THE FRONTLINE DOCUMENTARY, "WHO KILLED ADAM
MANN?", THF FILM CONCERNED THE DEATH OF FIVE-YEAR-OLD ADAM
AT THE HANDS OF HIS MOTHER. WE ARE ENRAGED BY THE FAILURE OF
THE NEW “ORX CHILD PROTECTION "SYSTEM" TO SAVE THIS CHILD
FROM THE OFFENDING ADULT.

QUESTIONS OF ACCOUNTABILITY WERE ALSO AT THE FOREFRONT
OF A DEBATE SPARKED BY A SERIES OF ARTICLES IN THE ATLANTA

JOURNAL/CONSTITUTION CONCERNING THE UNEXPLAINED DEATHS OF 51

GEORGIA CHILDREN WHO WERE IN THE CUSTODY OF Thi CTUILD WELFARE
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SYSTEM. GEORGIA STATE REPRESENTATIVE MARY MARGARET OLIVER
WAS APPOINTED TO CO-CHAIR A LEGISLATIVE STUDY TO DETERMINE
HOW GEORGIA’S LAWS AND FEDERAL REGULATIONS CONCERNING CON-
FIDENTIALITY PRE‘ENTED ACCOUNT™ABILITY, THEREBY PROTECTING
THE SYSTEM WHILE ENDANGERING CHILDREN WHO ARE AT RISK OF

< CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT. SHE WILL SHARE THE RESULTS OF THAT
STUDY WITH US. DR. MICHAEL DURFEE AND DR. SUSAN WELLS WILL
TESTIFY ON WAYS THAT STATES CAN USE CHILD FATALITY REVIEW
PANELS TO FOSTER MORE ACCOUNTABILITY AND REDUCE THE NUMBER OF

CHILD FATALITIES.

FRIC Y

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



16

We will begin our hearing, however, with the expert witness
from the department, Dr. Wade Horn, the Commissioner, Adminis-
tration for Children, Youth, and Families, of the Department of
Health and Human Services.

We are pleased to have you with us today, Dr. Horn. You may
proceed, Commissioner.

STATEMENT OF WADE HORN, PH.D., COMMISSIONER, ADMINIS-
TRATION FOR CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES, DEPART-
MENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC;
ACCOMPANIED BY JOE MOTTOLA, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASHING:-
TON, DC

Mr. Horn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, I would like to say that I had intended to have David
Lloyd, the Director of the National Center on Child Abuse and Ne-
glect accompany me here today, but he is unfortunately ill and at
home and can’t be here.

So, instead, my Deputy Co. ‘:issioner, Mr. Joe Mottola is here.
So, if you have any really toug.. auestions, ask him, not me.

I do have a lengthy testimony that I have submitted for the
record. I do have a shorter version that I would like to read.

Chairman OWENS. Your statement and the written statements of
all of the witnesses will be included in the recora in their entircuy.

Mr. HorN. Mr. Chairman, at a time when most American chil-
dren are thriving, the reality of child maltreatment presents a sad
contradiction in American life. This contradiction, this stark juxta-
position between the typical American childhood and those child-
hoods seared by abuse or neglect was made even clearer to me
during my recent work as a member of the National Commissict
on Children.

One of the major findings of the National Commission on Chil-
dren was that it's a good time to be a child—usually. The opening
paragraph of the Commission’s report States that, ‘“Most American
children are healthy, happy, and secure. They belong to warm,
loving families. For them, life is filled with the joys of childhood,
and tomorrow is full of hope and promise.”

And later, the report says, ‘“The majority of young people emerge
from adolescence healthy, hopeful, and able to meet the challenges
of adult life.”

But at the same time, there is a frighteningly familiar statistic.
Over a million children each and every year are maltreated. Too
many American families are simply failing at raising children.
Some of the factors fueling this situation are largely beyond the
control of individual families.

In many of our communities, traditional societal supports have
deteriorated, resulting in a growing social isolation. Also, the daily
lives of families and children, even those who are shielded from the
personal effects of poverty, illness, and extreme misfortune, are
being increasingly saturated with violence.

For example, a recent study of 168 teenagers who visited a Balti-
more aity clinic for routine medical care found that 24 percent had

<9
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witnessed a murder and that 72 percent knew someone who had
been shot.

Other causes of family dysfunction are the result of individual
behaviors. Substance abuse, teenage pregnancy, dropping out of
school, out-of-wedlock childbearing, and divorce all result from ir.-
dividuals’ behaviors.

The result of this social morass that ensnares too many-—not all,
not most, but certainly too many—American families is children
who are injured physically or emotionally.

Changing this grim picture will require American citizens to
build coalitions of concern, cooperative alliances that include gov-
ernment as a partner but which also involve community associa-
tions, the corporate sector, educational establishments, religious or-
ganizations, parent groups—everyone who has a stake in the future
of our children. Clearly, that is every Americ.n.

In the Department of Health and Human Services, we view our
efforts to eradicate child abuse and neglect in a larger context of
helping to develop healthy families, for such families form the
foundation of a healthy society.

Indeed, I'm sure that we can all agree that strong and confident
families are the building blocks of caring communities where, in an
armosphere of mutual responsibility and concern, children are free
to grow up protected, nurtured, guided, and loved.

Since many of our programs in the Administration for Children
and Families have as their goal strengthening families, we proper-
ly view even those programs outside of the purview of the National
Center on Child Abuse and Neglect as integral to eradicating the
root causes of child abuse by promoting the growth of strong fami-
lies; programs like Head Start, Family Preservation Services, the
JOBS Program, and enhanced child support enforcement.

When 1 testified before this committee last May, 1 mentioned
that Secretary Sullivan had mounted ar initiative to combat child
abuse and neglect. This initiative is now underway and has several
components, including increasing public awareness of the problem,
encouraging all sectors of society to cooperate in combating the
problem, and promoting intra- and inter-agency coordination of
child abuse and neglect activities.

We are also taking steps to improve the effectiveness of the Na-
tional Center on Child Abuse and Neglect. First, the organizational
separation of NCCAN frora the Children’s Bureau has made it
easier to identify and resolve issues quickly.

Second, we have increased the number of staff positions in
NCCAN from 13 in 1989, to 26 in 1992,

Third, we have increased NCCAN’s travel budget from approxi-
mately $6 million in 1990, to over $23 million in 1992. I'm sorry, I
mean thousands. I'm so used to dealing in millions in this tywn, I
get confused.

Mr. PAYNE. Maybe that’s what it should be.

Chairman Owgxns. Good point.

{Laughter.]

Chairman Owins. You've made the best point of the day.

Mr. HornN. Hopefully, not in the travel budget.

So, let me clarify that for the record. The increase has been from
$6,000 in 1990, to over $23,000 in 1992.

<l
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NCCAN is also pursuing a number of major new initiatives
which are making a difference in the state-of-the-art in child abuse
and neglect. For example, during 1991, NCCAN successfully imple-
mented *he Emergency Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Serv-
ices Program.

It also awarded a grant to the National Academy of Sciences to
review and evaluate research done to date on child abuse and ne-
glect and to develop a long term research agenda for the field.

It also began supporting the expansion of a cadre of new re-
searchers through the funding of graduate research fellowships in
the field of child abuse and neglect.

During the past 2 years, NCCAN has also worked to improve the
collection of national data on the problem of child abuse and ne-
glect, both by establishing the National Child Abuse and Neglect
Data System or NCANDS, which coordinates data from annual
State child abuse and neglect reports, and by awarding a contract
for the third national study of the incidence of child abuse and ne-
glect.

NCCAN has also undertaken initiatives to enhance its ongoing
efforts. For example, NCCAN has increased its staff support. for
both the Inter-Agency Task Force and the U.S. Advisory Board.

The Inter-Agency Task Force, by the way, has recently published
a guide to funding resources for child abuse and neglect and family
violence programs, and has also created a consortium of Federal
clearinghouse: that are coordinating their child abuse and neglect
information dissemination activities.

Over the past several years, NCCAN has convened a series of
symposia and national meetings involving expert researchers and
practitioners to explore critical national issues in child maltreat-
ment,

I hope it’s obvious from this testimony, and particularly from the
longer version I've submitted for the record, that NCCAN has em-
barked on an ambitious agenda to strengthen its position as the
focal point for Federal activities pertaining to combating chid
abuse and neglect.

We are quite justifiably proud of our efforts to address this very
difficult issue. However, no matter how many Federal initiatives
NCCAN undertakes and no matter how many dollars the Federal
tovernment spends, we must always recognize that, in the words
of Secretary Sullivan, it will only be through the implementation
of a new “culture of character’” and the development of new “com-
munities of concern” that we can ever fully address the problem of
child abuse and neglect in our Nation.

Thank you for allowing me to appear. I'll be glad to address any
questions you might have.

| The prepared statement of Dr. Wade Horn follows:]
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee, for
inviting me to testify én the reauthorization of the Child Abuse
Prevention and Treatment Act. My Name is Wade F. Horn, Ph.D.,
and I am the Commissioner of the Administration on Children,
Youth and Families (ACYF). Mr, pavid W. Lloyd, the Director of
the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect (NCCAN,, joins me

here today.

At a time when most American children are thriving, the reality
of child maltreatment presents a sad contradiction in American
l1ife. This contradiction, this stark juxtaposition between the
typical American childhood and those childhoods seared by abuse
or neglect, was made even clearer to me during my work as a

member of the National Commission on Children.

One of the major findings in the final report of the Naticnal
Commission on Children, was that it's a good time to be a child =
- usually. The apening paragraph of the Commission'y report
states that "Most American children are healthy, happy, and
gsecure. They belong to warm. loving families. For them, life is
filled with the joys of childhood -- growing, exploring,
learning, and dreaming -- and tomorrow is full of hope and
promise." And later, the report says "The majority of young
people emerge from adolescence healthy, hopeful, and able to meet
the challenges of adult life.... They are progressing in school,

they are not sexually active, they do nhot comiit delingquent acts,
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and they do not use drugs or alcohol." fThere are, indeed, many
trends about which we in the Administration for Children and

Families may be hopeful.

But at the same time, there are frighteningly familiar
statistics. 1.5 wmillion children are maltreiated or are in danger
of maltreatment every year. About 60% of these children are
educationally, physically, or emotionaliy neglected.

Approximately 40% are physically, emotionaliy or sexually abused.

Too many American families are simply failing at raising
children. Some of the factors fueling this situation are largely
beyond the control of individual families. In many of our
communities, traditional societal supports have deteriorated,
resulting in growing social isolation. Also, the dalily lives of
families and children, even those who are shielded from the
personal effects of poverty, illness, and extreme misfortune, are
being increasingly saturated with violence. A study of 168
teenagers who visited a Baltimore city clinic for routine medical
care, for example, found that 24 percent had witnessed a murder

and that 72 percent knew someone who had been shot.

Other causes of family dysfunction are the result of individual
behaviors. Substance abuse is an individual's personal choice.
Teenaged pregnancy, dropping out-of-school, out-of-wedlock

childbearing, and divorce 2'l result from individuals' behaviors.
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The result of %this social morass that ensnares too many =- not
all, not most, but certainly too many ~- American families is
children who are injured physically or emotionally. Changing
this grim picture will require American citizens to build
coalitions of concern, cooperative alliances that include
government as a partner, but which also involve community
associations, the corporate sector, voluntary organizations, the
educational establishment, religious organizations, parent
groups--everyone who has a stake in the future of our children.

Clearly, that is every American.

I believe that through a number of significant activities, we are
moving toward the goal of developing a society in which child
maltreatment will no longer be tolerated. We view our efforts in
the larger context of helping to develop healthy families, for
such families form the foundation of a healthy society. Strong,
healthy, and self-confident families are the building blocks of
caring communities, where, in an atmosphere of mutual
responsibility and concern, children are free to grow up

protected, nurtured, guided, and loved.

our emphasis is on prevention and the recognition that the causes
of child abuse and neglect are interrelated. This approach is
evident in key programs throughout the Administration on Children

and Families, programs that, when viewed broadly, can be seen as
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integral to eradicating the root causes of child abuse by

prumoting the growth of strong families., For example:

o] Head Start continues to evolve away from a
simple child development program into a
program of comprehensive design, aimed at
building solid families and communities. It
not only meets the developmental, health and

. nutrition needs of low-income children, it
alsn works with parents to improve parenting
skills, discourage drug and alcohol abuse,
and to train parents for and help them
to find jobs. Further, involvement in Head
start often draws parents out of patterns of
isolation and alienation that can lead to
child maltreatment, into the active,
connected, community-oriented life of the
Head Start center. As teachers' aides,
volunteers, and members of the governing
boards, many acquire their first and most
important lessons in belonging to a
community, along with the rights and
responsibilities that go with it. Indeed,
Secretary Sullivan often cites Head Start as
the best model of his call for a new culture

of character and communities of concern.
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Within the child welfare system, we continue
to seek ways to avoid placing children into
costly and possibly harmful foster care
settings by working to strengthen families.
We are establishing programs that promote
intensive local community involvement in the
daily lives, attitudes, and values of
distressed families in an effort to prevent
the dysfunctinsnal behaviors that may lead to

foster care placement.

Recent reforms in Aid to Families with
Dependent Children and child support
enforcement were aimed directly at the values
and cultural expectations that undergird
these programs, suggesting a shift away from
entitlement and toward the assumption cf
personal responsibility. We know that
children are unlikely to flourish in families
that are caught in a cycle of long-term
dependency. The JOBS program (a work and
training program for AFDC recipients to help
them become self-sufficient) and child
support enforcement thus play a critical role
in improving the lives of children and

preventing abuse by building parents' sense

&2
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of self-worth. Becoming self-supporting
strengthens a family in ways that long=-term

government assistance never will.
SECRETARY'S INITIATIVE ON CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT

Against this backdrop of increasing awareness of the complex and
connected phenomena that result in child maltreatment, Secretary
Sullivan has mounted an Initiative that involves all segments of
society in the fight against child abuse. When I testified
before this Committee last May, I mentioned that this Initiative
had just been launched. The Initiative is now well underway and
has several compohents: 1) increasing public awareness of the
problem of child maltreatment; 2) encouraging all sectors of
society to cooperat‘ in combatting the problem; and 3) promoting
intra- and interagency coordination of child abuse and neglect

activities.

In support of the goal of enhancing public awareness, Secretary
Sullivan has made child abuse the focal point of many speeches in
the last two years. In Colorado, in Ohio, in washington, D.C.,
the Secretary talked plainly to the American People of the
Department's commitment to eliminating child abuse, and the role
each American must play. 1In April, 1992, which is Child Abuse
Prevention Month, the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect

will join the Secretary's office in mounting a major media and

et
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community awareness campaign, including the dissemination of
Whow-to" information on good program practices. As a byproduct
of heightened consciousness, we expect to see an increase in the
development of solutions appropriate for each State and

community.

Second, in order to encourage organizations from all sectors of
society to use their influence on behalf of children at risk of
abuse, the Department is sponsoring a series of action meetings.
The purpose of these meetings is to challenge leaders from
business, social services, professional assoclations, criminal
justice, education, the public sector, and religion to join us in
a coordinated effort to prevent child maltreatment. The kickoff
meeting of leaders from the various sectors with the Secretary
was held in Washington, D.C. on December 6, 1991, The nevt phase
is to have the participants at this meeting enlist the help of
their State and local counterparts to plan and implement
community-based activities to address the problem of child abuse
und neglect. To do this, a series of meetings will be held in
each of HHS' ten Regional Office cities during April, 1992. Over
a period of several years, we expect to see an increase in
indisidual and collective responsibility-taking for the fight

against child abuse and neglect.

The third key ingredient of the Initiative is to increase

government-wide coordination and cooperation. Within the
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Departmert of Health and Human Services, a steering group with
representatives from the Public Health Sservice, the Health Care
Financing Administration, the Assistant Secretary for Planning
and Evaluation, and the Administration for Children and Families
are cooperating to make the lest use of each component's
resources and expertise to fight child abuse. These operating
divisions are engaging in joint research and program planning,
financing approaches, materials development, data collection and
other activities that will add to our Knowledge base about child

abuse and neglect.

To encourage increased coordination among other Cabinet-level
agencies with child abuse responsibilities, Secretary Sullivan
developed a Memorandum of Understanding that was signed by the
heads of the Departments of Health and Human Services, Education,
Labor, Justice, Interior, Agriculture, Defense and Housing and
Urban Development in December 1991. The Interagency Task Force
on child Abuse and Neglect, a group of some 30 representatives of
10 Cabinet agencies whose existence was established in P.L. 100~
294, is closely involved in carrying out the intent of tnis
Memorandum of Understanding. We expect that this agreement, and
the work being done within the Department of HHS, will lead to
cocperative research agendas, improved information utilization
and discemination, more efficient use of resources, and better
service delivery on behalf of abused and neglected children and

their tamilies,
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IMPROVING THE EFFECTIVENESS OF NCCAN

The strength of the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect

grew during Fiscal Year 1991. Having separated organizationally
from the Children's Bureau, NCCAN's autonomy and access to dquick
decision~making have increased. By eliminating an organizational
layer, we are now making optimal use of limited human and fiscal

resources.

First, the organizational sepairation of NCCAN from the children's
Burecau has proven to be a positive move. This reorganization
increased NCCAN's access to the commissioner's office, making it

easier to identify and resolve issues quickly.

The Department's increased attention to child abuse and neglect
via the Secretary's Initiative, has led, as a secondary effect,
to an increase in NCCAN's efficiency. With the assistance of
additional management emphasis and the devotion of new time and
staff energy from across the Department to the problem of child
abuse, our capacity to achieve our goals is reinforced. For
example, we at ACYF are working with the Department's Centers for
Disease Control to enhance our data collection efforts. 1In
addition, the Secretary's meetings held in Washington and the
Regional Office cities are lending increased visibility and

credibility to NCCAN.
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NCCAN is pursuing a number of major hew initiatives which are
making a difference in the state of the art in child abuse and

neglect. For example:

o During FY 1991, NCCAN successfully
implemented the Emergency Child Abuse and
Neglect Prevention Services program, a new
$19.5 million discretionary grant program
addressing the problem of parental substance
abuse and child maltreatment. All of the 94
grantees under this program met in Washington

two weeks ago.

o In FY 1991, 'CCAN awarded a grant to the
National Academy of Sciences to review and
evaluate research done to date on clhiild abuse
and neglect and to develop a long-term
research agenda for the field. The final
report will be produced in FY 1993,

o During FY 1991 NCCAN began supporting the
expansion of a cadre of new researchers through
the funding of graduate research fellowships in
the field of child abuse and neglect. The
research community has also highlighted the need

to draw minority researchers into the child abuse

O
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and neglect field and the granting of stipends at
the doctoral level is one of several vehicles

NCCAN will utilize.

o] During FY 1990, NCCAN launched a Consortium
for Longitudinal Studies of Child
Maltreatment to address aspects of the life
course of families at risk of child
maltreat.-ent, the consequences of child
maltreatment and the impact of interventions.
These studies yive promise of contributing to
our knowledge of the etiology and ecology of
child maltreatment and providing valuable new
insights into prevention, treatment and the
organization of public and private protective
services. NCCAN hopes to provide stable

long~-term funding for this initiative.

o NCCAN has played a major technical assistance and
consultation role with the Public Health Service's
Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion in
crafting the child abuse and neglect objectives for
Healthy People 2000, the National Health Objectives for
the Department of Health and Human services., Two of
the objectives specifically relate to child abuse and

neglect.
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During the last two years NCCAN has established a
national data collection and analysis program, the
National Child Abuse and Neglect Data System
(NCANDS), which coordinates data from annual State
child abuse and neglect reports. Technical
assistance has been provided to States to help
them collect and categorize their data in a manner
that is most efficient for their needs and for
participating in NCANDS. The first State data

will be published in April, 1992.

The development of NCANDS is being coordinated with the
Department's development of the Adoption and Foster
care Analysis and Reporting System (AFCARS), with the

long-term goal of integrating the two systems.

Public Law 100-2¢4 requires that NCCAN
conduct research on "the national incidence
of child abuse and neglect..." To fulfill
this mandate, NCCAN has funded a series of
National Incidence Studies to examine the
national incidence of child abuse and
neglect. A contract for the third such
incidence study, known as NIS-3, was awarded
on September 30, 1991 to WESTAT, Inc., and

will include both the daia collection and

(2.7
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analysis required by the Congress and an
eXamination of the extent to which incidents
of child abuse and heglect are increasing or
decreasing in number and severity since data
were collected in 1979-80 (NIS-1) and in 1986
(NIS~2)., The overall methodology used for
the NIs-3 will be compatible with that used
in NIs-1 and NIS-2 in order to enable
longitudinal comparisons across the three

data sets.

IMPROVING NCCAN'S ONGOING ACTIVITIES

NCCAN has also undertaken initiatives to enhance its ongoing

efforts, For example:

le] During FY 19%90-1991, NCCAN increased its staff
support of the Inter-Agency Task Force on child

Abuse and Neglect. The Task Force published the

Guide to din sources Abuse &
Neglect and Family Violence Proaramg and has

created a consortium of Federal clearinghouses
that are coordinating their child abuse and
neglect information dissemination activities.
NCCAN is also providing leadership in coordinating

initiatives of Federal agencies in conducting
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background checks for those providing child care
and giving staff support for the Research Advisory

Committee.

o During FY's 1989-1991, NCCAN convenhed a series of
symposia involving expert researchers and practitioners
to explore critical national issues in child
maltreatment, including: Child Neglect, Treatment
Approaches to Child Maltreatment, Systems Issues at the
Community Level, Child Sexual Abuse, Judicial Needs
Relating to Child Sexual Abuse, and Child Abuse and

Neglect Prevention.

These symposia have resulted in the
development, publication and dissemination of
nationally significant documents which
represent current state-of-the-art knowledge
and effective practice protocols of benefit
and interest to professionals across many
disciplines. They have also provided for
recommendations for the NCCAN research and

demonstration priority areas.

During FY 1991, NCCAN also co-sponsored a national
meeting on parental substance abuse and child

maltreatment.
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During FY 1992, a symposium on Risk Assessment in
Child Protective Services has been held, and
additioral symposia on Bridging the Gap Between
Research and Practice, Hospital-Related Issues in
Child Maltreatment and Chronic Neglect, and Law
Enforcement Needs in Child Sexual Abuse Cases are

planned.

During the last several years, NCCAN has
successfully implemented a serles of Inter-Agency
Agreements for collaborative activities with the
Department of the Navy, the Bureau of Indian
Affairs in the Department of the Interior, and the
Bureau of Maternal Child Health Resoucces
Development in HHS. These efforts have resulted
in the significant research findings on risk
factors among Navy fathers; improved service for
Native Americans; and development of a c¢hild
protective services and public health services

infrastructure in the Pacific Basin.

NCCAN also perticipates in an inter-agency
agreement with the National Institute for Child
Health and Development to support research on the
longitudinal effects of parental substance abuse

on the life course of children.
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puring FY 1992, NCCAN will continue to support
inter-agency agreements with other Federal
agencies for research, demonstration projects, and

data collection,

o A Program Instruction setting forth uniform
reporting requirements for all four NCCAN State
Grant Programs was developed in conjunction with
- Regional Offices and the Child Abuse and Neglect
State Liaison Officers to ensure consistent
reporting requirements among the Regional Offices
with respect to the Basic State Grant and funds

for the Medical Neglect/Disabled Infants.

o NCCAN has also begun an initiative to improve the
administration of the four State Grant Programs with
respect to such other critical issues as the provisions
regarding confidentiality of child protective services
case records., Recommendations will be fully discussed
at a cluster meeting of State representatives for all
four programs, aster which NCCAN will begin the

implementation process.

c During FY 1991, NCCAN began implementinyg a plan
for reducing duplication and improving

coordination with regard to the activities of the
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Clearinghouse on Child Abuse and Neglect
Information, the National Resources Center on Child
Abuse and Neglect, the National Resource Center on
child Sexual Abuse, and the Clearinghouse on
Medical Neglect of Infants with Life-Threatening

Disabilities.

o During FY 1291, NCCAN began the process of
updating the "User Manual" series, which present
information about kbest practices in addressing
child abuse and neglect. During FY 1991 NCCAN
also begaa the process of reviging "child
Protection: Guidelines for Policy and Program,"
for dissemination to child protective services

agencies.

Clearly, NCCAN has embarked on an ambitious agenda to strengthen
its position as the focal point for federal activities pertaining
to combating child abuse and neglect. We are proud of our
eftforts to address this difficult issue. However, no matter how
many federal initiatives NCCAN undertakes, we must always
recognize that, in the words of Secretary Sullivan, it will only
be through the implementation of a new "culture of character" and
the development of new "communities of concern" that we can ever
hope to cffectively address the problem of child abuse and

neglect in our nation.
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In conclusion, I want to :hank the Subcommittee for this
opportunity to present our views. We look forward to continued
cooperation with Subcommittee staff and concerned citizens from
all over the nation as we strive to provide Federal leadership
on behalf of children and families.

.

I would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.




38

Chairman OweNs. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner.

Could you begir: by telling us why you still have not delivered six
reports which were required by legislation by April, 1991, and you
did promise for September, 1991?

Mr. HorN. We had hoped to be able to get them in by the fall of
last year. I can tell you the status of those reports.

Chairman OwEns. Fall of this year or last year?

Mr. Horn. Last year.

The status of those reports is that three of them are now in
clearance stages within the Department. Three others are now in
draft form and are being edited for final clearance, and one of
them is still being negotiated in terms of data collection with the
Office of Management and Budget.

We had hoped to be able to get all of those reports cleared up
before this hearing, and unfortunately we haven’t been able to do
that. We are working as diligently as we can on getting them donc.

Chairman OweNs. You can’t give us any nrojections on dates at
this point?

Mr. HorN. I have learned to be a little bit more cautious in my
projection on dates. I can tell you that the three reports that are in
Departmental clearance should be up here fairly soon.

The other three reports that are now in draft form or being
edited, should be getting into Departmental clearance very soon,
and the one remaining troublesome issue is with the one report
that is awaiting final negotiations with OMB regarding data collec-
tion.

Chairman OwegNs., I know that in your written testimony you
sounded on the U.S. Child Abuse Advisory Board. Yet, they have
produced two outstanding reports and they have received high ac-
commodations from the Secretary.

What have you budgeted for the advisory board for this fiscal
year 1992 and 1993?

M:. Horn. Excluding the salaries and expenses money that goes
to paying the per diem that each board member receives for serv-
ing on the board as well as travel expenses for :oing to meetings,
we have budgeted approximately $200,000 for contract support to
allow them to continue their work.

So, the total amount budgeted to support the U.S. Advisory
Board is in excess of $200,000, because we also draw down from our
salaries and expenses budget, in order to pay the per diem that
each of the advisory board members receives, which is, I think, ap-
proximately $1,000 per meeting, and also for their travel for going
to and from meetings.

Chairman Owens. We've heard that States may interpret the
Federal regulations to not allow multi-agency review teams to
function because they have interpreted State law to mean that if
.he team is acting in a non-investigatory way. records of one
agency cannot be shared with another.

Do you acknowledge that there may be problems in this area; do
you have any proposals to deal with those problems?

Mr. Horn. I know there’s been some problems at the State level
regarding the sharing of information. This has to do with the
whole issue of confidentiality of records.

43
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As you know, Mr. Chairman, in the regulations, there are 11 ex-
ceptions to the confidentiality provisions regarding reports of abuse
and neglect. Those exceptions include, for example, allowing infor-
mation to be shared across agencies that have a legitimate interest
in the investigation and the treatment of a particular child abuse
case.

It also allows for an exception in terms of legitimate oversight
agencies within the government. For example, an exception is al-
lowed for transfer of records to child fatality review teams.

I think there is some confusion, perhaps, at the State level, as to
the extent to which they are allowed to transfer records, but there
are, in fact, exceptions to this strict confidentiality provision,

Having said that, we are taking a close look at these provisions.
In fact, in January of this year, we convened a working group con-
sisting of both Federal Agency staff and representatives from the
States to discuss the issue of confidentiality.

We interd, in a future meeting, sometime this spring, to discuss
the recommendations of that working group with representatives
from all of the States, and clarify for those State representatives
what it is that they are allowed to exempt from the confidentiality
statutes.

I do think that the Federal statute and Federal regulations allow
enough flexibility at the State level to ensure that records can, in
fact, be transferred from one agency to another, provided those
agencies have a legitimate interest in that child—that particular
case—as well as ensuring that the State has adequate protections
for the continued confidentiality of those records.

There are some difficulties, perhaps. For example, we may need
to take a look at whether or not we need to adjust the Federal reg-
ulations regarding the sharing of information with prospective
adoptive parents regarding children who have been placed into
foster care because of child abuse or neglect.

But in the main, we're pretty satisfied with the confidentiality
provisions, but not satisfied with the degree to which the Staies un-
derstand the flexibility that they do have under Federal statute
and regulations.

Chairman OwENs. Would you comment on the Georgia situation
with respect to this issue. Georgia, as I understand it, has liberal-
ized their laws to allow for a limited amount of information to be
released related to deceased children.

As I understand it, all Georgia statute requires is that if a person
calls the Department of Human Resources, the Department can
answer two questions from the caller. First, was the child subject
to a child abuse investigative report, and second, whether the
report was confirmed or not confirmed.

Mr. Horn. Well, 2s I understand the Georgia statute, what it
would do is it wou.d allow any individual in any capacity, who
simply has the name of a child, to call the agency and have infor-
mation released from the confidential record.

I'm not so sure that that serves the interests of the child. I’'m not
sure that serves——

Chairman OWENs. If the child is deceased; it says for deceased
children.
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Mr. HorN. I'm not sure it serves the interests of the entire
system.

One of the things that we have to be clear about is that part of
the reason why the confidentiality statute is there—the reason why
in the wisdom of those who, in fact, enacted the confidentiality
statute at the Federal level in the first place is that the statute
exists not only to protect the interests of the child but also the in-
terests of the family of the child, and the interests of the reporter.

There is a great deal of concern that there would be a chilling
effect on the willingness of people to report an instance or a suspi-
cion of child abuse or neglect if, in fact, it might be that later on
their name could show up on the front pages of a newspaper.

So we are concerned that we don’t do anything to put that kind
of a chilling effect on the system; a system defined not only as
those who work in child protective services, but to include the
entire community, the community whom we rely upon, to report
suspicions of child abuse and neglect.

Chairman OweNs. Thank you. We will be hearing more about
this particular Georgia situation later in this hearing. There are a
number of other questions that I have, Commissioner, which I will
submit to you in writing in the interest of time.

I do want to know, in view of the fact that you are not able to
meet certain deadlines and your unit has some Herculean tasks
before it, why did the staff authorization drop since the GAO testi-
fied in May of last year?

Mr. HorN. I think the thing to look at is how many people we
have working in NCCAN as well as total staff authorization.

We have gone from 13 positions in NCCAN in 1989, to 26 posi-
tions today. Now it is true that we are currently recruiting for
three of those positions, so we are not yet at full strength. But once
those three recruitment actions are completed, then we’ll be up to
26 people working in the national center. That’s a doubling of the
staff since 1989.

In addition to that, we have more than quadrupled the amount
of travel resources available to the staff in the national center—
maybe not to $23 miilion, but certainly to $23,000, in terms of
travel resources. So I think that we have made great strides over
the last 8 years.

11 addition, we have increased support to the Inter-Agency Task
Force. We have also increased support to the U.S. Advisory Board
on Child Abuse and Neglect. And we have, as I had said we would,
gone out and done a national search to find someone with a nation-
al reputation in child abuse and neglert to head the national
center. We did that. We did that quite suc. .ssfully.

I'm disappointed that David Lloyd is, unfortunately, ill and
couldn’t be here today with us. But I think that, by all accounts,
David Lloyd has infused a new energy and vitality to the national
center,

So I'm confident that, particularly once those three national re-
cruitment actions are completed and we are up to full strength of
26 peonle in the national center—26 positions—that we can, in fact,
get all of the work done that needs to get done.

So, I'm pretty pleased with where we are at in terms of staffing
levels in the national center.
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Chairman OweNs. We appreciate your appearance today, Com-
missioner, and I certainly want to submit additional questions to
you in writing.

I want to state publicly that we are not satisfied with the an-
swers you have given with respect to tne submission of reports.
Those reports were considered important, and we would like you to
have definite dates by which the reports that are due tn Congress
will be submitted, or some detailed reasons why they have not been
submitted.

I yield to Mr. Ballenger for questions.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Horn, in Congressman Goodling’s testimony, for the lady that
spoke in favor of protecting families, maybe, of not going too far in
{)hifs area, she brought up a point that I never had thought of

efore.

But is there such a thing as professional training in this country
today? Are we assisting at the government level in somehow trying
to get universities or whoever it would be to set up programs to
train people to understand this problem and to be able to recognize
the problem when they see it?

Mr. HorN. There are two sources of Federal funds to enhance
training in the area of child welfare services in general.

First of all, we do have a specific discretionary grant program
called Child Welfare Training. In fact, we have asked for, in the
President’s 1993 budget, an increase of $2 million for that program
so that we can enhance training at the undergraduate, graduate,
and staff level.

In addition, through Title IV-E of the Social Security Act, there
are moneys available to reimburse States for a portion of the costs
of training their staff.

In fact, the training provision in Title IV-E is an open ended en-
titlement program, so there is money available to do that.

Have we done a good job nationally in getting the folks that
work in child protection services, or in any child welfare agency,
training? I think we can do better. Indeed, we have been trying to
publicize the availability of these Title IV-E training funds more
widely to the States and encourage them to take more advantage of
it. So, clearly, there is a need for more training. We are trying to
fulfill that through those two programs. Again, we added $2 mil-
lion to the child welfare training program in order to show our
commitment to increasing training. In addition, as I mentioned in
my testimony, we've also started what we anticipate being an
annual funding of graduate research fellowships for promising
young researchers in the field of child abuse and neglect.

Mr. BALLENGER. In my past life, I once upon a time was county
commissioner in North Carolina. We were in charge of the social
services department and the funding and so forth.

One of the greatest complaints we had—in fact, if you take a
room the size of these tables here, and build shelves—say six
inches apart, and run them all up the side of ali of the walls, the
social services department then filled that up with boves of forms
that were necessary to fill out.

I mean, if I were a social services worker and had to sit there
and recognize that there are all kinds of problems that I should be
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serving today, but due to the fact that I have all of this govern-
ment paperwork, I can’t do it until day after tomorrow—are you
making any effort to somehow assist the program by cutting out all
the garbage that you demand?

m not saying you, personally, but what our Federal Govern-
ment demands.

Mr. Horn. Right.

Mr. BALLENGER. It's really a very destructive program, because it
not only—every social worker I've ever seen had a desire to do
good work. But then all of a sudden—not all of a sudden, but Just
on a regular basis—the Federal Government’s demands for paper-
work removes their opportunity to provide the service they want
to.

Mr. Horn. I think you are absolutely correct.

And in fact we have a rather dramatic legislative proposal in the
President’s 1993 budget to try to do precisely what you are suggest-
ing. _

In Title IV-E of the Social Security Act there are, in my view,
some fairly onerous kinds of paperwork requirements necessary to
substantiate claims under the Title IV-E program, particularly in
terms of administrative costs and in terms of training.

One of the things that we are suggesting that we do is that we do
away with the IV-E administrative costs program and collapse that
into a new cappea entitlement program, where this money would
be distributed to the States in a very flexible manner, so they
wouldn’t have to go through onerous paperwork requirements to
claim the money.

In fact, under this legislative proposal, we've allowed the project-
ed growth of that program to continue so that there is a real in-
crease in money available to the States.

For example, in 1993, if that proposal is enacted, almost $1.3 bil-
lion will become available to the States to use in a very flexible
manner to support child welfare services in general. That can be to
enhance child protective services, to enhance treatment services, ‘)
enhance whatever it is they’d like io enhance about the provision
of services to children.

That's $1.3 billion. That's a 2J percent increase over what is
available in 1997 That amount of money would grow from $1.3 bil-
lion to almost, +2.2 billion in just 5 years.

So what we a.e trying to do is take a program which we consider
to be overly burd:nsome to the States that requires far too much
paperwork to claim money, and to put it aside in favor of a new
flexible pot of money that States can use for a variety of purpos®s,
how they see fit.

You know, I think the whole issue of burdensome paperwork is a
very important one and, quite honestly, I am disturbed by some of
the reforms that are being suggested that go in the opposite direc-
tion—that in fact would, in my view, require extraordinary report-
ing on the part of the States in order to access moneys available in
this area.

So I think we have to always keep in mind that whatever we do,
iet’s not tie so many strings to it when we give it to the States,
that it is so overburdening in terms of paperwork that we force

1b
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people to spend all their time doing paperwork trying to get the
money rather than providing services.

Mr. BALLENGER. One more question, along that very same line, I
was sitting here looking at the Senate present budget for the year,
and then the Senate proposal. It looks like—and I'm not talking
about the dollars and cents, but the numbers of different programs
that are added—it looks like there are at least six or seven new
programs that are added.

I'm quite sure the way we write bills up here, that’s yix or seven
more sets of paperwork that you have to have to get it.

I'm just curious if there isn’t some way—I mean, child neglect
and child abuse is very important to everyone, I think. Yet, what
I'm looking at here, there must be 14 different programs that are
involved.

You say that you are trying to develop better communication be-
tween the various and sundry agencies, but if we keep creating
new ones every year in Congress, it just seems to me we are com-
pounding the difficulty that we have created to start with.

Am I somewhere near the truth?

Mr. Horn. I think you are absolutely near the truth. In fact, I
think there is a growing consensus in this country that one of the
shings that prevents us from truly providing, at the local level,
comprehensive and holistic support services for families is the fact
that we have this incredible number of highly categorical, highly
prescriptive programs. By the time these funds get down to the
local level, they can’t effectively izux funding streams in order to
have a comprehensive array of services to support at risk children
and at risk familizs.

So the Department has maintained steadfastly that we are op-
posed to reform efforts that increase the burden on States, that in-
crease the number of categorical programs, that increase the pre-
scriptiveness of those programs, and the burdensome requirements
that reporting for each of these programs may bring about.

In fact, what we need to do if we are truly interested in reform,
in my view, is to figure out ways to reduce the ni mber of categori-
cal programs and increase the flexibility so that those who are in-
terested and want to provide services to families are given the abil-
ity to do that rather than sitting around and doing paperwork all
day long.

Mr. BALLENGER. One more thing. I spent 12 years on the Appro-
priations Committee of the North Carolina House and Senate. All
we did, day in and day out in trying to figure out our budgets, were
all the gimmicks that were created up there, or do you want to
take the effort to do this, or is it too much trouble or can we find
the funding here at the State level, and so forth.

I just hope that the programs cou.d be consolidated, the effort
that could be made to create less burdensome administration to the
State and mostly at the local level, because that is where the
rubber hits the road.

Mr. HornN. That's right.

Mr. BALLENGER. It's not done here in Washington. It is not done
in Raleiyh, North Carolina. In my particular area, it is done in
Hickerv, s ‘orth Carolina.
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If we could just get the money to that level, to assist, the people
that are really having to do the job, I think we really wouid have
accomplished something. I hope your effort, on that part, will turn
out good.

Meanwhile, I'll turn it back over to you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Owens. Thank you.

Mr. Payne.

Mr. PAYNE. One of ycur points was that you were beginning a
program to expand the quandary of new research people through
graduate research fellowships to attempt to get more minority par-
ticipants in the program.

Have you had any success in this 1991 program that you started?

Mr. Horn. | thin{ we funded either four or five such fellowships.
I can provide you the names and the addresses of each of the re-
cipients of those fellowships. We hope to be able to provide a great-
er number of those this year.

We are always limited by the availability of funds, but you are
quite correct in pointing out that one of the purposes of these grad-
uate fellowships is to support minority researchers who have an in-
terest in this field.

Mr. Payne. That’s very good.

I agree that a lot of paperwork is really unnecessary. I also find
it a little alarming when we find that you have available people
from particular communities who are in many instances excluded
from being a part of the solution, in contracts as providers of serv-
ices.

In many instances, we find that we lack Hispanic and African-
American people in the professional aspects of the services that are
provided in contracts. The various reports that are being requested,
in most instances, do not go where the rubber hits the road, as my
colleague said.

So I wonder, is there any program that you have that might
have people that are more associated and inv lved in understand-
ing the particular problems in some urban areas or even in rural
communities?

Mr. Horn. I think there are a number of things that we have
funded over the last few years that would address the kinds of con-
cerns you are talking about.

For example, in 1990, we funded through NCCAN a demonstra-
tion program called the People of Color Leadership Institute. A
representative from that grantee is here today. The purpose of that
grant is to encourage, support, and strengthen culturally, ethnical-
ly, and racially diverse national leadership in this field.

In addition, one of our proposed priority areas for funding this
year has to do with demonstrations in the area of culturally sensi-
tive prevention demonstration programs for servicing populations
of different cultures at, risk for child maltreatment.

So I think that we’ve tried to be sensitive to the issues of the mi-
nority community and tried to fund specific programs to deal with
those issues. I think, also, we've done a fair amount to try to
strengthen the kind of local community efforts to prevent child
abuse and neglect.

For example, in 1989, we funded nine community-wide preven-
tion demonstration grants to determine how local communities can
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work together in building coalitions to prevent the tragedy of child
abuse and neglect.

Wherever we can, we take the approach that where the work
r;atglly gets done is at the local level, and we need to support those
efforts.

Mr. PaynEe. Thank you. I don't have any other questions. There
is a report due in April, 1992, and finding that you are six reports
behind, I'm almost fearful to ask whether you think that report
will be out in April.

Mr. Horn. Part of the difficulty in the overdue reports has to do
with the history of what we consider to be understaffing at the na-
tional center.

The fact that we've increased staffing levels from 13 in 1989 ‘o
26 today suggests that we did perceive an understaffing problem at
NCCAN.

Consequently, we've been playing catch-up with some of these re-
ports, and it just takes a while to get some of that catch-up done.
But, we are confident that we are now in a better position to be
able to get reports to Congress on time.

There are some examples, however, of Congressionally-mandated
reports that rely upon information that we get from the States.
Due to our reliance on the States providing us with information,
there is a lag time that makes some of those reports difficult to
complete within the timelines.

But no one is happy, and Mr. Chairman, I did not mean to sug-
gest that anybody is happy with the fac' that there are overdue re-
ports to Congress. We take such reports very seriously.

We have been working hard to try to get those reports up here.
Like I said, part of the reason for that backlog is the historical un-
derstaffing in NCCAN. That’s why we've doubled the size of the
staff in NCCAN. We anticipate having a better track record on get-
ting reports up here in the future.

Mr. PayNe. Thank you very much.

I'm just curious to know if there were slots available, or did you
have to increase the size of the agency? Do you have any history
about why it was so understaffed—13 people to run a national or-
ganization like this?

Mr. Horn. Well, clearly, when I came on board in 1989, I didn’t
think that that was an adequate staffing level, so I have used what-
ever creative means I could to increase the nu.i.ber of people work-
ing in the national center.

The reason that there are three staff positions open is that we
have had one recent retirement, and then authorization to recruit
two addition:.] positions as well.

So I don't think there is anything unusual about those three po-
sitions being open, but it will be useful to us when those three are
also filled, and we're up to a full complement of staff.

Mr. Payne. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman OwEeNs. Mr. Commissioner, we would not want to be
guilty of overburdening your agency with unnecessary paperwork.

We would welcome any case you want to make for reducing the
number of reports. If you don’t think those reports are necessary,
make the case. We think they are important, and we think our re-
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quests have been reasonable, but make the case if that’s so. We
welcome that.

As I said before, we will be in touch with you with additional
questions that we'd like to have answers to before we proceed on
this reauthorization.

Thank you very much for appearing today

Mr. HornN. Thank you.

Chairman OWENs. Panel Two consists of Mr. Joseph Delfico, Di-
rector of the Income Security Issues, General Accounting Office;
Mr. Howard Davidson, Chairman, U.S. Advisory Board on Child
Abuse and Neglect; and Mr Tom Birch, Legislative Counsel, Na-
tional Child Abuse Coalition.

Please be seated. Mr. Delfico, you may proceed.

STATEMENTS OF JOSEPH DELFICO, DIRECTOR, INCOME SECURI-
TY ISSUES, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, neC;
HOWARD DAVIDSON, U.S. ADVISORY BOARD ON CHILD ABUSE
AND NEGLECT, WASHINGTON, DC; AND TOM BIRCH, LEGISLA-
TIVE COUNSEL, NATIONAL CHILD ABUSE COALITION, WASH-
INGTON, DC :

Mr. Devrico. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

With me today is Mr. Robert MacLafferty, Ms. Elizabeth Oli-
veras, and Pamela Brown, who helped prepare this testimony.
With your permission, I'd like to submit the full testimony for the
record and present a brief summary.

Chairman OWwENs. It will entered in its entirety into the record.

Mr. DevrFico. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In our previous testimony, we reported that an HHS reorganiza-
tion established the Administration for Children and Families, but
ACF’s organizations and their potential impact on NCCAN are not
yet known.

We expressed the concern that NCCAN issues might not be given
priority attention within ACF. It appears that the reorganization
has had a positive effect on NCCAN and has given NCCAN more
visibility within ACF.

With regard to grant administration, NCCAN's grant workload,
however, has increased substantially. NCCAN’s 1990 reported
grant workload rose from 288 grants to 392 in 1991. This i. over a
35 percent increase in workload.

Since our May, 1991 testimony, NCCAN has made modest
progress in administrating this grant workload. Earlier, we report-
ed that NCCAN relied on periodic group meetings with its grantees
for the purpose of monitoring grantees and made few wvisits for
such purposes. Since then, NCCAN has made site visits to 15 of its
392 grantees.

In our prior testimony, we expressed a concern that shortages of
resources for NCCAN’s grant monitoring activities prevented
NCCAN from complying with HHS policies.

We still have this concern. HHS's Grants Administration
Manual requires that on-site visits should be made at least annual-
ly to each discretionary grantee, subject to the availability of re-
sources. In 1991, NCCAN "visited less than 15 percent of its grant-
ces.
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In our previous testimony, we reported that NCCAN was procur-
ing a new contractor to operate the National Clearinghouse on
Child Abuse and Neglect. NCCAN has procured a new contractor
and has moved forward on new program initiatives regarding the
management of clearinghouse operations in conjunction with the
two resource centers.

We are concerned, however, that the clearinghouse does not sat-
isfy the captive mandate to identify potentially successful pro-
grams. The final grant reports that may evaluate program out-
comes are produced by grant recipients and have not been inde-
pendently validated.

We continue to believe NCCAN should evaluate grant programs
to identify those that are successful and disseminate this informa-
tion through the clearinghouse.

NCCAN has met the timetable we identified in our May testimo-
ny for the implementation of the CAPTA-mandated National Chid
Abuse and Neglect Data System. NCCAN has essentially completed
the first phase of the two-phase data collection effort and NCCAN
plans to distribute this information in March of 1992.

Since our last testimony, NCCAN has not submitted, as you
noted earlier, six CAPTA-mandated reports. NCCAN indicated that
these reports, which were originally due between 1986 and 1990,
would be issued no later than September, 1991.

These reports have been drafted, but are still under ACYF, ACF,
or HHS review. NCCAN did not provide us with a projected issue
date for any of these reports.

In May, 1991, we reported that NCCAN staffing and budget
shortages hindered NCCAN’s ability to manage child abuse and ne-
glect programs. We reported that NCCAN was authorized 21 posi-
tions, and had 14 full-time staff and had 7 unfilled positions.

Currently, NCCAN is authorized 20 positions, one less than in
1990, and has 16 full-time staff, one of whom is detailed elsewhere,
and 4 unfilled positions, all for professionals.

In our earlier testimony, we reported that staff shortages contrib-
uted to heavy workloads for the staff. This is still the case. The
NCCAN workload has increased substantially and its staff authori-
zation has dropped.

NCCAN officials believe that NCCAN needs at least 10 more
staff to effectively manage its grant workload with expertise in
arcas such as child protective services, regulatory and legislative
rmeulrch, planning, statistics, data analysis, and chronic neglect re-
searcn.

We have been asked by your committee to comment on NCCAN’s
ahility to handle additional grant responsibilities in S.838, which
proposes new child abuse treatment improvement grant programs.

NCCAN’s program responsibilities have increased, as I've men-
tioned earlier, over several years through successive CAPTA
amendments. Yet, NCCAN'’s resources have not increased, nor has
NCCAN been able to meet its CAPTA responsibilities with its cur-
rent resources.

NCCAN also does not have the expertise or resources to assume
responsibility for the S.838 proposed grant program. If NCCAN is
made responsible for the expanded role proposed by S.838, without
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additional resources, NCCAN would have to reduce its already lim-
ited CAPTA grant administrative activities.

In our May 1991 testimony, we concluded that staft shortages
kept NCCAN from fully carrying out its mission and CAPTA man-
dates. Congress should consider reducing its expectations for
NZCAN, or seek other means for achieving CAPTA goals.

Since then, NCCAN has made some progress in monitoring grant
programs, coordinating clearinghouse and resource center activi-
ties, and completing the first data collection phase of the data
system.

However, all of their efforts represent a modest beginning in
light of NCCAN's substantial and increasing workload. We still be-
lieve that NCCAN’s limited resources continue to hinder its ability
to become a leader in child abuse and neglect prevention and treat-
ment.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my brief statement. I'd be happy to
answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Joseph Delfico follows:]
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SUMMARY

The Chairman, Subcommittee on Select Education, House Committee
on Education and labor, asked GAO to provide information on the
National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect'’s (NCCAN) progress,
since our May 9, 1991 testimony, in tulfilling its mission under
the child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act (CAPTA). The
Chairman specifically requested that GAO examine NCCAN's progress
in obtaining rescurces, such as staffing and budgei, to fulfill
its mission of identifying, preventing, and treating child abuse
and neglect, and to comment on whether NCCAN can assume a role in
S. &3R (child Abuse, Domestic Violence, Adoption and Family
Services Acvt of 1991).

To assess NCCAN's progress, GAO reviewed (1) the reorganization
of cemponents within the Administration for Children, Youth and
Families (ACYF) and its eftect on NCCAN: (2) NCCAN’s current
efforts to monitor its grantees, manage the clearinghouse and
resource centers, implement the National Child Abuse and Neglect
Data System, and complete CAPTA-mandated reports: and (3) changes
in NCCAN’s staffing levels, expertise, and travel budget.

In general, NCCAN's placement within the ACYF structure, as a
result of the reorganization, appears to have improved its
ability to exercise control over its budget and policy
initiatives. The reorganization e¢liminated a level of approval
for NCCAN and enabled NCCAN to directly present staff and budget
requests and policy initiatives to ACYF.

Since GAO’s May 1991 testimony, NCCAN has filled four open
positions but its staff authorization has dropped by one.
Moreover, NCCAN has only partially met its CAPTA
responsibilities. While NCCAN has prepared CAPTA-mandated
reports, all the reports still have not been issued. With a
travel budget of slightly over $6000, NCCAN was able to visit 15
(3.8%) of its 392 grantees. Though NCCAN has a budget of $23,000
for monitoring in fiscal year 1992, we question whether this will
permit NCCAN to perform enough site reviews to effectively
monitor grantees. NCCAN has still not been able to assess the
adequacy of technical assistance it provides to grantees.

Regarding a potential role in . 838, we question whether NCCAN
has the staff or expertise to administer 5. 838's proposed Child
Abuse Treatment Improvements Grant Program. NCCAN’s Director has
indicated that, with additional administrative support, NCCAN
could share the added responsibility with the Children’s Bureau,
which administers services emphasized by S. 838. We believe that
NCCAN is unable to meet its CAPTA responsibilities with its
current resocurces. Assigning NCCAN responsibility for S. 838
without additional resources may further limit NCCAN’s ability teo
administer its grant workload as well as its ability to
effectively administer the new 13sponsibilities.
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Mr. Chairwsan and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to be here today to update our previous testimony on
the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect’s (NCCAN)
implementation of Public Law 100-294, the Child Abuse Prevention
and Treatment Act of 1988 (CAPTA). Along with information on the
Department of Health and Human Service’s (HHS) recent
reorganization and its etfr~t on NCCAN, you asked for information
on NCCAN's progress, since our May 1991 testimony, in obtaining
more staff, expertise, and travel funds to accomplish its CAPTA
responsibilities. These responsibilities include adm.nistering
grants, ensuring that the clearinghouse and resource centers
disseminate child abuse and neglect information and provide
technical assistance, developing the national data collection
system to record statistics on the incidence of child abuse
nationally, and issuing CAPTA-mandated reports on selected child
abuse and neglect issues. \ou also asked us to comment on a
potential role for NCCAN in administering the proposed Child
Abuse, Domestic Violence, Adoption and Family Services Act of

1991 (S. 8138).

In sumuary, the reorganization has had a positive effect on
NCCAN, by allowing it to bring child abuse and neglect issues to
the direct attention of ACYF and compete for resources on an
equal basis with other ACYF components. NCCAN has made progress
toward meeting its CAPIA responsibilities but his not fully met

all of the law’s requirements. Although NCCAN m:de slightly more
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site visits to grantees in 1991 than in 1990, it has not
evaluated its technical assistance or issued CAPTA-required
reports to the Congress. NCCAN improved the clearinghouse’s
ability to disseminate information but has not yet identified
potentially successful programs. NCCAN has made progress on and
will soon complete the first phase of the national data system.
Despite tha progress, however, we believe that NCCAN’s limited
resources will continue to prevent it from effectively managing
its grant workload, which now eXceeds 390 grants annually. Thus,
assigning NCCAN responsibility for the grant program proposed by
S, 838 without additional resources would further limit its
ability to manage the current workload or reduce its ability to

effectively manage the new program.

REORGANIZATION OF CHILDREN AND FAMILY SERVICES

NCCAN is an agency within the ACYF, which is a part of the
Administration for children and Families (ACF). In our previous
testimony, we reported that an HHS reorganization established the
ACF but that ACF'’s organizational plans and their potential
effect on NCCAN programs were not yet known. We expressed a
concern that NCCAN issues might not be given priority attention.
It now appears that the reorganization has given NCCAN more
visibility within ACF. NCCAN was removed from the Children’s
Bureau and placed at the same level. NCCAN now reports directly
to ACYF, thereby eliminating a level of clearance. NCCAN is n w

able to moke direct requests for staff and budget and bring cnild
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abuse and neglect issues to the direct attention of ACYF. The
true effect of this reorganization will become more avparent,
however, after some time has passed and a better comparison can

be made with the prior organizational structure.

CRANT ADMINISTRATION
NCCAN’s grant workload increased substantially in the past year.

NCCAN'’s reported workload increased from 288 grants, amounting to
$39.2 million, in 1990 to 392', amounting to $68.5 million in
1991. NCCAN’s active grants? included 108 basic state grants
(including medical neglect/disabled intant grants), 47 challenge
grants, and 101 discretionary grants. NCCAN also awarded 42
grants under the Children’s Justice Act (P.L. 99-401). NCCAN was
also responsible for awarding and managing 94 grants under the

Emergency Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Services Program.

' In our 1991 testimony, we reported challenge and
Children’s Sustice Act grants awarded in fiscal year 1990. To
be consistent with our 1991 testimony, we excluded 47 challenge
grants and 43 Children’s Justice Act grants from NCCAN’s total
grant figures since these grants were awarded in fiscal year 1990
and had terms which overlapped into 1991.

2 NCCAN awards public arnd private entities two types of grants:
emergency services grants to deliver services to children whose
parents are substance abusers, and discretionary grants for
research and demonstration projects to identify, prevent, and
treat child abuse and neglect. NCCAN awards states several types
of grants: basic state grants to develop, strengthen and
implement programs to prevent and treat child abuse and neglect;
medical neglect/disabled infant grants to respurd to reports of
medical neglect, particularly, for disabled infanus with life-
threatening conditions: challenge yrants to improve child abuse
prevention efforts and establish children’s trust funds; and
children’s justice act grants to improve administrative and
judicial handling of child abuse cases.

L
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In our May 1991 testimony, we reported that NCCAN relied on
periodic group meetings with grantees to monitor their
performance and had made few site visits of the grantees for this
purpose. While NCCAN continues to hold these group meetings, it
made site visits to 15 (15%) of its 101 discretionary grantees
between July and September 1991, Site visits allow NCCAN staff
to respond to grantee questions and concerns, “rovide technical
assistance, observe project activities, make preliminary
assessments about grantees’ performance, and make rcecommendations

for improvement and follow-up.

NCCAN officials stated the site visits also enabled NCCAN staff
to develop a background in evaluating grantees and various
approaches, to performing grant evaluations that NCCAN plans to
present at future periodic¢ meetings with grantees. Through the
site visits, NCCAN also furthered an evaluation study of NCCAN-
funded, :omprehensive community demonstration projects. The
study aims to ascertain the effectiveness of prevention systems.
buring the site visits, NCCAN statf assessed the projects to
ensure that critical design components were in place in order
that the projects’ outcomes could be scientifically validated by
an independent cuntractor. These site visits represent NCCAN's

first major effort towards evaluating grantees.

In ou: orior testimony, we expressed a concern that shortages in

staff and resources were hindering NCCAN’g c¢rant administration

(2]
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act ivities and preventing NCCAN from complying with related HHS
policies. Although NCCAN has completed some on-site reviews and
hasi begun to assess grantees’ needs, we still question whether
th2 number of on-site visits is adequate. HHS’s Grants
Administration Manual (chapter 11, section I), which applies to
discretionary grantees, states that on-site visits should be made
at least annually to each grantee, subject to the availability of
resources. NCCAN visited 3 of its 93 discretionary grantees in

M 1990 and 15 of its 101 discretionary grantees in 1991.
Furtnermore, out of the 90 planned visits > various grantees and
contractors in 1992, NCCAN plans t» visit 2 of the 37
discretionary grantees it has funded so far. The number of
visits is well below HHS’s guidelines for on-site visits. Thus,
staff and budget shortages wiil continue to l:mit its

effectiveness in monitoring grants during 1$92.

In our previous testimony, we reported that NCCAN had neither
evaluated the quantity or gquality of technical assistance
provided nor surveyed the grantees on whethor its technical
assistance and training are adequate and timely. This has not
changed. As part of our ongoing examination of NCCAN’s program
management, we will be asking the grantees to assess the
technical assistance provided by NCCAN to identify ways that it

could refocus its effort to better assist its grantees.
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CLEARINGHOUSE AND RESOURCE CENTERS

In our previous testimony, we reported that NCCAN was procuring a
new contractor® to operate the National Clearinghouse on Child
Abuse and Neglect and that the prucurement process had been
reinstituted due to the filing of a bid protest. Since then,
NCCAN obtained extensions of the contract from the previous
clearinghuuse contractor to prevent the disruption of services.
The bid protest was resolved and a contractor was procured. To
date, NCCAN has moved forward on program tnitiatives involving
the management of the clearinghouse in conjunction with two
resource centers, the National Resource Centers on Sexual Abuse

and on Child Abuse and Neglect.

NCCAN has significantly increased their budget for the
clearinghouse and has maintained a constant level of funding for
the resource centers. In 1990, they allocated $540,000 to
administer clearinghouse operations, and in 1991, this allocation
rose to over $900,000. In 1992, NCCAN has budgeted $850,000 for
this operation. The clearinghouse is responsible for
disseminating child abuse and neglect information and identifying
potentially successful programs. The resource center budgets
have remained constant at $400,000 for each of the two resource

centers, which are responsible for providing technical assistance

3 NccAN procured a contractor tc operate two clearinghouses.
the National Clearinghouse on Child Abuse and Neglect, which
NCCAN manages, and the National Clearinghouse on Family Violence,
which is managed by the Office of Community Services.,
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on the prevention, identification, and treatment of child abuse

and neglect.

NCCAN has taken steps to promote closer working relationships
between the clearinghouse and the resource centers. These Steps
have allowed NCCAN to better comply with the clearinghouse CAPTA
mandate to disseminate child abuse and neglect information. In
November 1991, NCCAN convened a meeting to coordinate resource
center and clearinghouse plans. As a result, the clearinghouse
and resource centers have agreed to share resources and publicize
one another’s activities at meetings and conferences. An outcome
of this meeting was an increase in the cle-ringhouse mailing list

from 3,805 to over 75,000.

While these efforts have improved the clearinghouse’s ability to
disseminate irformation, we question whether the CAPTA
requirement that the clearinghouse identify potentially
successful programs will be met. For instance, the
clearinghouse’s primary basis for determining successful programs
is final reports produced by the grant recipients themselves.
These repnrts have not been validated. Evaluation information
contained in these self-prepared reports mi; be subject to
natural bias. We believe the grant programs should be
independently evaluated, so that NCCAN can identify those that
are successful and disseminate this information through the

clearinghouse. Once this process is completed, successful
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programs can be highlighted in the clearinghouse’s compendium of
grant information. We are not sure when NCCAN will be able to

accomplish this.

NATIONAL CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT DATA SYSTEM (NCANDS)

In our previous testimony, we reported that NCCAN planned to
implement a CAPTA-mandated National Child Abuse and Neglect Data
System to compile state information on cases of substantiated and
unfounded child abuse and neglect and on deaths caused by child
abuse and neglect. We reported that the system had been tested
in nine states, which were to provide calendar year 1990 summary
data to NCCAN in early fiscal year 1992. NCCAN has made
progress on this effort, «lmost completing the collection ot 1990
standardized summary data. The states were not required to
participate in the national data system, but NCCAN secured the
voluntary cooperation of 47 states, one territory, the District

of Columbia, and the military services.

NCCAN plans to produce a sories of working papers based on the
collected data that will be distributed to every state and the
clearinghouse by the end of March 1992. NCCAN also plans to
test a pilot program for collecting detailed case data. In
February, NCCAN began to survey states interested in
participating in this more detailed collection erfort and plans
to incorporate this data collection into the system in 1993. It

is too early to tell how effective this will be.
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CAPTA-MANDATED REPQRTS
In our 1991 testimony, we reported that NCCAN had not submitted
six of seven CAPTA-mandated reports to the Congress and that
NCCAN said it would issue these reports no later =han Heplember
1991. Three of the reports are to examine the incidence of child
v abuse among handicapped children, alcohnlice, and hiah-risk
groups. The other reports are to examine {1) the coovdination
efforts of agencies and orgariza-ions responsitle for <hild abuse
and reglect programs and 2c.ivities, 2! vhe effoctiveness of
programs assisted w.lc. the Victims «¢ <ri=r. Act, and (2! the
relationship bet..en nonpayment of ~ild supnort and child
maltreatment. Whi': via repoi: have heen drafted, they are
still unde . ACYF, ACF, or HHS review. 1In i:uly 1991, the HHS
Chief ¢. Staff : stif,z4 the Spruker of the dcuse that the reports
woul . be delav-. due to the ewi:asive resczrch reguired and a
bazklog of - orts requiring HRE i, “eehn could not provide

.s With a projected it a o cate four any of woess reportes.

STAFT_AND BUDGET RESC:HCLS

In May 1991, we wepor .»d that NCTA ~ o ;7fing shortages were
harpering NCCAN‘s ahbility to wanios ~h31d anuse and neglect
progran:. At tha'. time, NCCAN was sutnorized 21 positions and
had 14 tull-time zc«ff and 7 uniilled positions. Since then,
NoCRA'S puihorized staffing leve. has been reduced by 1, to @0
positicns.  Vouw of Lhe 26 positions, all for professionals,

remaip un‘ille’. The wthers are filled by 16 permanent etatf, 1
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of whom is on detail elsewhere. NCCAN is attempting to
compensate for the shortfall through the use of three detailees
from other agencies and three temporary hires. Although NCCAN
was able to hire four professional staff in late 1991, three
replaced staff who had left. Despite these additions, NCCAN's
staffing levels are still lower than in 1989, when NCCAN had 16

staff, including 14 professionals, to manage a smaller workload.

Earlier we also reported that an Office of Human Development
Seryices’ (OHDS) policy prohibited NCCAN from recruiting and
hirinjy from outside OHDS. Today we can report that changes in
this policy, adopted in April 1991, have enabled NCCAN to recruit
and hire 4 professionals from nationwide Office of Personnel

Management registers and added to its professional expertise.

In our previous testimony, we reported that NCCAN used yrantees
and contractors to provide technical assistance and training.
NCCAN continues to use contractors to compensate for staff
shortages. For example, NCCAN used a contractor to prepare a
summary of final reports submitted by about 25 grantees that is
to be disseminated through the clearinghouse. NCCAN’s Director
said that this function should be performed by NCCAN staff
instead of a contrac. 'vr. This would allow NCCAN to better
accomplish its mandate to compile and disseminate meaningful
information on child abuse and neglect. Dissemination of NCCAN-

developed products also gives NCCAN visibility as a federal
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leader in preventing and ireating child abuse and neglect.

In May 1991, we reported that staff shortages contributed to
heavy workloads for NCCAN staff. Staff shortages continue to
contribute to heavy workloads. For example, one staff person is
responsible for each of the following areas: (1) 108 state grants
in 57 states and territories, liaison between NCCAN and 10 ACF
regional offices, and legislative expert and researcher; (2) 47
challenge grants: and (3) 42 children’s Justice Act grants.
Furthermore, NCCAN officials believe the agency needs at least 10
additional staff with expertise in (1) child protective services,
(2) regulatory and legislative research, (3) design and research,
(4) planning, (5) statistics, (6) data analysis, (7) technical
writing, and (8) chronic neglect research. NCCAN staff also
believe they need a deputy director to assist in the management

of NCCAN programs and activities.

NCCAN’s administrative budget continues to be disproportionately
lower than its program budget. In fiscal year 1990, NCCAN
reccived about $750,000 to administer over $39 million in grant
programs, and in 1992, was allocated about $945,000 to administer

$69.3 million in planned grant programs.

Earlier we reported that NCCAN requestea authority to reprogram
funds to hire a deputy director in 1991, but during the

reorganization of ACF, this request was denied, and recently
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NCCAN’s staff authorization was reduced. Since NCCAN's grant
responsibilities have increased, we believe that NCCAN will
continue to be limited in its ability to effectively manage its

grant workload.

NCCAN’s ROLE IN S. 838

S. 838 would establish a new Child Abuse Treatment Improvements
Grant Program aimed at improving the treatment of children
exposed to abuse or neglect and their families when such children
have been placed in out-of-home care. NCCAN's grant
administration responsibilities have increased over several years
through successive CAPTA amendments, but its staff resources have
not been sufficient to fulfill its responsibilities. If NCCAN is
assigned S, 838’s grant program, this would be in addition to the

six major grant programs it already administers.

NCCAN'’s Director told us that if assigned responsibility for
implementing S. 838’s new grant program, NCCAN would attempt to
secure additional expertise and would need (1) several additional
staff to manage the grants, (2) space for additional statf, and
(3) funds for travel to monitor grants. NCCAN told us it could
manage the S. 838 grant program in coordination with the
children’s Bureau, which is responsible for activities emphasized

by S. 838,

Since NCCAN’s administrative budget has not kept pace with its
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increasing program responsibilities, and NCCAN has not been able
to meet its CAPTA mandates with its current resources, we
guestion whether NCCAN has the expertise and staff to assume a
new grant program. At current resource levels, the additional
responsibilities proposed by S. 838 could cause NCCaM to either

further reduce its CAPTA grant administration activities or

»
administer the new act less effectively than envisioned by
Congre=~s.

v
CONCLUSIOQNS

In our May 1991 testimony, we concluded that staff shortages Kept
NCCAN from fully carrying out its mission and CAPTA requirements
and that if NCCAN programs were not given priority attention
within the newly formed ACF, the Congress might wish to consider
reducing its expectations for NCCAN or seeking other means for
achieving CAPTA goals., Since then, NCCAN has made some progress
in monitoring grant programs, managing the clearinghouse and
resourc centers, and obtaining additional staff and expertise.
However, despite thesc encoutaging actions, NCCAN’Ss
administrative effectiveness may not improve because of NCCAN's
substantial and increasing workload. NCCAN continues to fall
short in its ability to provide timely on-site monitoring, assess
its technical assistance, and submit CAPTA-required reports to
the Congress. We believe that NCCAN's limited resources continue
to L aer its ability to accomplish its mission to become a
leader in child abuse and neglect prevention and treatment.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. I will be
happy to answer any questions you or other members of the

Subcommittee may have.
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Chairman Owens. Thank you.

Mr. Davidson.

Mr. Davipson. Good morning. My name is Howard Davidson. I'm
an attorney and chairperson of the United States Advisory Board
on Child Abuse and Neglect.

This past September, I was elected Chair of the Board, succeed-
ing Dr. Richard Krugman, who testified before you last May. He is
a distinguished pediatrician.

Today, you have the opportunity and—I would respectfully add—
the responsibility to enact the most effective national child protec-
tion legislation in the 20th century.

I believe that a significant member of national child protection
experts have come to the same conclusion; namely, that we need a
bill that does not merely focus on small parts of the problem, or on
one Federal agency, or on one narrow aspect of child maltreat-
ment.

Rather, we need to draw from the collective wisdom of those who
work in this field to build the foundation of a comprehensive, child-
centered, family-focused, and neighborhood-based child protection
system.

Such a system, by including far more emphasis on prevention,
evaluation, quality control, and inter-agency coordination, might
even save a great deal of the money that is now being drained from
scare resources by the present crisis-driven American child protec-
tion system.

Awareness of the intent of the problem is there, but we need
more than awareness. We need a new direction, and critical to this
new direction is a solid and effective leadership, bipartisan leader-
ship on the national level in terms of Federal policy and systemic
reform.

Because of the impor* it role of Federal leadership in addressing
child maltreatment, the o~ isory board has presented you and your
Congressional colleagues with 54 options for action that were in-
cluded in its September 1991 report, entitled, “Creating Caring
Communities: Blueprint for an Effective Federal Policy on Child
Abuse and Neglect.”

These options address a full range of Federal legislative reforms
that the Board considers vital if we as a Nation are to help assure
the safety of America’s children.

Because of the critical role of Federal leadership in the creation
of an effective and pro-active national child protection system, it is
important that it be clearly understood that my use of the term
“Federal leadership” does, of course, include the important role of
the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect.

However—and I cannot stress this enough—Federal leadership
must include much, much more than the work of one agency, one
Cabinet department, and yes, even one subcommittee.

One of the things that many of us find most frustrating about
the bureaucracy of Congress is that many of the most important
actions that our board has proposed fall outside of the constricted
jurisdiction of this subcommittee, as well as your parent Committee
on Education and Labor.
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Congressman Owens, you, yourself, said today that the child pro-
tection system is outside the scope of your subcommittee’s jurisdic-
tion.

The subject of child abuse and the response to it should not be
narrowly addressed within one Congressional committee’s jurisdic-
tion. But today, unfortunately, that is the reality. To put this an-
other way, if you merely focus on NCCAN and the grant programs
historically administered by that agency, you will be doing a great
disservice to maltreated children.

You must find a way of getting Congress to address the health,
mental health, justice, and education system problems that prevent
our Nation from adequately responding to child abuse.

You must find a way of mobilizing the Federal agenci~s that are
responsible for supporting our Nation’s health, mental health, jus-
tice, and education programs to undertake and institutionalize new
child protection initiatives as well as enhancing social service
agency responses to the plight of abused, neglected children.

Critically needed reforms will be doomed to failure if legislative
revisions merely tinker with CAPTA and NCCAN. And worse,
mere tirkering with the law can mislead Americans into thinking
that their elected representatives in Washington are doing some-
thing significant about child abuse. Today, over a year and a half
since our Congressionally-created board declared child abuse and
neglect to be a national emergency, hundreds of thousands of
American children are still, in the words of the board’s first report,
being “starved and abandoned, burned and severely heaten, raped
and sodomized, berated and belittled.”

So far, the Federal role in support of America’s child protection
system has been very weak. As the board has outlined in its 1991
report, the inadequacy of the Federal role has, in effect, contribut-
ed substantially to the present emergency and lack of accountabil-
ity iu the Nation’s child protection system.

A current case of an abused child from middle America illus-
trates why you—Democrats and Republicans alike—must find a
way w effectively address the inter-disci linary, inter-agency as-
pects of child protection.

A few weeks ago, I received a call from a foster mother of a 6-
month-old boy who I'll refer to as Bobby. That’s not his real name.
Shortly after birth, Bobby was severely beaten by his father, result-
ing in massive brain damage, blindness, and the need for constant
medical attention.

Bobby was removed from the home by the police and spent sever-
al weeks in the hospital. The county child welfare authorities then
placed him in a foster home. Last month, Bobby’s father pled
guilty to child abuse, and received a shockingly light sentence of 4
years probation.

Worse, the same judge who heard the criminal abuse proceeding,
having authority over the child’s foster care placement, ordered
that Bobby be returned to his father and mother immediately.

Bobby's foster parents were rightfully outraged. The father, they
said, even had a history of prior abuse of another child. There was
concern that neither the father nor mother had the knowledge to
operate the breathing monitor that Bobby required, nor was there
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gnou%h time to evaluate and treat the parents so that Bobby would
e safe.

Why, the foster parents asked me, is there such pressure to have
Bobby returned home to such a dangerous situation? Where was
the health system’s consultation to {1e court in terms of an evalua-
tion of Bobby’s on-foing specialized health care needs? Where were
the mental health and child development professionals who could
effectively assess for the court the capacity of his parents to safely
care for Bobby, as well as their potential for further violent out-
bursts directed against him?

Where was the court system, including a lawg'er for Bobby, pri-
marilf' concerned with protecting his interests? Where were the
school personnel who saw, on a daily basis, Bobby’s siblings, and
might be aware of danger signs affecting other children in this abu-
sive family?

And, finally, where was the Federal leadership and support to
this community’s professionals, in terms of technical assistance,
training, and dissemination of standards of practice.

As far as I can determine, important opportunities were missed
to properly equip this community to botl?n revent Bobby’s abuse
and to respond to it in a proper inter-disciplinary fashion. Bobby’s
protection was not a high public priority because, in part, our na-
tional child protection system is not truly child-centered.

That system is too ofter not “protective” at all. And in no sense
is our child protection system truly a national one, with established
minimum standards for the child protection-related work of social
service agencies, mental health programs, physicians and hospitals,
attorneys and the courts. '

Representative Goodling’s testimony before you this morning has
rightfully suggested that the lack of standards for training and pro-
fessional practice has led to a lack of child fprot,ection system ac-
countability that has caused the needless suffering of children and
parents alike.

America must spell out, at both the Federal and State levels, an
adequate statement in our laws detailing the primary purposes of
the Nation’s child protection program. This is why the board has
grovided in its 1991 report a proposed National Child Protection

olicy focused on the rights of children who have been subjected to
abuse and neglect.

Incorporating the board’s proposed policy, or elements from it,
into CAPTA will give that law a meaning and impact that it has
lacked for 18 years. CAPTA is a law that, astonishingly, has never
had any “purpose clause” ever incorporated within it.

Let me turn to NCCAN for a moment. In the past year, NCCAN,
under the able direction of David Lloyd and Commissioner Wade
Horn, has increasad its staff, improved the quality of its work, and
enhanced its stature within the child protection comm nity uation-

ally.

lywish to reiterate that the Board has found Federal child protec-
tion efforts as a whole to be grossly deficient. Therefore, the Board
believes that the com;issioning of time-consuming, costly, and re-
petitive studies of NCCAN’s operations alone would be a wasteful
enterprise which would not result in getting the U.S. Public Health
Service, the Department of Education, or the Attorney General of
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the United States to institutionalize any major child protection
policy initiatives.

The Board has said in its 1991 report that Congress should con-
sider assigning NCCAN clear responsibility for Federal leadership
and support of the beleaguered State and county child protective
services agencies of America. These agencies are in crisis, and
many are on the verge of collapse. They are overwhelmed with re-
ports of child abuse and neglect as wel{ as accusations of misman-
agement of their child protection caseloads.

Increasingly, these agencies are being sued for inappropriate re-
moval of children from their homes, failure to remove children
from dangerous homes, and a lack of services to help strengthen
and support families so that children can avoid unnecessary and
unnecessarily prolonged foster care placement.

Over the next year, the Board will be studying the issue of na-
tional child protective service agency reform. In the interim, there
is much that NCCAN could do to helli) such agencies.

However, as the Board has stated 1n its 1991 report—and I want
to reemphasize now—if Congress wishes NCCAN to assume this re-
sponsibility, then Congress must legislatively strengthen NCCAN'’s
capacity, and this action must include assuring that NCCAN has
the additional funds and professional staff to do the job adequately.

Merely heaping more responsibilities, more pa rwork review,
more reports, more studies, and more work on CCAN, without
guaranteeing it the commensurate resources needed, is to continue
fo set that agency up to fail, In order to improve the programs that
NCCAN now supports, the Board believes that the Congress could
take the following steps:

Number one, require NCCAN to create standing review panels
for all grant and contract Froposals submitted to it in order to sub-
stantially improve the quality of NCCAN-funded research and dem-
onstration projects.

Number two, require all NCCAN grantees to set aside funds for
an independent evaluation component in order that demonstration
grojec%; supported by NCCAN be of much greater usefulness na-

ionwide.

Number three, require NCCAN to collect from all the States uni-
form, case-specific information that is integrated with case-based
foster care and adoption data, in order for those who are concerned
about child maltreatment to have a better picture of child abuse
and neglect in America and the child protection system'’s response
thereto.

Number four, establish a new national incentive program of fel-
lowships and/or scholarships, not just four or five grants to individ-
uals each year but rather, in order to encourage university stu-
dents pursuing graduate training in medicine, social work, law, and
other fields, provide a new grant program, administered through
grants to colleges and universities, so that students can be encour-
aged to work as professionals in the field of child protection.

Number five, require NCCAN, in collaboration with the Public
Health Service, the Department of Education, and the Department
of Justice to jointly implement such a fellowship program.

And, number six, require the Department of uducation to estab-
lish, with guidance from NCCAN, a program that activates child
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protection initiatives in State and local education agencies through-
out the Nation.

Since 1974, CAPTA has given NCCAN the authority to distribute
millions of dollars to State child protective services agencies that
meet certain “eligibility criteria’ based on language in the statute
and NCUAN’s own regulations.

The subcommittee should look carefully at these criteria to see if,
(1) some are imposing inappropriate barriers to the effective protec-
tion of children—and your question this morning suggests a con-
cern about that, Congressman—and (2) some are not really being
implemented as Congress intended.

n example of criteria imposing inappropriate barriers is the cri-
terion requiring confidentiality. In this instance, the NCCAN regu-
lation concerning conﬁdentiaﬁty may be inhibiting the necessary
inter-agency sharing of vital information about the children and
families.

An example of criteria not being implemented as intended is a
study that has shown that despite a provision of CAPTA dating
back to 1974, all children in child abuse and neglect cases are not
promptly receiving court-appointed independent legal representa-
tion.

The severely abused infant, Bobby, whom I mentioned earlier,
didn’t have legal representation, and neither do thousands of mal-
treated children whose cases are before American courts. Some-
thing must be done about that appalling practice.

The Board is aware that the subcomuuittee, as part of this year’s
reauthorization of CAPTA, has a particular interest in doing some-
thinlg significant on the subject of child deaths due to abuse and
neglect.

This is also a subject that the Board will devote special attention
to this year, including an April public hearing in Los Angeles, a
meeting with a model inter-agency child fatality review team, and
the development of a special issue paper on the topic.

Board members are also distressed, as I know you are, that the
Presidential Commission on Child and Youth Deaths, established
as part of the 1988 amendments to CAPTA, was never funded by
the Congress, and the Commission was never convened by the
President.

Since the Board has already decided to carefuliy study this issue,
it would be capable of broadening its work to more fully address
this subject, so long as the Board is given the necessary resources
to properly fulfill any additional set of duties.

In two onsecutive reports, the Board has stressed the critical
need to provide home visitation resources for families. Promoting
the development of such resources is the sin le most important
step that Congress could take this year regar ing the safety and
welfare of America’s abused and neglected children.

Home visitation is the best documented child maltreatment pre-
vention program. Congress should not bypass this opportunity to
help our Nation begin to implement a large series of ccordinated
pilot home visitation projects.

The Board hopes tgat the subcommittee members, regardless of
political aftiliation, share with the Board the goal of transforming
our system of child protection in America so that it will become as
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easy for a parent to pick up the telephone and get help before
abuse occurs, as it is now for a neighbor to pick up a telephone and
report that parent for abuse.

The planned, sequential implementation of home visitation pro-
%{ams under the leadership of the U.S. Department of Health and

uman Services can be initiated by Congressional action, whicl.
you can begin to take later today.

The options that the Board has presented to you require prompt
and careful attention. Children are being starved, beaten, maimed,
and killed by parents who could e helped before the harm occurs.

Just as tragically, once our government agencies identify these
children, most receive no treatment at all, and when they do re-
ceive treatment, they are often prematurely returned to abusive
households. Innocent parents are also being unfairly victimized by
a child protection system that is on the verge of collapse.

Members of Congress are rightfully being asked: that are you
doing about this national emergency?

For some, the answer has for too long been the support of bills,
often labelled with the words “child protection,” that only deal
with one tiny aspect of the problem of child maltreatment.

Many proposed approaches are not carefully thought out, are
simplistic, lack comprehensiveness and a consistency with other re-
lated pieces of legislation, or are not backed with adequate funding.

In conclusion, your subcommittee, Congressman, made a con-
scious decision last year not to be rushed into hastily approving a
new national child abuse and neglect law. You were right.

I hope that the time has now come where you will utilize the col-
lective wisdom of those who work in this field to carefully fashion a
bill that incorporates a full gamut of meaningful child protection
reforms,

If, in order for you to do that, you need to decouple the family
violence provisions from the CAPTA reauthorization and move
that important spouse abuse protection legislation more speedily,
then by all means do so, but don’t shortchange the abused and ne-
glected children of America.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your kind words about the Board,
and for giving the Board the opportunity to express these views.

We hope that our efforts, like the work done by Federal advisory
boards on the problems of the elderly, infant mortality, mental re-
vardation, and AIDS, have been and will continue to be valuable to
the Congress, the Executive Branch, and the American people.

I believe that the knowledge and guidance on this complex issue
of child maltreatment, provided by our inter-disciplinary bipartisan
board of 15 national experts can be an important resource in the
years ahead.

Let me respectfully take this opportunity, however, to set the
record straight on four points concerning the supporf of the board
and compensation of board members, because Commissioner Horn
referenced them in his testimony.

Number one, board members are only compensated for time
spent in connection with meetings.

Number two, for each meeting day that board members spend on
the average, each of the board members have been putting in an
average of three to four additional uncompensated days of time.
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Number three, a board member rate of compensation for meeting
days is not the $1,000 a day that Commissioner Horn said, but
rather $289 a day—big difference.

And, number 4, the Board is vhaware of any $200,000 board con-
tract money for this fiscal year.

In closing, all Americans, regardless of political idealogy, should
be uniformly committed to finding a way for our Nation to do
something significant about the terrible national problem of child
abuse and neglect.

Meaningful Congressional action in 1992-—not later, in 1992—by
Democrats and Republicans alike, can make an immense difference
in the lives of millions of children and their families.

Thank you very much for your time,.

[The prepared statement of Howard Davidson follows:]
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Introduction

My name is Howard Davidson. I am an attorney and
Chairperson of the U.S. Advisory Board on Child Abuse and
Neglect. This past September I was elected Chair of the
Board -- succeeding Dr. Richard Krugman, a distinguished
pedia*rician, who testified before this Subcommittee last May.

I am pleased to have been asked to present the views of the Board
on reauthorization of the Child Abuse Preventjon and Treatment
Act (CAPTA), the primary Federal law addressing the shameful
maltreatment of our nation's children.

Today, in February 1992, you have the opportunity =-- and the
responsibility -~ to enact the most effective national child
protection legislation in the twentieth century. I believe that
a significant number of national child protection experts have
come to the same conclusion as the Board. Namely, that we need a
bill from the House of Representatives that does not merely focus
on fiall parts of the problem -- or on one Federal agency, or on
one narrow aspect of child maltreatment.

Rather, we need to draw from the collective wisdom of
those who work in this field to build the foundation of a
comprehensive, child-centered, family-focused, and
neighborhood-based child protection system. Such a system -- by
including far more emphasis on prevention, evaluation, quality
control, and inter-agency coordination =-- might even save a great
deal of the money that is now being drained from scarce resources
by the present crisis-driven American child protection system.

I believe that there is now a tremendous momentum for
changing that system. Awareness of the extent of the problen
is there. But we need more than awareness. We need a new
direction, and critical to this new direction is a solid and
effective 1l jership -- leadership on the national level in
terms of F .deral policy and systemic reform.

Because of the important role of Federal leadership in
addressing child maltreatment, the Board has presented you and
your Congressional colleagues with 54 "Options for Action"
that were included in its September, 1991 report untitlead
"Creating caring communities: Blueprint for an Effective Federal
Policy on Child Abuse and Neglect." (A condensed copy of the
report's recommendations and the 54 Congressiwvnal "Options iPor
Action" is attached to this testimony.) Thesa Options address
a full range of Federal legislative reforms %that the Board
considers vital if we as a nation are to help assurs the safety
of America's children. The Board expect# that the Arerican
public will look at how its elected officials use this report in
legislative responses to the present crisis in our rfailing chi'~”
protective system.
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Because ¢l tite critical role of Federal leadership in the
creation of ar etfictive and pro-accive natiomal child protection
system, it is iwportant that it be clearly understood that my use
of th. term "Fede;al leadership"® does, of course, include the
important potential role of the National Center on Child Abuse
and Neglect (NCCAN). However -- and I cannot stress this
enough -~ Federal leadership wmust include much, much more than
the work c¢f one agency, ©one cabinet departnent, or even one

L Subcorinittee.

One of the things that many of us find most frustrating
about the bureaucracy of Congress is that many of tne most
importart actions the Board has proposed fall outside of the

v constricted jurisdiction of this Subcommittee, as well as Your
parent Committee on Education and Labor. The subject of child
abuse -- and the response to it -- should not be narrowly
addresged within one Congressional committee's jurisdiction.

To put this another way: If you -~ as has the United States
Senate --- merely focus on NCCAN, and the grant programs
historically administered by that agency, you will be doing a
great disservice to maltreated children. You must find a way of
getting Congress to address the health, mental health, justice,
and education system problems that prevent our nation from
adequately responding to child abuse. You must find a way
of mobilizing the Federal agencies that are responsible for
supporting our nation's health, mental health, justice, and
education programs to undertake new child protection initiatives,
as well as enhancing social service agency responses to the
plight of abused and neglected children.

Critically needed reforms will be doomed to failure if
legislative revisions merely tinker with CAPTA. And worse, mere
tinkering with the law can mislead Americans into thinking that
their elected representatives in Washington are doing something
significant about child abuse. Today, over a year and a half
since our Congressionally-created Board declared child abuse and
neglect to bes "a national emergency," hundreds of thousands of
American children are gtill (in the words of the Board's first
report) being "starved and abandoned, burned and severely beaten,
raped and sodomized, berated ana belittled."

so far, the Federal role in support of Amcrica's child
protection system has been very weak. As the Board has outlined
in its 1991 report, the inadequacy of the Federal roule has, in
effect, contributed substantially to the present emergency in the
nation's child protection sy: tem.
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A current case of an abused child from middle-America
illustrates why you must find a way to effectively address the
inter-disciplinary, inter-agency aspects of child protection.

A few weeks ago, I received a call from a foster mother of a
six-month old boy who I will refer to as Bobby (not his real
name). Shortly after birth Bobby was severely beaten by his
father -- resulting in massive brain damage, blindness, and the
need for constant medical attention., Bobby was removed from
home by the police and spent several weeks in the hospital.

The county child welfare authorities then placed him in a foster
home. Last month, Bobby's father pled guilty to child abuse,

and received a shockingly light sentence of four years probation.

Worse, the same judge who heard the criminal abuse
proceeding -~ having authority over the child's foster care
placement -- ordered that Bobby be returned to his father and
mother immediately. Bobby's foster parents were rightfully
outraged. The father, they said, even had a history of prior
abuse of another child. There was concern that neither the
father nor mother had the knowledge to operate the breathing
monitor that Bobby required, nor was there enough time to
evaluate and treat the parents so that Bobby would be safe.
Why, the foster parents asked me, is there such pressure to
have Bobby returned home to such a dangerous situation?

Where was the health System's consultation to the court in
terms of an evaluation of Bobby's on-doing specialized health
care needs? Where were the mental health and child development
professionals who could effectively assess for the court the
capacity of his parents to safely care for Bobby, as well as
their potential for further violent outbursts directed against
him? Where was a court system, including a lawyer for Bobby,
primarily concerned with protecting his interests? Where were
the school personnel who saw, on a daily basis, Bobby's siblings
and might be aware of danger signs affecting other children in
this abusive family? Finally, where was the Federal leadership
and support to this community's professionals, in terms of
technical assistance, training, and dissemination of standards
of practice?

As far as I can determine, important opportunities were
missed to properly equip this community to both prevent Bobby's
abuse and to respond to it in a proper inter-disciplinary
fashion. Bobby's protection was not a high public priority
because, in part, our national child protection system is not

hild- . That system is too often not "protective"
at all. And in no sense is our child protection system truly a
'national® one, with established minimum standards for the child
p-otection-related work of social service agencies, mental health
programs, physicians and hospitals, attorneys, and the courts.
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America must spell out, at both the Federal and State
levels, an adequate statement in our laws detailing the primary
purposes of the nation's child protection program. This is why
the Board has provided, in its 1991 report, a "Proposed National
Child Protection Policy" focused on the rights of children who
have been subjected to abuse and neglect.

Incorporating the Board's proposed Policy, or elements
from it, into CAPTA will give that law a meaning and impact
that it has lacked for eighteen years. CAPTA is a law that,
astonishingly, has never hud any "purpose clause" ever
incorporated within it.

wsmﬂmwm

In its 1991 report, the Board devoted dozens of pages to the
strengths and weaknesses of NCCAN and the various grant programs
that it administers. In the past year, NCCAN -~ under the able
direction of David Lloyd and commissioner Wade Horn -< has
increased its staff, improved the quality of its work, and
enhanced its steture within the child protection community
nationally.

I wish to reiterate that the Board has found Federal
child protection efforts as a whole to be grossly deficient.
Therefore, the Board believes that the commissioning of time-
consuming, costly, and repetitive studies of NCCAN's operations
alone would be a wasteful enterprise which would not result in
getting the U.S. Public Health Service, the Department of
Education, or the Attorney General to institutionalize any
major child protection policy initiatives.

The Board has said in its 1991 report that Congress should
consider assigning NCCAN clear responsibility for Federal
leadership and support of the beleaguered State and County
child protective services agencies of Aamerica. These agencies
are in crisis, and many are on the verge of collapse. They are
overwhelmed with reports of child abuse and neglect as well as
accusations of mismanagement of their child protection caseloads.
Increasingly, these agencies are being sued for inappropriate
removal of children from their homes, failure to remove children
from dangerous homes, and a lack of services to help strengthen
and support families so that children can avoid unnecessary and
unnecessarily prolonged foster care placement.
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Over the next Year, the Board will be studying the issue of
national child protective service agency reform. In the interim,
there is much that NCCAN could do to help such agencies.
However, as the Board has stated in its 1991 report and wants
to reemphasize, if Congress wishes NCCAN to assume this
responsibility, then Congress must legqigslativelv strenathen
NCCAN'S capacity, and this action must include assuring that
NCCAN has the additional funds and professional staif to do
the job adequately. Merely heaping more responsibilities, more
studies, and more work on NCCAN -~ without guaranteeing it the
commensurate resources needed -~ is to continue to set that
agency up to fail.

In order to improve the programs that NCCAN now supports,
the Board believes that the Congress could take the follow1ng
steps:

- Require NCCAN to create standing review panels for all
grant and contract proposals submitted to it in order
to substantially improve the quality of NCCAN=funded
research and demonstration projects.

- Require all NCCAN grantees to set aside funds for
an independent evaluation component in order that
demonstration projects supported by NCCAN be of
much greater usefulness nationwide.

- Require NCCAN to collect from all the States unifornm,
case~specific information that is integrated with case-
based foster care and adoption data in order for those
who are concerned about child maltreatment to have a
better picture of child abuse and neglect in America,
and the chile¢ protection system's response thereto.

- Establish a new national incentive program of
fellowships and/or schelarships in order to encourage
university students pursiing graduate training in
medicine, social work, law, and other fields to work
in the field of child protection.

- Require NCCAN, in collaboratior with the Public Health
Service, the Department of Education, and the
Department of Justice to jointl; implement such a
program,

- Require the Departuent of Education to esvablish, with
guidance from NCCAN, a program that activates child
protection initiatives in State and Locil Education
Agencies throughout the nation.

RIC $U
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Since 1974 CAPTA has given NCCAN the authority to distribute
millinns of dollars to State child protective services agencies
that meet certain "eligibility criteria" based on language in the
statute and NCCAN's own regulations. The Subcommittee should
look carefully at these criteria to see if: (1) some are
imposing inappropriate parriers to the effective protection of
children, and (2) some are not really being implemented as
Congress intended.

An example of criteria imposing inappropriate barriers is
the criterion requiring confidentiality. 1In this instance, the
NCCAN regulation concerning confidentiality may inhibit the
necessary inter-agency sharing of vital information about the
child and family.

An example of criteria not being implemented as intended is
a study that has shown that despite a provision of CAPTA dating
back to 1974, all children in child abuse and neglect cases are
not promptly receiving court-appointed independent legal
representation. The severely abused infant whom I mentioned
earlier didn't have legal representation, and neither do
thousands of maltreated children whose cases are before American
courts. Something must be done about this appalling practice.

2 e U ate C equence of Cchild
Protection System Breakdown

The Board is aware that the Subcommittee, as part of this
year's re-authorization of CAPTA, has a particular interest in
doing something significant on the subject of child deaths due to
abuse and neglect. This is also a subject that the Board will
devote special attention to this year, including an April public
hearing in Los Angeles, 2 meeting with a model inter-agency child
fatality review team, and the development of a special issue
..aper on the topic.

Board members are also distressed, as I am sure You are,
that the Presidential commission on child and Youth Deaths,
established as part of the 1988 amendments to CAPTA, was never
funded by the Congress, apd the Commission was never conver2d by
the President. The Board has been approached by Subcommitteze
staff concerning their interest in naving the Board assume
additicnal responsibilities related to child maltreatment
fatalities. Since the Board has already decided to carefully
study this issue, it would be capable of broadening its work
to address the full gamut of the Subcommittee's concerns related
to this subject, so long as the Board is given the necessary
resources to properly fulfill this additional set of duties.

o ol
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Amending CAPTA to Promote Home Visitation Services

In two reports, the Board has stressed the critical need to
provide home visitation resources for families, Promoting the
development of such resources is the single most important step
that Congress could take this year regarding the safety and
welfare of America's abused and neglected children. Home
visitation is the best documented child maltreatment prevention
program. Congress should not bypass this opportunity to help
our nation begin to implement a large series of coordinated
pilot home visitation projects.

The Board hopes that the Subcommittee shares with the Board
the goal of transforming our system of child protection in
America so that it will become as easy for a parent to pick up
a telephone to get help -- before abuse occurs -- as it is now
for a neighbor to pick up a telephone anu report that parent for
abuse. The planned, sequential implementation of home visitation
programs under the leadership of the U.S. pepartment of Health
and Human Services can be initiated by Congressional action.

The ball, as they say, is in your court.

Conclusion

The options that the Board has presented to Congress
require prompt and careful attention. Children are being
starved, beaten, maimed, and killed by parents who could be
helped before the harm occurs. Just as tragically, once our
government agencies identify these children, most receive no
treatment at all, and when they do receive treatment they are
often prematurely returned to abusive households.

Members of Ccongress are rightfully being asked: What are
you doing about this national emergency? For some, the answer
has for too long been the suppu.t of bills ~-- often labelled
with the words "child Protection" -- that only deal with one
tiny aspect of the problem of child maltreatment. Many proposed
approaches are not carefully thought out, are simplistic, lack
comprehensiveness and a consistency with other related pieces
of legislation, or are not backed with adequate funding.

Your Subcommittee made a conscious decision last year not
to be rushed into hastily approving a new national child abuse
and neglect law. You were right. I.hope that the time has now
come where you will utilize the collective wisdom of those who
work in this tield to carefully fashion a bill that incorporates
a full gamut of meaningful child protection reforms.

109
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Thank you for giving the Board the opportunity to express

these views. We hope that our efforts =-- like the work done
by Federal advisory bodies on problems of the elderly, infant
mortality, mental retardation, and AIDS -- have been, and will

continue to be, valuable to the Congress, the Executive Branch,
and the American people. I believe that the knowledge and
guidance on this complex issue of child maltreatment, provided
hy our interdisciplinary Board of fifteen national experts,

can be an important resource in the years ahead.

All Americans, regardless of political affiliation .v
ideology, should be uniformly committed to finding a way for
our nation to do something significant about the terrible
national problem of child abuse and neglect. Meaningful
Congressional action in 1992 by Democrats and Republicans
alike can make an immense difference in the lives of millions
of children and their families.

o
o
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ATTACHMENT

List of Recommendations and Congressional Options for Action
in the
1991 Report of the U.S. Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect

Developing and Implementing a National Child Protection Policy
RECOMMENDATION B-1: PROMULGATING A NATIONAL CHILD PROTECTION POLILY

The Faderal Government shauid estabhsh s nationasl child protection policy. The gosl of the pokcy
shoukd be to faciitate comprehensive comvixinity efforts to ensure the safe and healthy
development of children and youth. The policy should be incorporated into the United States Code
83 un intrinsic part of the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act. The pokicy should drive the
chitd protection-related actions of sl Federsl agancies.

Conaressional Options for Avtion
1. Use the naxt CAP 1 reauthorization to enact a national child protection policy.

RECOMMENDATION B-2: RELATING A NATIONAL CHILD PROTECTION POLICY TO POLICY REFORMS
IN CHILD WELFARE SERVICES AND FAMILY RESOURCE AND SUPPORT SERVICES

The Federal Government shoukl assist In building a supportive service delivery system for al
famikes, troubled or otherwise, thereby providing a criticsl foundation for the prevention of chid
maltreatment and the protection of chidren. To the extent possible, any statutory or regulatory
reforms of the child protection system shouid be sensitive to and harmonized with the purposes
and content of statutory or reguiatory reforms of chitd welfare services and family.

anmanQmMAm
Enact legisiation to reforin child welfare and family resource and support services. Two
bills introduced in the 102nd Congress, S. 4 and H.R. 2571, amended appropriately o t“at
they are hs'monized with the national child protection policy described in
Recommendations B-1, are likely vehicles.

3. Appropriate nacessary funds so that fuil Implementation of the Young Americans Act of
1990 can begin.

RECOMMENDATION B-3: ELIMINATING THE USE OF CORPORAL PUNISHMENT IN ACTIVITIES
SUPPORTED WITH FEDERAL FUNDS

Consonant with the Intent of the National Chid Protection Policy proposed by the iloard, the
Foderal Government should take ak necessary Steps to eiminate the use of corporal punishment
in aN activities, programs, institutions, and facilities which recsive Federal financial support of any
kind.

o A
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Conaressional Options for Action

4, Enact legislation to prohibit the use of corporal punishment in all activitias, programs, and
tacilitias raceiving Federatl financlal assistance.

5., Enact legislation to prohibit tha use of corporal punishment in all schoot systems recelving

Federal financial assistance.

RECOMMENDATION B-4: DETERMINING THE COSY OF IMPLEMENTING A NATIONAL CHILD PROTECTION
poLICY

An ¢, propriate Federal research agency shoukd be commissioned to determine the cost of
implementing a natioaal chitd protection pokicy end the cost of not Implementing such e policy.

Congregsional Qotions tor Action

6. CONGRESSIONAL SUBCOMMITTEES WITH JURISDICTION OVER CAPTA. Communicate
to the Ctfice of Technology Assessment the nasd for a study to determine the cost of
implemeunting a national child protection policy and tha cost of not implementing such a
policy.

Preventing and Reducing Child Maltreatment by Strengthening
Neighborhoods and Families

RECOMMENDATION C-1: IMPROVING THE QUAUITY OF DETERIORATING NEIGHBORHOOD
ENVIRONMENTS

The Federsl Government should take a¥ steps necessary to leciitate the development of
nelghborhood improvement Initiatives to prevent chid maitreatment, Including neighborhoods In
urban, rural, and N. tive American communities.

Congressional Optigns tor Action

7. HEADS OF RELEVANT CABINET-LEVEL AGENCIES AND CONGRESS: Develop child
maltreatment-related and family Strengthening activities in rural communities, especially
those with a high proportion of tamilies in poverty. The Area Development Districts in the
various Federal aconomic development programs may provide avenues for rural community
planning to protect children. Where targeted programs for rural community planning do not
exist in a given reyion, Community Action Progtams may be the avenue for planning and
impiementation of nsighborhood-based strategies in rural communities.

8. Require recipients of Community Developrnent Block Grants to set aside five percent of
such funds for the purposes of (al planning and implementing neighborhood-based
strategies for strengthaning families and the prevention and treaiment of child abuse and
neglect and {b) the integration of housing programs and child protection etforts. Increasa
the authorization and appropriations for the Community Devetopment Block Grant Program
cornmensurately.

RECOMMENDATION C-2: ENHANCING VOLUNTEER EFFORTS FOR THE PREVENTION AND TREATMENT
OF CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT

The Faderal Government shoukl take all stops necessary to faciiitate the dovelopmont of volunteer
programs for the prevention and treatmant of child abuse and noglect.

(o
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9. Establish a new program priority on child maitreatment within relevant programs of
ACTION and provide additional funding for this purpose.
10. Amend Serve-America to provide support for school volunteer programs aimed ¢'. the (1)

prevention of child maltreatment, (2) provision ot soclal supports 10r maitreated children
and their families, and {3} development of additional peer counseling and peer mediatio:s
services. This anmendment would complement existing emphases in Serva-America on
substance abuse prevention and school drop-out prevention,

1. Specifically charge the Cooperative Extension Service to give a greater focus to chiid
maltreatment-related activitias (including prevention} and provide additional funds for it to
do so. .

Providing a New Focus on Child Abuse and Neglect and Strengthening

Families in All Relevant Federal Agencies

The Collective Fodoral Etfont

RECOMMENDATION D-1: REDEFINING THE MISSION OF THE NATIONAL CENTER ON CHILD ABUSE AND
NEGLECT

The Feders! Government should redefine the mission of the National Center on Child Abuse and
Neglect so that the exclusive focus of the egency vecomes either. (1) providing feadership for sl
Fadaral efforts 10 Strengthen the State end local CPS function; or (2) planning and coordinating the
entire Federal chitd protection effort. Either choice necessarlly entalis restructuring the agency and
moving it to another location within the Executive Branch; either choice probably means renaming
the egency. Whichaver choke for the redefinition of the National Center’s mission Is made ((1) or
{2/ above], & program to Cavy out the focus pat chosen must also be estabiished.

sional Options for Action

12, CONGRESSIONAL SUBCOMMITTEES WITH JURISDICTION OVER CAPTA: Hold hearings
on the appropriate mission of NCCAN and develop amendments to CAPTA reflecting the
conclusions reached as & result of those hearings.

RECOMMENDATION D-1: ASSURING A FOCUS ON CHILD MALTREATMENT AND STRENGTHENING
FAMILIES THROUGHOUT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

The administrators of sl Federal .. sncies operating programs which are or could be relevant to
addressing one or more aspects of chiid abuse and neglect should ensure that those programs are
capablke of making ful, meaningful, measurable, and visible contributions to the total Fedaral effort.

Congressional Qotigns for Action

13. SPEAKER OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES; PRESIDENT PRO TEMPORE OF THE
SENATE; MAJORITY AND MINORITY LEANDERSHIP OF BOTH CHAMBERS OF CONGRESS:
Convene meetings of the Chairs and their Minority counterparts for all Committees and
Subcommitteas with jurisdiction over any Federal programs that are, or Could be, relevant
to tha total Federal effort. The purpose of these meetings would be to devise a legisiative
strategy for assuring a focus throughout the Federal Governmant on strengthening families
and prevanting and treating child maltreatment. Such a strategy might invoive the drafting
and introduction of a "chain bill" that links the various Federal programs in a Common
approach to the problem of child maitrestment.

!
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Chiid Prataction and the Child Welfate System

RECOMMENDATION D-2: STRENGTHENING CHILD PROTECTION EFFORTS IN THE CHILD WELFARE
SYSTEM

The Feders! Government shoukd taka all necassary measuras 10 ansura that, within the nation’s

systam of public social servicas, Stata, Tribal, and locel CPS agencies dellvar high quality services.

Thasa measuras should inclide knowledge bullding, program devalopment. progeam avalustion,

Oata colection, training, and technical assistance on:

- the development of Knkages with other servica providers and community resourcas (o
ansure that chikkon and famikes are recelving coordinated, intagvated servicas;

- the development of a focus on pravaniion and asrly intervantion with high-risk famikes;

- the prompt, thorough, and family-sansitive Investigation of cases of suspected
maltreatment;

- the appropriats use of risk assessmont in cases of suspected or substantiated chid abuss
and naglect

- the assassment 8nd menagement of sauch cases lincluding in-home crisis sarvices and o ther
servicas dasigned to increasa chiidren’s sefaty, strangthen fami¥es In crisis. and pravent
unnecassary out-of-home placaments);

- the relationship of CPS to respita and other out-of-home cars for the purpose of child
protection; and

- tha relationship of CPS to permanancy planning and adoption services for children who
hava besn removed from their famikies dus to malireatmant.

Congresgiang! Ontions for Action

14. Sratutorily assign NCCAN clear responsibility for Federal [sadership with regard to the CPS
tunction, hyt, in doing so, legislatively strengthen NCCAN's capacity to assume that
responsibility,

Chitd Protection sind the Mental Health System

RECOMMENDATION D-38: STRENGTHENING CHILD PROTECTION EFFORTS IN THE MENTAL HEALTH
SYSTEM

The Faderal Gavernment should take a¥ staps necessary to ensure (s) that effactive mental heaslth
troatmant is avaflable and accassible to abused and neglected chidrer. and their famiVes (including
biologicsl, adoptive, and foster families) and (b) that mental health programs for chidren and
famikes coNaborata with other agencies and community groups in the prevention of chid
maltreatment.

Congreszional Outions for Action
* To stimulate capacity-building efforts;

15. Require recipients of grants under the Alcohol. Drug Abuse, and Mental Heaith
Block Grant to set asido an appropriate percentage of such funds for community-
based mantal healt!, services for abused and neglected children and their families
and for programs to prevent child maitreatment among fatnilies at risk. If such an
action is taken, the Black Grant should be increased by a commensurate amount,
and grantess should be required to demonstrate their collaboration with heaith,
social setvice, and justice agencies, as well as private non-profit voluntary
organizations.

87



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

&4

16. Establish a new formula grant program for such a purpose. Such a grant program
could ba directed {1} to State mental healith or heaith agencies (as designated by
the Governors) for competitive distribution to community agencies, or (2] directly
10 community mental heaith or heaith centers {as designated by the Governors).

. To.inc invol h in child pr
17. Statutorily mandate the establishment of such a unit.

wargs:

18. CHAIRPERSON AND RANKING MINORITY MEMBER OF THE HOUSE WAYS AND
MEANS COMMITTEE; CHAIRPERSON AND RANKING MINORITY MEMBER OF THE
SENATE FINANCE COMMITTEE: Request that the General Accounting Office or
the Office of Technology Assessmant conduct such a study, Congress could
further take any legislative action, including use of its oversight authority,
necessary to @liminate such obstacles.

° Tg improve the guality gt mental heaith services 1elated to ¢hild abyse and neglect
19, Authorize and appropriate funds for such purposes.

RECOMMENDATION D-3b: ADDRESSING THE CONNECTION BETWEEN SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND CHILD
MALTREATMENT

The Federal Government should take ol steps necessary to ensure that substance abusing parents
have access to both eflective programs for the prevention and treatment of chid sbuse and
neglect as well as substance abuse itsall. To be alfective, Federal efforts must include initistives
to increase (1) the avaiabMty and accessibidty of prevention and treaiment programs and (2)
knowledge about the relationship between substance apuse and chitd maitreatment, including the
effacts of various pokcies and programs designed to prevent children's pre- end postnatal exposure
to alcoho! and other harmful drugs.

ngressional iong for ign

. To increase the Ayailability gnd gggg;;@ili‘x_gf prevention and treatment programs for
substance abusing parents:
20. Require recipients of grants unde: the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health
Block Grant to set aside an appropriate percentage of such funds for community-
based services aimed at the prevention and treatment of child maitreatment
resulting from or complicated by substance abuse. Statf providing such services,
including Staff providing services to Native Americans, should include degreed
mantal health specialists, paraprofessionals, and volunteers.

21. Statutorily mandate the establishment of a new formula grant program for this
purpose.
22. Statutorily mandate the establishment of a new demonstration grant program

and/or expansion of existing programs for this purpose.

enhance 8 Si8 ﬁf-h~ 6 5 [ 8- 3 C atal g
1 lcohol gng other harmiyl drygs,and 19 Lreat tha affects ol such OXROINS:

23. Statutorily require the Exscutive Branch to take the steps set forth above.
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Child Protection and !4 sichooly

RECOMMENDATION D-4a: STRENGTHENING THE ROLE OF ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY SCHOOLS
IN THE PROTECTION OF CHILDREN

The “ederal Government shouki take all nzoacss -* maasures (0 ensurc that the nation’s slementary
and secondary schools, both p.«Nc and private, participate more effectively in the prevention,
identification, and treatment of child sbuse and neghect. Such measures shoukd inckude kowhdge
building, program development, progeam evaiuation, dats collection, training, and technicsl
assistance. The obyective of such measures shoukd be the development and implementation by
State Educationsl Agencies [SEAs) in association with Local Educational Agencies (LEAS) and
consortia of LEAS, of:

inter-agency multiliscipinary training for teachers, counsellors, and administrative
personnel on child abuse and neglect,

spaciakized training for schoo! hewlth and mental “sith personnel on the treatment of child
abuse and riegiect;

schookbased, inter-agency, militiisciplinary sc. . urtive services for families in which chitd
abuse or neglect is known to have occurred or where chidran are at hgh risk of
malireatment, inckuding self-help groups for students and parents of students;

fanvily kife education, inckuding psranting skils and home visits, forstudents and/or parents;
and

otherschool-based inter-agency, multidiscipknsey programs intended to strengthen familes
and support chideen who may have been subjected to maitreatment, inciuding school-
based family resource centers and after-school programs for slementary and secondsry
school pupds which promote colaboration between cchools and pubkc and private
community agencles in chitd protection.

Congressignal Qotigns for Action

24,

25,

26,

Establish a program of grants for the development and implementation of school-based
efforts to address child maitreatment. Funds would be allocated by formula to SEAs which
would then distribute them compsetitively to LEAs and consortia of LEAs, SEAs would
retain a limited parcentage of funds for the cost of providing technical assistance to LEAs
and consortia of LEAs and for statewida inter-agancy muitidisciplinary training of school
personnel. This program would be administered by the Department of Education, in
collaboration with DHHS, or vice versa, Program collaboration should aiso Include, where
applicable, Bureau of Indian Affairs-operated schools.

Establish a program of grants for the development and implementation of public-private
school-based efforts which focus on bringing Cornmunity resourcas and services--including
child care centers for teen mothers as well as relevant parent support/education services--
into the schools to serve at-risk children and their families.

Establish a program of Special grants for the employment of psychologists and social
workers {inciuding masters-level psychologists and social workers) by schools in rural areas
heavily populated by Native American children as weil as on reservations for the purpose
of providing treatment services to maltreated children,

RECOMMENDA TION D-8b: EN''ANCING FAMILY LIFEEDUCATION OPPORTUNITIES FOR ADOLESCENTS
AND YOUNG ADULTS TO PREPARE FOR RESPONSIBLE PARENTHOOD

The Federsl Government should stimulate new famiy Hfe education initiatives specifically aimed
at adolescents and young adults which have as their underlying purpose the prevention of child
maltroatment.
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Congressional Oprors for Action

27. Specifica’y chatge the Coope:ative Extension Service to give a greater focus to child
maltreatreeni-related activities (including prevention) and provide additional funds for it to
10 so.

Chlld Protection and Health

RECOMMENDZ TION L[5 STRENGTHENING THE ROLE OF THE HEALTH SYSTEM IN THE PROTECTION
OF CHILDREN

The Federal Government shouid teke all necessary measures to ensure thet the netio 1’s health cere
system plays @ more effective roke in the prevention end treetment of chitd abi se and neglect.
Such measures shoukd encompass knowiedge bulding, program devsiopment. progren: evatuetion,
dete cokection, training. and technical assistance on the role of the heaith sys’em in the prevention,
identificetion, inveStigation. end trestment of child abuse and negiect. In plenning for invoivement
of the hesith care system in child protection, ettention shoukd focus on the roles of community
heoith centers. pubkc health authorities (inchuding visiting nurse programs), general and pediatric
hospitals, primary hesith care providers, seif-help support networks, and slternaiive health gelivery
systems. Federal programs potentialy involved in c hidd maltreatment include the Netional institute
on Child Health and Development. the Nationsl Canter on Nursing Research, the Center for Heaith
Sarvices Research. the Centers for Disesse Controf. the Health Care Finencing Administretion. the
Office of Rural Health Policy. and the direct-service programs of the Public Hesith Service including
the tndiian Meaith Service. AN of these agencies shoukl pavticipate in the design and implementation
of the new effort. In addition. attention should be given to reducing the prevalence ot chid
maltreatment emong chiidren with disebilities, emekorntion of the health consequences of chid
maltreatment, and provision for coordinated resporses to chid maitreatment fatalities.

Congressional Qptigns fot Action
28, Statutorily require the Executive Branch to take the steps set forth above.

Child Protection and the Justice System

RECORMMENDATION D.6: STRENGTHENING CHILD PROTECTION IN THE JUSTICE SYSTEM

Q
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The Federal Government should teke al necessary messures to ensure that the nation’s courls.
attornsys, law enforcement agencles. probation depertments. parole agencies, and corectionel
institutions provide e prompt, sensitive protective response to aN forms of chiki malireatment.
Such & response shoukd involve knowledge buiiding. progrem development. program evaluation,
deta colection, treining, and technical assistance aimed at improving the adminisiration of civil and
criminal justice ralated to chid maltreatment, advocacy on behalf of maltceeted chitdren, treatment
for and monitoring of offenders both in communities and correctional settings. The response
should be retlected in improved handling of chid protection cases by:
Federal. Stete, and Tribal fudges and other court personnel hendling civi end criminel cases
csiated 10 chitd maltreatment;
attorneys Imnived in chikd maltreatment cases. both civil and criminal, includi:
prusecutors. lwyers representing CPS agencies, Sourt-eppointed counsel and gusrdians
e Htem for children, attornays representing parents, as wel as voluntesr lay advocatas
{court appointed spacial sadvocates);
- law enfnrcemant persunnel invoived 1 the investigation of child maitreatment c.s=S;
. probation and paroie officers involved in the supervision of fuvenile and edult offende;. in
casos of chid maitreatenent; and
sdmvinistrators .. .d stalf of Foderal, State, Tribal. and County correctionsl institutions
whare offandors in chitd maitreatment cases are confined.
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The response shouid ensure that cases involving allegations of chiid maltreatment in family
settings. in the community, and within residentisl institutions are ol given an adequete focus.

Congressional Optiong for Action
29, Direct the Department of Justice to develop a plannad and coordinated focus for all justice

system activities related to child maltreatment, and authorize and appropriate funds for this
purpose. This focus should include but not be limited to the activities of: the Criminal
Division; the Office of Justice Programs; the Federal Bureau of Investigation; the Exacutive
Office of the U.S. Attorneys; the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts; the Federal
Judicial Center; the State Justica Institute; the Immigration and Naturalization Service; the
National Institute of Corrections; and the Bureau of Prisons.

- 30. Mandate, as part of the reauthorization of, or amendments to, Federal crime and juvenile
Justice legisiation, a new prograrn of research and demanstration grants focused on the
improvement of treatment for juvenile and adult offenders in cases of child physical and
sexual abuss, both as part of the probationary period and within correctional facilities.

31, Mandate, as part of the reauthorization of juvenile justice legisiation, a new program focus

* on the improvement of legal representation provided to all children in the nation’s juvenile

and family courts.

Funding Child Protection Efforts

RECOMMENDATION D-7: PROVIDING ADEQUATE FUNDING FOR THE NEW SPECIALLY TARGETED
EFFORTYS

For each new sgeciaNy targeted effort recommended in this report, Congress should authorize and
appropriate an amount necessary to implement the effort at a reesonable level.

naression 1ons for Action
32. Reatlocate existing resources for child welfare services from a focus on supporting the
costs of out-of-home placement to a focus on preven ve, “front-end,” intensive and
comprehensive services, including home-based services
33, In providing any new funding for child protection, establish a formula that, whenever
teasible, takes into account the size of the child population, the proportion of that
poputation living in poverty, and the proportion of that population that is honieless.

fl id Protaction Eff

RECOMMENDATION D-8: ASSURING ADEQUATE STAFFING FOR THE NEW SPECIALLY TARGETED
EFFORTS

For each new specialy tergeted effor racommended in this report. al proge = stat!, exciuding
clericsl and grants management staff, shoult have demansirated professional competence in the
field of child sbuse and neglect. Moreover, program Staff shouid possess at jeast those
profassional credentials generally recognized as necas<sry for competent practice or research in
thek rlisciphines. The number of program staff and the Support avaiable to those staff, Inchuding
funds for travol, Shoukd be Sufficlent (o fuifft thek terhnical assistance mission and to achieve the
visitbility necessary for national leudership in thy various disciplines in the chitd protection field.
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Congressional Qptions for Action
34, Authorize Executive Branch agencies administering child abuse and neglect related

programs, including those under CAPTA, to set aside up to 10 per cent of funds
appropriated for those programs for Federal administration of those programs {comparable
to the authority provided by Congress in the Young Americans Actl. The authorization
should require the agencies, before using set-aside funds, to spend from their salaries and
expenses appropriations no ltess than the amount they are currently spending for
administration of those programs.

Enharicing Federal Efforts Related to the Generation, Application, and

Diffusion of Knowledge Concerning Child Protection

Need for Mote and Batter Knowledge

RECOMMENDATION E-1s: IMPROVING THE COLLECTION OF DATA

The Federal Government shoukl create a compeehensive, mandatory, 50.State and Tribai, aggregate
and case-specific chiid abuse and neglact data colection system. This systen should be
administered collaboratively by several Federsl agencies. in total, it shoukd yleld an accurate,
uninterrupted, compeehensive picture of child abuse and neglect. as welN as the response to it,
throughout the nation.

Congressignal Ootions for Action

35.

Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to enact the statutory authority for a new date
collection system--sensitive to the protection of confidentiality--designed and implemented
by the Bureau of the Census in coordination with other data-gathering agencies and include
in that legislation authority to provide necessary financial assistance to States and Tribes
so that they can develop or enhance their capacity to collect and report data in a manner
consistent with Federal standards.

RECOMMENDATION E-1b: IMPROVING FEDERALLY-SUPPORTED RESEARCH

O

The Fedaral Government shoukd take al steps necessary to promote systematic resgarch related
to child abuse and neglect. Such Steps shoukd inciude:

.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

establishing a new program within the Nationsl Institute of Mental Heaith INIMH) as the
primary Federal research effort concerned with the causes, precipitants, consequences,
prevention, and treatment of child abuse and nsglect;

vesting rosponsib¥ty in that program for the provision of Governmant-wide leadership
concerning research;

substantiafly incressing funds available for résearch in alf relevant agencies;

launching Initiatives to increase the number and professional qualitications of scientists
involvad in studies of chitd abuse and neglect;

making peer revisw and yrants management in all relevant agencies consistent with
sclentific norms;

ongaging In fong-range Government-wide planning for stimulation of knowfedge on critical
topics related to chitd maltreatment lincluding cuitursl and social factors); and

whaen feasible, developing means for reducing obstacles to the gene:ation of knowledge
ebout chitd abuse and neglect.

(P
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Gongressional Qotigng for Action

‘ Toincrease genera) knowledge ghout the cayses, precipitants, consequencas, prevention,
n m f chi ng n H
36. Using the next CAPTA reauthorization, amend the Public Heaith Act to provide the
statutory authority for such 8 Center and, following authorization, appropriate
adequate funds for its activitios.

* To in child protecti ;
37. Statutorily mandate the establishment of such programs or priorities.

. To increase hyman i 1 il neg ~st:
38. Amend the Public Health Service Act to mandate the set-aside of funds allocated
under the National Research Service Award program and other NIMH programs for
research training and career deveiopment related to child abuse and neglect.

* T D r { { n is of research on child 8l n
39. Statutorily mandate that such action be taken.
* 1o facilitate the planning gf rgseprch:

40. Statutorily mandate that such action be taken.

. Tg reduce obstacles to the generation of knowledae about child abyse and neglect:
41, Using the next CAPTA reauthorization, amend the Pubtic Health Act to clarity the
scope of confidentiality certificates,

RECOMMENDATION E-1c: IMPROVING TME EVALUATION OF PROGRAMS

The Federal Government should ensure that chik protection activities supported with Federal funds
are subjected to rigorous evaluation and that findings of such studies are applied in {he design and
Implementation of programs in the child protection system.

Congressional ions for ion

42, Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to mandate that recipients of all Federal funds related
to any aspect of chiid protection set aside an appropriate percentage of such funds for
evaluation research.

Need tor Morg Skilled Professional Stalt

RECOMMENDATION £-2: INCREASING THE QUALIFICATIONS AND NUMBERS OF PROFESSIONALS IN
CHILD PROTECTION

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

The Federal Government should significantly increase incentives and grant programs to expand the
numbers and quakifications of professionais available to work In the child protection system.

Congressional Qptions for Action
43, Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to legislate a new program of incentives through

grants/loans to university students in return for work in the field of child protection, similar
to the National Health Service Corps Program.

NI
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Need {or Implementation of Standards of Practice

RECOMMENDATION E-3: DEVELOPING AND IMPLEMENTING STANDARDS OF PRACTICE

The Fegeral Government shoukd take sl necessary measuras to ansure that asch Federal agancy
directly providing services in the child protaction system (e.9., the indisn Heaith Service, the Bureau
of indian Atfaks, tha family advocacy programs in the military, the U.S. Attornays, and the mikitary
counsl meots standards of competant oractica, including but not kmited to standards for:

staft quakfications and training;
- staff-to-ckent ratios;

timekness of response;

protaction of ckent rights;
- logal rapresantation of sl parties (including the chiid) in refevant judicial proceedings:
- cultwral competance; and

quality assursnca.
Tlu fiest 0f thass measures should be commissioning the davelopment of nationsl standards of
competant practice for the various professionals and agencies involved in chidd protection cases
at tha Stata, Tribal, and locsl levels,

Congregsi i for Action

44, Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to mandate individual Federal agencies, especially the
Buresu of Indian Affairs, to develop appropriate standards of practice in child protection
cases by a date certain.

Nead for the Provision of Technical Assistence
to State ynd Tribal Child Protection Etforts

RECOMMENDATION E-4: ESTABLISHING STATE AND REGIONAL RESOURCE CENTERS

The Federal Government shouki estabksh a8 mechanism to stimuiate davelopment of Stats or
ragionsl rasource canters for training, consultation, policy analysis. and research in the field of chid
protection. Such centers should be interdisciplinary and should involve coNaborstion between
universities and relevant Stata and Tribal agancies, including opportunities for university-based
sabbaticals for senfor State and Tribal officiais and agency-based sabbaticals for university
professors.

ngressi jons { ion
45,  Usethe next CAPTA reauthorization to authorize a $50 million nationwide network of State

and Regional Resource Centers and, following the authorization, apptopriate funds for
implementation.

Nood for the Diffuslon of Knowiedge

RECOMMENDATION E-5: IMPROVING THE FLOW OF INFORMATION

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

The Fed .8l Government shouki develop a highly visible entity that takes whatever Steps are
necessary to ansura that practitioners, pokcymakers, and tha general pubkic (especleNy parents)
have resdy and continuous access to comprehensive, state-of-the-art information on chitd abuse
and neglect.

Congressignal Optipns for Actign

46. Use the next CAPTA resuthorization to mandate the establishment of a permanent
information diffusion entity within a component of the Department.

34
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Improving Coordination among Federal, State, Tribal, and Private Sector

Child Protection Efforts

NECOMMENDATION F-1: ESTABL!SHING A STRUCTURE FOR PLANNING AND COORDINATION AT THE
FEDERAL LEVEL

AN of he activities which comprise the cokective Federsl chitd protection effort should have the
same gosl: the reduction in the prevalence of child abuse and neglect. primarily through assistance
to Stete, Tribal, and local authorities in their offorts to protact chudren from abuse and neglect,
aspecially thei efforts to buikd services for child protaction et the community level,

The Federsl Government shoukl establish an agency or entity to plan and coordinate the
accomplishment of that gosl. The agency or entity should be mandated to develop--in concert with
the agencies throughout the Federal Government whose progeems constitute the colective Fedarel
offori--both a long-range strategy for accomphshment of the goal as well as short-term approaches
lending towesrd that end, and to set forth that Strategy and thase spproaches in the form of a
readily schievable, comprehensive plan.

In addition to developing the plan, tha agency or entity should:
. assist the President, the Secretary of Hesith and Human Services, and the heads of other
refevant egenclec in anfisting opinion leaders in efforts:

- to reduce Socletsl influences (such as the acceptability of violence in the medis,
the schools. and other Social institutions) that may increase the probability of
family violence, child abuse and neglect. and violent crime;

- to increase socisl and materisl support for fomiios that wil decrease child abuss
and neglect and other forms of famdly dysfunction; and

- to increase Sociel support for children that wi¥ omekorate the effects of abuse and
neglect when maltreatment does occur;

. identify problems related to chid abuse and negiect that are receiving inadequate national
attention;
. convene meetings of leeders in business, labor, refigious. clvic and phRanthropic

organizations, the medlas. pro fassional assoclations, scientific socleties, and volunteer and
parent organizetions to faciitate thek sctive and construciive response ta such problems:
L support sducationsl campaigns designed to Increase the sophistication of citizens--
especially the over two mikion employed by the Federal Government--of the naturs and
complexity of chitd abuse and neghct and to inform them about alternative steps Ibeyond
reporting suspected meltreatrment) that they may take to incraass the safety of chitdren;

. deveiop public/private pertnerships aimed at enhancing the role of the privete sector in the
prevention and treatment of chid abuse and neglect;

. coordinate the provision of technical assistance to Fadersl, Stete, and Tribal agencies;

. coordinate the multi-agency review of the single comprohensive Stete and Tribal plans
described in Recommaendation F.2;

L monitor pokcy and program implenentation at o leveis of government; and, es necessary;

L conveno key actors from throughout the Fodersl Government for colabarative pokicy

formulation, program design. and investment In Joint funding ventures.

The agency or entity should be located at an appropriste orgenizational fovel. It should be vested
with authority commensurate with the nature of Its rosponsibilities. It should be given adequate
resources.

(e
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Congressional Options for Action
47. Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to mandate the designation of NCCAN or the inter-

Agency Task Force on Chiid Abuse and Neglect as the planning and coordination agency

or entity, locating it at an appropriate organizational level, vesting it with authority

comnensurate with the nature of its responsibilities, and giving it adequate resources.
48. Alternatively, use the next CAPTA reauthorization to establish a new agency or entity at

a high level of the Executivc Branch. If this option is selected, the agency or entity shoutd

be headed by a Director appointed by the President with the advice and consent of the

Senate. The agency or entity should be located at an appropriate organizational level,

shouid be vested with authority commensurate with the nature of its responsibilities, and

shoutd be given adequate resources.
49, Whichever option is chosen, use the next CAPTA reauthofization to mandste the
strengthening of the Inter-Agency Task Force on Child Abuse and Neglect by:

. reconstituting it as an Inter-Agency Policy Council consisting of Cabinet officers
and other relevant agency heads with responsibility for implomentation of Federal
¢hild protection policy and development of related policies of the Administration;

- making the Saecretary of Health and Human Services the chair of the Councit with
his/her authority to delegate that responsibility limited to the head of the planning
and coordination agency or entity;

- inctuding as members of the Council the Secretaries of Agriculture, Defense,
Education, Health and Human Services, Housing and Urban Development, and
Interior, the Attorney General, and the Directors of ACTION and the Office of
National Drug Control Policy, with their authority to delepate their responsibilities
within the Council timited to no more than one layer;

- requiring that the Council meet at least three times per year;

- encouraging the Council to set up--for purposes of planning and implementation--
both permanent anc ad hoc work groups and task forces consisting of technical
experts drawn from member agencies;

.- providing staff and other resources for the operation of the Council; and

- integrating and coordinating the work of the Council with the work of the Federal
Council on Children, Youth, and Families authorized by the Perper Young
Americans Act.

RECOMMENDATION F-2: ESTABLISHING A STRUCTURE FOR PLANNING AND COORDINATION AT THE
STATE AND TRIBAL LEVEL

Q
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The Federal Government should require any State or Tribe receiving any formuia grant for chitd
protection lincluding--but not imited to--any grants fogislated In response to this report, graiiis
pursuant to CAPTA, the existing Social Services Block Grent. and Titles !'/-8 and 1V-E of the Social
Security Act) to submit a comprahensive three-year pian for muitidiscipinary investigation,
prevention, and treatment of chid abuse and neglect. This single comprehensive plan shoukd be
8 major ekgibiity requirement for thase Federal formuia grants. providing States and Tribes with
the opportunity to make a single appiication to the agency or entity described in Recommendation
F-1 for funds from seversl agencies. That agency or entity shouid be authorized to exercise
discretion in waiving discretionary grant requirements that may impede the blending of Federal
funds. As an alternative to fu-scale implementation of the comprehensive State or Tribal planning
requirement, the Federal Government should initiate & muiti-year series of pilot projects aimed at
tosting the core concepts underlying the requirement.

Congressiongl Qptions for Actiong

50. Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to legisiate the State and Tribal planning requirement
and, following legisiation, appropriate the necessary funds for initial planning grants.

51. Use the next CAPTA reauthorlzation to authorize the pilot projects.

RES
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RECOMMENDS TION F.3: PROVIOING FOH COMPREHENSIVE FEDERAL PLANNING AND COORDINATION
IV RESPONSE TO CHILD MALTREATMENT FATALITIES

The: Fodorsd Giowanment should ansure that issues related to child deaths resulting from abuse or
anglact ww progerly ddrassed by sk relevant Federal agencies, acting caksboratively. The Federal
vnttlas Meclvad in such collsborstion shoukd include, but not be Kmited to: such DHHS entities
a3 NOCAWN, tHe Chiktrans Rursey, the Centers for Disease Control, the Health Resources and
Servicas Auministration, the Iy for Substance Abuse Prevention, and the National Institute of
Montal Health, s:.ch Dopsivment uf Jue tice entities as the Criminal Division. the Office of Juvenile
Justice snd Davnguancy Pigvantivn, the National Institute of Justice. and the Fedaral Bureau of
Investigation: and the Repurtment of Educstion. Also involvad shoukd be Federsl entities that have
dieaet sarvice pravision yssponsibiiicies for famiies and children. such as the Department of
Datanse, the Ind’sn Hasith Service of DHHS, the Bureau of Indian Affairs of the Department of the
Imsrior, &Y the Office of Victims of Crime of the Departmnent of Justice.

Such coteborative orrarts should address such Issues 2s;

. the raviaw of Fagsral statutos and regulations that may craate barriers to Inter-agency.
multidisciphnacy colisboration &t tha Federel. Stats, Tribal, end community level in the
investigation, intervention, and review of suspected chiks atalities;
the development ¢f mods! protocols and procedures for botn individual State, Tribal, and
jocal agencies, as weli as {for iInter-agency, mulildiscipinary collaboration in the
invastigation, intervertion, and service provision in cases of child fatalities;
the davelopmunt of unitorm nationyl data gnthering aud analysis related to child fatalities:
and
the vn-going funding of rssearch and training reioting to the responses of the Fedoral,
State, Tribal, and iocs! Quvernments to the prodlem of chitd fatalities, including how such
responses contribute, If at all, to ihe provention of child maltreatmant in general as well as
child maltreatimont fatalities.

Congrossional Dptiong for Agtion

52. Appropriate the necessary funds for the work of the National Commission on Child ard
Youth Deaths.
53, Use the next CAPTA reauthotization to sstablish within relevant agencies throughout the

Faderal Government a funding friority for research, demonstration projects, technical
assistance, and traming 01 child maltreatment fatalities. Specific elements to facilitate the
coordination and expansion of State, Tribal, and local death review teams should be
includad 1n this funding priotity,

Implementing a Dramatic New Federal Initiative
Aimed at Preventing Child Maltreatment--
Piioting Universal Voluntary Neonatal Home Visitation

RECOMMENDATION G-1: PILOTING UNIVERSAL VOLUNTARY NEONATAL HOME VISITATION

The Federal Government shoutd begin planning for the sequentisl implementation of a universal
voluntary neonatal home visitation system. The fiest step in the planning process should be the
funding of a large series of coordinated plfot projects. instead of reaffieming the efficacy of home
visiting as a praventive meesure--already weh-establishod--these projects should aim at providing
the Federal Government with the information neaded to establish and sdminister & national home
visitation system.

Conqressional Option _for Action

54. Use the next CAPTA reauthorization to authorize the sequential implementation of a
universal voluntary system of neonatal home visitation services as well as to require DHHS
to launch the pilot projects, to develop Caring Community Programs, to appfoach insurers
aggressively, especially the insurers of Federal employses, to provide home visitation
through the Indian Health Service, and to work with the Department of Defense on the
provision of homa visitation to military families.

- -
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Chairman OwgNs. Thank you.

Mr. Tom Birch.

Mr. BircH. Good morning. Thank you Mr. Chairman.

Members of the subcommittee, I'm Tom Birch. I am the legisla-
tive counsel for the National Child Abuse Coctlition, which repre-
sents the combined advocacy effort of some 30 national organiza-
tions aimed at focusing Federal attention on child abuse.

I'd like to hegin by expressing the appreciation of all the organi-
zations in the coalition for the efforts of youiself, Mr. Chairman,
Mr. Ballenger, Mr. Klug, and your colleagues on the subcommittee,
on behalf of abused and neglected children.

We are especially grateful for your obvious concern for strength-
en(ilng the Federal role in the topic that we are talking about here
today.

At our coalition’s November 1991 meeting we, as a body of orga-
nizations, agreed that the purpose of NCCAN is to create an oppor-
tunity for the Federal Government to exert leadership in strength-
ening the broad child protection system.

Because there is no language in the Federal statute to guide the
action of NCCAN—Howard Davidson just referred to that issue—
we would agree and believe that the reauthorization of CAPTA
should include a broad mission statement for NCCAN that estab-
lishes it as a national leader in the prevention, identification, and
treatment of child abuse and neglect.

The coalition also agreed that other Federal agencies have a role
to play in protecting children and should share in that endeavor.

hen I testified before this subcommittee almost a year ago on
the subject of NCCAN and the reauthorization of the Child Abuse
Prevention and Treatment Act, we identified a number of out-
standing issues which demanded correction.

At this time, I can report to the subcommittee that progress has
been made in solving some of those issues—and you've heard in-
stances of that from some of the witnesses who have preceded me-—
and that we have also had progress in developing answers, legisla-
tive responses, if you will, to some of the problems that are still
outstanding.

A year ago, I spoke of the lack of attention within the adminis-
tration to offer leadership in activities related to child abuse and
neglect.

bviously, there is much more that can be done within the De-
partment of Health and Human Services to improve the capacity of
NCCAN, but we are very encouraged by the example set by Secre-
tary Louis Sullivan in developing an initiative on child abuse
which has raised attention to the problem to new levels of visibility
within the Department.

We were, a year ago, dissatisfied with the longstanding failure of
HHS to appoint a full-time director of NCCAN with experience in
the field of child abuse, and with the absence of adequate staff with
the requisite expertise.

Now, for the first time in over 10 years, NCCAN is led by a direc-
tor whose knowledge and background in ~hild abuse are a credit to
the agency, and NCCAN’s professional staff, again, as you've al-
ready been told, has increased to bring on individuals with the ex-
perience the agency should have.

VY
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Other issues do remain unresolved. Howard Davidson has men-
tioned some of them, and I'd like to address a few of those. In so
doing, I would propose on behalf of the Child Abuse Coalition legis-
lative action on these issues for your considera*ion in reauthorizing
CAPTA.

First, let me address research. Over the years, NCCAN'’s support
of research has been hampered by limited funding, an inferior peer
review system, and inadequate staff expertise and support. The
result is that NCCAN has not attracted many of the top research-
ers in the country and has not encouraged sophisticated research
methods.

What the field needs is a detailed, scientifically grounded under-
standing of the antecedents and consequences of child abuse and
neglect. But, as I said, little attention has been paid to establishing
a research agenda frum year to year that builds on knowledge al-
ceady gained.

In the context of CAPTA reauthorization, the coalition believes
that NCCAN is an appropriate agency to carry out research, given
certain changes in CAPTA to improve NCCAN'’s capacity to con-
duct a grant support program in research.

CAPTA should be amended to require standing review panels—
again, I'm echoing the advisory board’s recommendation—for re-
search and also for demonstration grant application, such as now
exist at NIMH, NIH, and the National Science Foundation, to pro-
fessionalize within NCCAN the whole research function and mirror
those excellent examples of research activities in other organiza-
tions.

Standing review panels of competent scientists would help to pro-
fessionalize the program at NCCAN. With the names of reviewers
known to the community, the credibility of the process would be
bolstered and be open to public scrutiny.

NCCAN'’s review process should be wnore interactive so that in-
formation on shaping and developing research proposals could im-
prove the approach of the overall Federal child abuse research
agenda.

Second: evaluations. We have expressed before frustration with
the lack of evaluative information on the results of INCCAN-funded
projects. NCCAN has typically not undertaken outcome evaluations
of demonstration projects funded under the discretionary grant
program.

As a result, very little is understood about the value of activities
that NCCAN has supported, hampering the development of pro-
grams and the replication of worthwhile efforts.

The coalition believes th:t CAPTA should require evaluations of
all NCCAN-funded demunstration projects. CAPTA should man-
date NCCAN to provide for evaluations of all demonstrations
funded, either as a percentage of a particular grant or as a sepa-
rate grant for evaluation of a cluster of programs, built in at the
beginning to the scope of the funded project.

Some demonstration grants awarded by NCCAN are so small
that to earmark a percentage for an evaluation would either not
provide enough for an effective evaluation, or would take away the
funding needed for the activity.

Jd
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What we are suggesting is in those cases—and it's typical
NCCAN funds a group of programs that runs off its demonstration
activities on a particular topic—is that an evaluation be funded to
work with all of those.

Third, from the beginning, NCCAN supported a data collection
effort that became the baseline against which we measured our
knowledge about the problem. Six yeais ago, as you know, that
effort was suspended by NCCAN and only now has the collection of
data been revived. This is an important Federal responsibility
which needs to be undertaken in a way that produces accurate,
available data.

We recommend that CAPTA be amended to establish as a man-
datory function of NCCAN the collection of universal, case-specific
child abuse and neglect reporting information from the States. The
collection of child abuse and neglect reporting information should
be integrated with case-based foster care and adoption data which
is mandated through legislation coming out of the House Ways and
Means Committee.

Let me talk a bit about State grants, and some ideas for improv-
ing the measure of Federal support to States in strengthening child
abuse and neglect prevention and treatment activities.

Through its program of State grants established in 1984, NCCAN
has helped the States improve their own child abuse laws and pro-
grams to prevent and treat child abuse.

Federal grants supplement State funds with seed money to sup-
port training, public education, and special efforts in treatment
and prevention activities. The small size of these grants, however,
}nakes it difficult for States to engage in uny significant reform ef-
orts.

I would suggest, too, that the sort of broad scope of the purpose
of the grants makes it difficult for any real movement to go for-
ward in child protective service systems, nationally.

What is more, our primary service response to cases of abuse and
neglect has been to place children in out-of-home care, echoing
some of the testimony from Mr. Goodling at the outset of this hear-
ing.

As a result, we have a situation where Congress currently appro-
priates over $207 million to Title 1V(b) chid welfare services, to
meet the needs of children removed from their homes because of
abuse and neglect.

By contrast, less than $20 million ir available through CAPTA in
grants to States to attempt to improve the child protective service
system that first receives the reports of maltreatment, conducts the
investigations, and manages the caseloads of families in trouble.

In other hearings before this subcommittee, you have heard that
child protective services have been hard pressed in recent years to
provide adequate care for maltreated children and families in dis-
tress.

While cases of child abuse and neglect have increased in number
to 2.5 million reported a year ago, and complexity with problems of
substance abuse, homelessness, and unemployment cited as princi-
pal contributing factors, the ability of child welfare agencies to pro-
tect children has not substantially improved in recent years.
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Over half the States a year ago received no real increase in State
funding to help meet the load of reported cases. Federal support
has been inadequate as well—what the U.S. Advisory Board has
called “insufficient”, leading to “enormecus disparity between Fed-
eral appropriations and the rise in the child protection system
caseload.”

We urge your adoption of a new program of Federal grant sup-
port to States, in place of, not in addition to—not an additional pro-
gram, but as a replacement for—the current CAPTA State grant
authority, to focug on improving the overburdened child protective
service systems. Senate Legislation S.838 includes such a provision
which we, as a coalition, support.

What we propose is a change in the nature of the CAPTA State
grant program from one of support for a broad range of activities
to one which concentrates support at an authorized funding level of
$100 million on helping States improve their child protective serv-
ices; funding which should help to respond in part to the national
emergency in child protection which the U.S. Advisory Board iden-
tified in its 1990 report.

While other Federal programs assist States in dealing with cases
of maltreated children requiring intensive intervention, including
foster care, the Title IV programs that 1 mentioned just a minute
ago, no other Federal program specifically aims support at the pri-
mary operations of the child protective service agency.

We believe this is a serious gap in Federal assistance to the child
welfare system which should be addressed in CAPTA.

In redirecting the CAPTA State grant program, we propose au-
thorizing grants to assist States in improving their child protective
service systems in:

1. the intake and screening of reports of abuse and neglect
through the improvement of the receipt of information, decision-
making, public awareness, and training of staft;

2. investigating reports through improved decision-making and
training of staff, use of multi-disciplinary teams and interagency
protocols for investigations, and legal representation;

3. case management and delivery of services to families through
improved response time and training of staff; and

4. general system improvements i1 assessment tools, automated
systems, information referral, and again, staff training to meet
minimum competencies.

I would suggest that these kinds of improvements which I've just
outlined for you address the issues identified by Representative
Coodling in the statement that he read to go toward developing a
professional :-counting system.

I might mention, because Dr. Horn said something about step-
ping up training for workers in this system, I believe the training
that Dr. Horn mentioned is only limited to the Title V(e) foster
care case management activities, not for case workers in child pro-
tective service systems who are dealing with reports and investiga-
tions and case management. Again, this is an area in which we do
lack a Federal response.

A second category of State grants are the prevention grants. Es-
sential to the component of NCCAN’s grant support to States is the
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development of prevention and early intervention services to help
families befare abuse and neglect occur.

In 1984, Congress enacted the prevention challenge grants to er-
courage States providing funds for the support of child abuse pre-
vention projects. Current funding is slightly more than $5 million.

Since the implementation of the challenge grant program, Feder-
al appropriations have never been adequate to fully meet the
match authorized by the statute.

With current funding levels, both State and Federal dollars com-
bined, States are able to fund only a portion of those community-
based prevention efforts seeking State assistance—as few as 8 per-
cent of eligible applicants in some States.

The need continues for Federal grants to support and encourage
States to allocate funds for prevention. According to a 1991 GAO
report, a few States expect legislative changes that could result in
even lower revenues for these prevention activities. A continuing
recession or worsening fiscal crisis in the Staces could threaten pre-
vention spending in other States as well.

With the increase we propose in authorized funding to $50 mil-
lion annually, the Federal Government can help States do a better
job of getting the necessary resources to the local level where they
are needed. By offering services to all parents, as well as targeted,
alt)-risk populations, we can prevent much more costly forms of
abuse.

Each case of child abuse costs anywhere from $2,000 to $5,000 for
an investigation and a short-term treatment; this becomes signifi-
cantly greater when a child has to be hospitalized or put into foster
care.

Other costs can arise later. Overwhelming numbers of juvenile
offenders, adolescent runaways, violent criminals, sexual offenders,
and prostitutes report childhood histories of battering and exploita-
tion. Prevention is the most effectire weapon we have of combat-
ting child abuse and its consequences.

In conclusion, the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act
has, in fact, been an effective force in creating, since the 1970’s, an
infrastructure in the States for responding to reports of abuse. Un-
fortunately, the Federal response today bears almost no relation-
ship to the extent of the problem of child maltreatment in our
country.

While the numbers of abused and neglected children between
1975 and 1990 have grown by 273 percent, the total appropriated
budget for NCCAN, when adjusted for *1flation, has gone down by
35 percent. The prevention of child abuse requires an intensive
effort and the commitment of resources such as we have rarely
seen in government; certainly more than has been allocated to date
through the CAPTA.

We are at a point now where we can act to improve the Federal
support and leadership from NCCAN. We urge your expeditious
adoption of legislation to amend CAPTA in ways that will strength-
en NCCAN’s activities and intensify the shape and scope of Federal
assistance to States.

Speaking for myself and the members of the Child Abuse Coali-
tion, we stand ready to assist the subcommittee and your col-
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leagues in Congress in developing a new Federal role in pro
children and preventing child abuse. ‘

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Tom Birch follows:]

tecting
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THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1992

Mp, Chaivman and members of the Subcommittee, my name 1is Thomas Birch and I am
the legislative counsel for the National Child Abuse Coalition, which represents

the combined advocacy effort of more than thirty national organizations aimed at

focusing federal attention on child abuse.

I would 1ike to begin by expressing the appreciation of all the organizations in
the coalition for your efforts, Mr, Chairman, and those of the members of the
subcommittoe on behalf of abused and neglected children, We are grateful for
your obvious concern for strengthening the federal role in addressing the

protection of children and the prevention child abuse and neglect.

Role of NCCAN

At our coalition's November 1991 meeting, we agreed that the purpose of the
Nationa} Center on Child Abuse and Neglect (NCCAN) 1s to create an opportunity
for the federal government to exert leadership in strengthening the broad chiid
protection system. Because there is no Yanguage in the federal statute to guide
the action of NCCAN, we believe that the reauthorization of CAPTA should include
a broad mission statement for NCCAN that establishes it as a national leader in
the prevention, identification, and treatment of child abuse and neglect. The
Coalition also agreed that other federal agencies have a role to play in

protecting children and should share in that endeavor.
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When I testified before this subcommittee almost a year ago on the suhject of
NCCAN) and the reauthorization of the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act
(CAPTA), there were a number of outstanding {ssues which demanded correction.

At this time, I can report to the subcommittse that progress has been made in

colving some of those issues and in developing answers to some of the probiems

sti1l outstanding.

A year ago, 1 spoke of the lack of attention within the administration to offer
leadership in activities related to child abuse and neglect. While much more
can be dore within the Department of Health and Human Services to improve the
capacity of NCCAN, we are encouraged by the example set by Secretary Louis
Sullivan in developing an initiative on child abuse which has raised attention

to the problem to new levels of visibility within the department.

We were dissatisfied with the longstanding failure of HHS to appeint a full-time
director of NCCAN with experience in tne field of child abuse, and the absence
of adequate staff with the requisite expertise was a concern of ours. Now for
the first time 1n over ten years, NCCAN is led by a director whose knowledge and
background 1n child abuse are a credit to the agency, and NCCAN's professional

staff has almost doubled to bring on individuals with the experience the agency

deserves.

Other issues remain unresolved. Today, 1 would propose on behalf of the
Nationnl Child Abuse Coalition legislative action on these matters for your

consideration in reauthorizing CAPTA.
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First, let me address research. Over the years, NCCAN's support of research has
. been hampered by Vimited funding, an inferior peer review system, and inadequate
. staff expertise and support. The result is that NCCAN has not attracted many of
the top researchars and has not encouraged sophisticated research methods. The
field needs a detailed, scientifically grounded understanding of the antecedents
and consequances of child abuse and neglect, but 1ittle attention has been paid

to establishing a sequential research agenda from year to year that builds on

knowledge already gained.

{n the context of CAPTA reauthorization, the Coalition believes that NCCAN is an
appropriate agency to carvy out rasearch, given certain changes in CAPTA to

improve NCCAN's capacity to conduct a grant support program in research,

CAPTA should be amended to require standing review panels for NCCAN research
{(and demonstration) grant applications, such as exist at NIMH, NIH, and NSF.
Standing review panels of competent scientists would help to professionalize the
currently discredited process and program at NGCAN. With the names of

reviewers known to the community, the credibility of the process would be
bolstered and be open to public scrutiny. NCCAN's review process should be more
interactive (now poorly rated relative to other federal agencies), so that
{nformation on shaping and developing research proposals could improve the

approach of the overall federal child abuse research agenda,

O
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Second, we have before expressed frustration with the lack of evaluative
information about the results of NCCAN-funded projects. NCCAN has typically not
undertaken outcome evaluations of demonstration projects funded under the
discretionary grant progran. As a vesult, very 1ittle 1s understood about the
value of activities NCCAN has supported, hampering the development of programs

and the replication of worthwhile efforts.

The Coalition believes that CAPTA should require evaluations of all NCCAN--funded
demonstration pro‘ects, Because the size of NCCAN's demonstration grants varies
substantially, 1t is not practical simply to require that all demonstration
grantees earmark a percentage of the grant amount for evaluation. Rather, CAPTA
should mandate NCCAN to provide for evaluations of all demonstrations, funded
either as a percentage of a particular grant, or as a separate grant for
evaluavion of a cluster of programs built in at the beginning to the scope of
the funding proposed by NCCAN. Typically, NCCAN would fund a group of
demonstrations (as 1t often does now) and fund an evaluator to work with the

demonstrations integral to and from the start of the funded project.

Third, from the beginning NCCAN supported a data collection effort that became
the baseline against which we measured our knowledge about the extent of the
problem and the characteristics of children who are abused and neglected. Six
years ago that effort was suspended by NCCAN and only now 1s the collection of
data being revived. This 1s another {mportant tederal responsibility which needs
to be undertaken in a way that produces accurate, available data that is

coordinated with other information collected about children.

1oa
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We recommend that CAPTA be amended to estabiish as a mandatory function of NCCAN
the collection of universal, case soec’”: . '.i1d abuse and neglect reporting

information from the states. The co® ucki: of child abuse and neglect

reporting information should be intear. ' .ith case-based foster care and

adoption data.

Such an ef fort should involve technical assistance to the states in order to
achieve relatively uniform data on a national basis and to achieve the

successful integration of all child welfare information,

Fourth, 1 would point out that much attention has focused or the need to use
children and youth serving voluntary agencies, tha* ave community and
neighborhood based, as a vehicle for child abuse and neglect prevention
programs, as well as the need to prevent child maltreatment by the staff and
volunteers from the agencies. These voluntary agencies reach and help tens of
millions of children and youth daily. Recruitment, selection, and training of

volunteers stands 1:-coving as a means of preventing abuse of children.

We propose amending ChPTA to provide authority for discretionary grant funds to
support the development of mode) programs in the recruitment, selection, and
training of volunteers for the prevention of child abuse and neglect 1in

children, youth, and family serving organizations,

109
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CAPTA State Grants

I would like to turn now to our most impo’tant cuucern -- improving the measure

of federal support to states in strengthening child abuse and neglect prevention

and treatment activities,

Through its program of state grants established in 1974, NCCAN has helped the
states improve thetr own chiid abuse laws and programs to prevent and treat
child abuse, Federal grants supplement state funds with seed money to support
training, public education, and special efforts in treatment and prevention of
child abuse, The small size of these grants, however, make it difficult for

states to engage in any significant reform efforts,

What 1s more, our primary service response to cases of abuse and neglect have
heen to place children in out-of-home care, As a rasult, Congrass currently
appropriates over $270 million to Title IV-B child welfare services to meet the
neads of children removed from their homes beceuse of abuse and neglect as wall
as those who could safely remain with their families, By contract, less than
$20 million 1s available through CAPTA in grants to states to improve the child
protective service systems that first receive reports of maltreatment, conduct

the investigations, and manage the caseloads of families in trouble.

In other hearings hafore this subcommittee, you have heard that child protective
sarvices have been hard pressed in recent years to provide adequate care for

ma'treated children and families in distress, In 1990, an estimated 2,508,000
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children were reported as victims of child abuse or neglect, representing a 31

percent increase in reports between 1985 and 1990.

While cases of child abuse and neglect have increased in nu “e- and complexity,
with prohleme of substanee abuen, homelegannss and unninplnymont cited an

v principal contributing factors to the elevated levels of maltreatment, the
ability of child welfare agencies to protect children has not substantially
improved 1n recent yeare, Over half the states in 1990 received no real
{ncrease in state funding to help meet the load of reported cases, Federal
support has been inadequate as well. The U.5. Advisory Board on Child Abuse and
Neglect reported in 1990 that federal funds for child abuse and neglect have
been "insufficient”, leading to an enormous. . .disparity between federal

appropriations and the rise in the child protection system caseload,"

We urge your adoption of a new program of federal grant support to states, 1in
place of the current CAPTA state grant authority, which focuses on {mproving
ovarburdennd child protective service systems, The Senate lngislation
reauthorizing CAPTA, S, 838, includes such a provision which we support. What
we propose is a change in the nature of the CAPTA state grant program from one
of support for a broad range of discretionary activities to one which
concentrates support, at an anthorized funding Vevel of $100 mi11ion, on helping

states fuoprove their child protective sarvices., funding which should help to

respond 1in part to the national emergency in child protection which the U.S.

Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect identified in {1ts 1990 report.

0 1.1
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While other federal programs assist states in dealing with cases of maltreated
children requiring intensive intervention, including foster care, no other
federal program specifically a‘~s support at the primary operations of the child
protective service agency. We believe this is a serious gap in federal

assist: : to the child welfare system which should be addressed in CAPTA,

In redirecting the CAPTA state qgrant program, the legislation authorizes grants
to assist states in improving their child protective service systems in: (1) the
intake and screening of reports of abuse and neglect through the improvement of
the receipt of information, decisionmaking, public awareness, and training of
staff; (?) investigating reports through improved decisionmaking and training of
staff, use of multidisciplinary teams and interagency protocols for
investigations, and legal representation; (3) case management and delivery of
services to familias through improved responsa time and training of staff; and
(4) general system improvements in assessment tools, automated systems,

information referral, and staff training to meet minimum competencies.

States would alse be allowed to ¢pend up to 15 percent of their grant
allacations on current authorized CAPTA state grant activities in developing,
strengthening, and carrying out child ahuse and neglect prevention, treatment,
and research programs, Because we do not want to disrupt state plans and
programs in child ahuse and neglect in directing the focus of the CAPTA state

grant program to assistance for CPS systems improvement, states should be able
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to continue to spend up to 100 percent of their grants on the kinds of general

activities currently authorized until appropriations for this section exceed $40

willtnn,

Prevention Grants

" The second essential component of NCCAL's grant support to states recognizes
that the reform of CPS must be accompanied by the development of prevention and

narly intervantion services to help families before abuse and neglect occur.

In 1984, Congress enacted the prevention challenge grants to encourage states
providing funds for the support of child abuse prevention projects, The current
federal appropriation of slightly more than $5 miilion funds this effort, Since
the implementation of the challenge grant programs, federal appropriations have
never been adequate to fully meat the match authorized by the statute. With
current funding levels, both state and federal dollars combined, states are able
to fund only a portion of community-based prevention efforts senrking state

assistance -- as few as 8 percent of eligible applicante in some states.

The need continues for federal grant support to encourage stites to allocate
funds for the prevention of child maltreatment, According to a May 1991 report

from the U.S. General Accounting Office (Child Abuse Prevention: Status of the

Challenge Grant Program) a few states expect legislative changes that could

result in Yower trust fund revenues. For example, changes in the state income

1.4
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tax form in Oregon and Indiana will likely reduce trust fund revenues, In
Connecticut, the appropriation to the trust fund was cut so that the trust fund
must now rely on private funding and challenge grants to fund prevention.
Massachusetts reduced its Fiscal goal because of state economic problems. A

continuing recession or worsening fiscal crises in the states could threaten

proavention spending in other states as wall,

With the increase we propose in authorized funding to $50 miliion annually, the
federal government can help states do a better job of getting the necessary
resources to the local level whare they are needed. By offering services to all
parents, as well as targeted, at-risk populations, we can prevent much more
costly ferms of intervention. Each case of child abuse costs anywhere from
42,000 to $5,000 for an investigation and short-term treatment, significantly
more when a child must be hospitalized or put in foster care, Other costs can
arise 1ater. Overwhelming numbers of juvenile offenders, adolescent runaways,
violent criminals, sexual offenders, and prostitutes report childhood histories
of battering and exploitation. Prevention is the most effective weapon we have

of combatting child abuse and its consequences,

Conclusion

The Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act has in fact been a powerful force
in creating since the 1970's an infrastructure in the states for responding to
reports of child abuse and neglect, Unfortunately, the federal response hears

almost no relationship to the extent of the problem of child maltreatment in our

1:4
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society, While the numbers of abused and neglected children between 1975 and
1990 have grown by 273 percent, the total appropriated budget for NCCAN, when
adjusted for inflation, has gone down by 35 percent, The prevention of child
ahuse requires intensive effort and the commitment of resources such as we

rarely see in government, certainly more than has been allocated to date through

the Child Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act.

tle are at a point now where we can act to improve upon the federal support and

Jeadnrship from NCCAN, We urge your expaditious adoption of legisiation to
amond CAPTA 1n ways that will strenglhen NCCAN's activities and intensify the

shapa and scope of federal assistance to the states.
Speaking for myself and for the members of tte National Child Abuse Coalition,

wa stand ready to assist the subcommittee and your colleagues in Congress 1in

daveloping a new federal role 1n protecting children and preventing child abuse.

1.0
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Chairman OweNs. I want to thank each one of you.

At the heart of your comments is the basic question of how much
riority the Federal Government has assigned to this activity. Re-
ated to that is the question of whether this effort that we have

going is a sham,; a fraud.

Would you care to comment, Mr. Delfico, on how your agency
reaches the conclusion that we need a minimum of 10 more staff
persons? Is HIS treating in-kind in a manner different from the
way they arrive at decisions on staffing of their other units?

éan’t they see what you see in terms of the workload and the
minimum requirements for staff for such an agency, or do they see
it and dismiss it?

Mr. DELFIco. I think there are two things going on at the same
time, Mr. Chairman.

We see a need for increased staff to handle the increased work-
load if you are going to keep NCCAN effective. The problem,
though, is pretty government-wide as far as resources for social
service programs and human service programs.

I've testified on many ocrasions on what some have referred to
as the “hollow government ,y~rdrome” that people are recognizing
now throughout the governm.:2t and what you see here——

Chairman OweNs. What syndrome?

Mr. DeLFico. Hollow government.

Chairman Owens. Hollow?

Mr. DeLFico. Government syndrome. It's a catch word that I've
been seeing in the press nowadays.

But it becomes more and more apparent to me as I get into
NCCAN, HHS and the human service programs that the workloads
are skyrocketing, and staffing levels are remaining constant. In
this case, they are decieasing.

I'd like to clear up the fact that although there are 26 people—or
96 potential people—at NCCAN, there are 20 authorized positions,
and that's lower than last year. The 26 includes detailees and tem-
porary people. They are not permanent FTE'’s, so I think you need
to put that into perspective,

As far as HHS treating NCCAN differently, I don’t know what
has gone on in their budget allocation process throughout the
years. I do know though that NCCAN has not received the atten-
tion, until just recently, that other agencies have.

I think with NCCAN now being out of the Children’s Bureau,
having more visibility within HHS, this is a positive sign. I see this
as a positive signal and I think it is going to take time to work out,
but this is something that I think this committee or the subcom-
mittee should take some credit for.

I think the pressure you've kept on them over the years has got
them to do that. I'm not very sanguine in the long run in how
NCCAN is going to function with its increasing workload.

Our prob%em is that we think of the work that they can do, and
if given proper resources, they would achieve the CAPTA mandates
to be leaders in the area of child abuse and neglect and prevention;
but, we don't see this happening in the short run Lecause of the
budget difficulties and because of the difficulties we see in alloca-
tion of resources within HHS.

That's my long answer to a short question of yours.

l.v
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Chairman OweNs. Given our meager resources, it seems to me
every entity involved in this endeavor should seek to maximize co-
operation with the other.

Mr. Davidson, some of your remarks imply that NCCAN and the
administration have not exactly welcorned your presence. Did they
deliberately distort matters when they said that you received a
$1,000 per day versus $289, and the $200,000 contracting money for
the board, that you said you don’t know anything about? What is
the—

Mr. Davipson. I don’t want to attribute anything to Commission-
er Horn. We have had a very straightforward, up-front relationship
with him, and I respect him and what he is trying to do to
strengthen not only NCCAN but the Children’s Bureau.

So, I mean, I'm sure we can, after this hearing, get some clarifi-
cation as to—

Chairman OweNns. OMB often writes the speeches, so maybe
OMB was off.

Mr. Davipson. I don’t know, but I did want to clear that up.

I also want to say that although the Board has been critical
about the lack of inter-agency cooperation, there have been some
strides in 1988. The legislation that you were responsible for, in
amending CAPTA, created an Inter-Agency Task Force that is be-
ginning to have some impact on the actions of a variety of Federal
agencies.

In the view of the Board, it is not enough, but it is a beginning.
There are some very good people who work on child abuse issues in
various Federal agencies and the task force has been given staff.
It'’s meeting periodically. It's forming into work groups, and it’s

‘doing something that I think will move us ahead.

But as I stated in my testimony, unless we institutionalize inter-
agency cooperation, and unless we institutionalize activities on
child protection in the Department of Education and the Depart-
ment of Justice, and elsewhere, these improvements and enhance-
ments may be here today and gone tomorrow.

Chairman OweNs. Thank you.

Mr. Birch, you heard me say earlier that I used a sentence which
wus exactly the same that I used in the previous reauthorization
hearings several years ago.

Much of your testimony also rings that way in my ear. A lot of
things that you sre saying now, you said in tixe last hearing when
we considered the reauthorization of the bill, and things have not
changed, unfortunately.

Do you think there 1s any creative way we can have an interplay
between the $270 million being spent for protective services versus
the $20 million that is available for prevention?

Or would that be fruitiess because $270 million is sc inadequate?
Is there any way we can cooperate better; merge the two functions
to get a better return on our money?

Mr. BircH. I'm not sure how the functions can be merged—the
$270 that we are talking about is spent on foster care.

The approach that I would present here is to change the focus of
the attention. The budget, I think, drives policy. The focus, as I
mentioned in my testimory, has been on removing children from
home and putting them in foster care, and there is Federal money

1.7
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to pay for that. So, that kind of activity is one that in some ways is
an easy solution.

What we haven’t got is attention on spending money to help fam-
ilies before a child is removed from the home; to improve the inves-
tigations of cases when a case worker goes into a home to investi-
gate a report of child abuse. There’'s support for that worker in
terms of the training and background that individual brings to the
investigation and the ability to get services for that family, which
are much less costly than waiting around for the situation to get
worse—for the child to be abused again and then taken out of the
home and put in foster care, which costs a lot more in the long
run.

So my response, Mr. Chairman, is that by beginning to put our
resources at the front end of the problem, we should see that $270
shrink down the road, because we won’t find the necessity to put
children in foster care.

The foster care budget should go down because we are taking
care of families at the front end and giving them support they need
before the problems happen.

Chairman OwegNs. Mr. Davidson, States have incentives, and
local governments have incentives; is there any creative way we
can link the two?

Mr. DavipsoN. If I can get back to something I said in my testi-
mony, I think it is awkward that Ways and Means has jurisdiction
over the program that Tom has been talking about.

Mr. Downey, as you know, has legislation pending in the Con-
gress this year to make reforms in the Adoption Assistance and
Child Welfare Act that has been focused on foster care, not on
strengthening and supporting families up front to make those
kinds of changes.

You are working here on one subcommittee, while Ways and
Means is working on another aspect of this, with a lot more money.
I've never understood why there is the split other than historically,
the jurisdiction has been split.

But I think that if subcommittees could work more closely to-
gether—and I know that’s certainly been your intention and desire
to look at the entire picture, not merely one aspect of it.

As the Board has pointed out in two reports, our approach to this
problem has been much too fragmented. We need an overall policy.
We need a strategy.

The Board is dedicating itself to helping Congress and the Ameri-
can pecple understand and to give them a vision of what can be
done, not just at the Federal level, but at the community level.

Ultimately, Congress can take action to do what Mr. Birch has
suggested in reformulating how it spends its money so that there is
more effort in strengthening families than in supporting children
in foster care.

But, ultimately, the success of child abuse prevention and treat-
ment efforts are only going to work if community efforts are
strengthened, and if we have a truly neighborhood-based, child-cen-
tered child protection system.

I think we can get there but, again, the Subcommittee on Select
Education can’t do it alone.

1.3
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Mr. BircH. Mr. Owens, if I might just add something further.

The legislation, that Howard mentioned that is going through
the Downey subcommittee and before Ways and Means, was devel-
oped by a very broad coalition in which the child abuse groups
were involved, along with child welfare, mental health, and juve-
nile justice agencies.

We spent 2 years—culminating with a package about a year
ago—in looking at the sweep of child welfare, from preventing any
maltreatment from ever happening all the way through to foster
care and on to adoption.

The piece that is in the Downey bill is meant to fit with the
Child Protective Services State grant improvements piece that I've
described to you this morning, and the State Challenge Grant pre-
vention piece as well. Those proposals which are in 8. 838 were
part of a larger package of legislative initiatives, part of which is in
the Downey subcommittee. And these are two other pieces that
we're presenting before your subcommittee, Mr. Owens, but we see
them as being coordinating.

Chairman OWENs. I certainly think that the efforts of all three
of you have helped this process a great deal. Mr. Birch, when you
come up with figures like $2,000 to $5,000 as a cost of a child abuse
prevention effort, then we've got a hard figure there.

Anyone who watched the film, “Who Killed Adam Mann” would
know that the cost of just one session in court exceeded $2,000 to
$5,000, let alone the numerous hospital bills that were generated as
a result of what was happening to Adam Mann, as well as what
was happening to his sisters and brothers.

We are taking some useful individual steps; but, I must confess
that each time we review this matter and consiaer reauthorization,
it is overwhelming to see how far behind we are. That’s not the
fault of the people here, of course.

I want to congratulate all of you for your efforts. The clarity of
the Advisory Board is very much appreciated, and the intensity
with which you approach your work is also quite welcome. You've
shown how a great deal can be accomplished by dedicated, hard-
working citizens, and we certainly appreciate that.

Mr. DavipsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Chairman Owens. [ was trying to wait for Mr. Ballenger to
return, but I think he must have been delayed. I'm sure he’ll
submit any questions to you in writing.

Thank you very much.

I would like to announce that Ms. Carole Langer, the producer of
“Who Killed Adam Mann?” will not appear today because of ill-
ness.

We will proceed with the other three members of the panel, Dr.
Michael Durfee, Child Abuse Prevention Unit, Department of
Health Services, Los Angeles, California; the Honorable Mary Mar-
garet Oliver, State Representative, District 53, Georgia State Legis-
lature, who will be introduced by Congressman Ben Jones; and Dr.
Susan Wells, Director, Child Maltreatment Fatalities Project, ABA
Center on Children and the Law, Chapel Hill, North Carolina.
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Mr. Jones will have a time problem so we will yield him the
courtesy of introducing Ms. Oliver when he comes in.

Until then, we will begin with Dr. Michael Durfee of the Child
Abuse Prevention Unit in California.

Dr. Durfee.

STATEMENTS OF MICHAEL DURFEE, M.D.,, CHILD ABRUSE PRE-
VENTION UNIT, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES, LOS AN-
GELES, CALIFORNIA; THE HONORABLE MARY MARGARET
OLIVER, STATE REPRESENTAYIVE, DISTRICT 53, GEORCIA
STATE LEGISLATURE; ACCOMPANIED BY THE HONORABLE
BEN JONES, REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF GEORGIA;
AND SUSAN WELLS, PH.D., DIRECTOR, CHILD MALTREATMENT
FATALITIES PROJECT, ABA CENTER ON CHILDREN AND THE
LAW, CHAPEL HILL, NORTH CAROLINA

Dr. Durree. Thank you for the opportunity to testify. I will try
to stay in my suggested time limit. Your subcommittee has re-
ceived materials from me prior to these hearings, and I will be up-
dating you with other materials as they are created.

I'm a child psychiatrist. I coordinate the Child Abuse Prevention
Program for the Los Angeles County Department of Health Serv-
ices in what may well he the largest heafth—based child abuse pre-
vention program in the world.

I wear a series of hats: with the California Department of Jus-
tice; at the Federal level with Health and Human Services and the
Department, of Justice; and I have been a consultant, both to the
American Bar Assnciation and the National Center for Prosecution
of Child Abuse for some years, particularly on the issue of child
abuse fatalities.

I was also appointed to the President’s Commission on Child and
Youth Fatalities that was approved and not funded. That is one of
the things I wish to speak to.

My expertise at the local, State, and national level has to do with
creation of multi-agency child death review teams that use some
fairly inclusive mechanisms for intake of cases. That does not
equate with reviewing child protective service cases oniy, as is the
case}e1 in New York City, although that is probably much more than
nothing.

The first such team was created in 1978 in Los Angeles County.
By 1988, we had 7 States, and several weeks ago, by my count and
by my standards, we had 20 States with multi-agency teams that
include representation from the criminal justice, health, and
human services, including social services. These teams have some
fairly logical ways of looking at what they hope to be the total pop-
ulatien of suspicious child deaths.

Primarily using coroner’s records, the teams cover approximately
107 million people or 40 percent of the Nation. My guess is that we
will tip over half the Nation by the ena of this year.

We are also creating regions—inulti-state regions. There is a
death review team group of six/seven southern States that will be
meeting in South Carolina in April of this year.

At the minimum, these teams work with coroner’s data; at the
maximum, and one of our better models, 1 believe, is the State of
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Colorado that tries to look at all deaths under age 17. That is prok-
ab}[y the most common goal for most of us.

here are special studies looking at fetal deaths and at child sui-
cides. We've found that it is not uncommon for children who kill
themselves to have previous records in child protective service and
juvenile justice.

We are also attempting to look at severe injuries. There is a
small group of kids who are brain damaged from a series of inju-
ries, including Shaken Baby Syndrome, that we will put into the
multi-agency review form to see how well we can monitor and
assist each other in doing a better job for the next child.

Fatal child abuse and neglect cases, in general, hav= a fairly con-
sistent profile. Almost all of them are under age four, Half of them
?re under age one, and those really stack up in the first 3 years of
ife.

Most of the families are poor. They have a history of previous vi-
olence, very much including domestic violence. They seem to have
a fairly consistent history of substance abuse, very much including
alcohol and cocaine.

The babies also seem to have some increased instances of prema-
turity, lack of prenatal health care, and exposure prenatally to
chemicals that damage the pregnancy. Almost all these families,
including some of the affluent ones that break some of the previous
rules, seem to have suffered from social isolation. They don’t have
intimate contacts with other people.

But all categories of families are ultimately represented if you
look at the incidence of children who die at the hands of a caretak-
er, which is double definition that we tend to use whenever describ-
ing fatal child abuse and neglect.

The outcome of the teams, initially, seems to be an increase in
criminal action. In Los Angeles County, our team leader, then-
deputy district attorney, now a judge, took seven cases to coroner’s
inquest that had been signed out as accidental or natura! death.
These are almost all infants and very young toddlers.

Those seven cases came back from that coroner’s inquest with
the description, “death at the hands of another,” and some years
later, there were people in prison, jail, and some families on what
is a functional tool; that is, straight probation.

You can moritor, particularly in those families where Mom
needs some help to s:parate herself from a violent boyfriend, and
probation officers seem to be more effective than child protective
service workers on some issues, that being one of them.

Most of the teams are trying to reach cevere abuse SO that a
child doesn’t have to die before becoming a concern for the team.
Most teams are trying :o reach prevention. We've had campaigns
addressing accidental drowning in five gallon buckets. A child
about age one can get themselves upside down into a bucket of
water and can't get themselves out. We've aleo had campaigns on
fire prevention, putting kids in infant seats, swimming pool drown-
ings, and river drownings.

If I give you a couple of specific cases, one of the most tragic in
my experience was the child who had had a series of assaults and
finally died at 10 months of age.
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A female police officer tracked that case back and found that
that child and family had had 52 agency contacts before that
death. Basically, every profession is involved in that—law enforce-
ment, child protective service, hospital emergency room, psychiat-
ric, emergency teams, various treatment programs. We did not kill
that child, but we were not a whole lot of help in stopping it.

We've had a case where there were multiple children signed out
as Sudden Infant Death Syndrome deaths and the mother later
confessed to having suffocated both of those.

The problems in the area served by the teams, including Los An-
geles County, continue, but at the very least, we are more nearly
approaching competence, and in looking backwards, we can fecl
some sense of accomplishment that we aren’t as ignorant as we
were a few years ago.

I want to comment on Howard Davidson’s reference to the need
to integrate multiple agencies and resources. It intrigues me tc find
that it isn't clear whe, in Congress, is responsible for child abuse.
I'm going to be expanding my civic lessons in the number of com-
mittees that I wil! be sending paperwork to.

There is a need, besides State and local teams, for a national
team or a system to address fatal child abuse. Someone needs to
help us find each other, and someone needs to help clarify some
questions, including confidentiality.

As I read the Child Abuse and Prevention Treatment Act, there
is a specific direction that States should honor confidentiality for
the necessary protection of children and families.

There is no comment that States should honor the need for inter-
agency communication; that we'd literally take on honoring cenfi-
dertiality. Then if I'm a public health physician and I know a 3-
year-old has gonorrhea, and I suspect the parent who owns the con-
fidentiality, I should not release that information. We have at least
one State that is struggling with whether or not they can have a
team, in part because of that specific dilemma.

At the national level, we not only need teams to share resources,
training, protocols, but maybe have some company while we feel
the personal pain that seems to go with the death of a child. Being
a professional does not end that pain.

But Federal agencies that directly serve families, specifically the
Department of Defense and Indian Health Services, need to address
what activities they have for child abuse in general, and child
abuse fatalities in specific.

Much of this has begun in the last few months. Secretary Sulli-
van has been responsive to some recommendations of the U.S. Ad-
visory Board. There is a task force now shared by Social Worker
and Maternal Child Health that incluaes multiple points within
Health and Human Services, the Department of Defense, Indian
Health Services, and a new member from the Department of Jus-
tice.

But we also need resources to find each other, hecause we share
families. There is nothing about a county or a State boundary that
keeps a family within it.

If I live in Connecticut, work in New York, and my c..ildren live
in New Jersey, and I'm beating and molesting them, there is no
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mﬁchanism for the multiple agencies across State lines tu find each
other.

The only agency that seems to krnow how to do that is law en-
forcement. As mentioned earlier, that multi-State context seems to
work better in terms of pursuing stolen cars.

My office is listed in the county phone book with the words
“child abuse.” So 1, occasionally, will get a call from someone—it
seems Ohio, or Nebraska, the Midwest in particular will say, “1
need to find a family. They ran away with the kid from the foster
home, and they are probably leaving with the sister.”

T'll say, “You have the wrong number. Keep my number. I'll helg
you find the child protective service locally.” And then they ask if
someone under courtesy supervision will go and see how that
family is doing. I think we can do better than ask individual line
workers to heroically extend themselves.

Now, I have five recommendations that I think are fairly clearly
outlined in my statement.

The need for central resource and leadership.

The need for State reports: My thought about the State report is
that States, through reports that are being sent to the Federal Gov-
ernment should acce .nt for their activities involving child death
intervention, specifically, child death review teams, any particular
studies or protocols detailing the number of cases in that State.
Then, the State couldn’t say, we don’t know. The State, in the end,
would have to be accountable.

it impresses me that a high school football player who misses a
block on Friday is required on Monday morning to git down with a
peer group and watch that missed block over and over and over
again. If we can require that of teenage athletes, we can certainly
require that of professionals and agencies involvel with interven-
tion with child abuse and neglect.

My third suggestion is that by 1994, the ante should be raised. I
don’t think a report sayiug we aren’t doing much should be ade-
quate in that year. My sense is that by that year, the majority of
States will have at least a structure for a fairly thoughtful pro-
gram.

The fourth recommendation is in reference to the President’s
Commission that I was appointed to. If that commission cannot be
funded, at least the subtask of that commission to address fatal
child abuse and neglect should be given to somebody and the re-
sources should be given. Other people may have more information
on who that somebody might be. My personal snggestion is the U.S.
Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect.

Let me end where I began, that I sent material in the past, and I
will be sending more material in the future. I would appreciate any
comments or advice the committee might give me in how 1 might
be more effective.

[1he prepared statement of Michael Durfee, M.D. follows:]
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FATAL CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT
Testimony before the House Subcommittee on Select Education
Michael Dutrfee M.D. - February 27, 1992

A fragile young African American child is chronically neglected and
beaten in a home with previously reported episodes of child abuse,
domestic violence, and substance abuse. His mother has a criminal
record and a violent boyfriend. Multiple agencies knew the family.
No agency knew all of this history. The child dies a painful. tragic and
unnecessary death,

This scenario is not uacommon. Child fatalities at the hands of a
caretakers involve an over-representation of: infants or young
toddlers, poverty, racial .iinorities, substance abuse, previout family
violence including domestic violence, and social isolation.

But, families of all races, ages, social economic status, and social
profiles are represented.

The problems witk these cases are compounded by what some see as
a conflict between and among:

* necessary protection of confidentiality

» protection of agency integrity

 protection of the parents and family unit

» protection of children.

This in turn is complicated by the general lack of communication
between agencies, particularly bétween the criminal justice system
and health and social services.

Fatal child abuse, particularly of young children, becomes lost in the
multiagency maze of service providers. The criminal justice system
addresses nomicide, but often separates itself from "“child abuse”,
especially of infants and young toddler. Health systems treat infants
and toddlers, but avoid issues of violence and perversion.

Social services agencies provide services to abusive families but have
no proscribed role once the child is dead.

A growing number of counties and states are finding a way to
raanage these conflicts with multiagency teams working with the
common goal of logically reviewing and managing cases of fatal child
abuse and neglect.

—
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The Los Angeles County Interagency Council on Child Abuse and
Neglect (ICAN) diveloped an interagency team in 1978 that now
involves 14 agencies including private health providers as regular
members. Cases are chosen from coroner's récords with an attempt to
find all potentially suspicious deaths. This team process provides a
system of peer review that improves intra and inter-agency case
management.

San Diego County formed a team in 1982 followed by other California
counties and similar teams in South Carolina (1985), Missouri and
Oregon (1986). Minnesota (1987), Franklin County, Ohio and Colorado
" (1988). The last few years have seen that total increase to 20 states
with state or local teams covering a total population of 100 million
people or about 40% of this nation

Another 16 states and the District of Columbia have at least a
moderate level of activity planning such a team process. States that
are already involved in the process are filling in gaps with teams at
the state or local level. Oregon and Missouri will soon have state
teams and teams in all counties. California and Georgia should soon
follow with comg ete statewide networks. :

Nationally this should reach half of the nations population and more
than half of the states in 1992. Most team members Work on or near
the line and rapidly develop an appreciation for the value of
interagency communication and accountability.

Some states have actively used legislation of mandates to build the
process (Georgia, Missouri, North Carolina) Other states began the
process before legislation (California, Oregon, Colcrado). Some states
began with state teams (South Carolina, Florida) Other states began
with local teams (California, Ohio, Illinois).

All states seem headed in a similar direction with:
+ state multiagency teams
+ teams in urban counties
expansion of local teams to cover all counties
use of case review to improve intervention systems
protocols for case management and daca systems.
a beginning focus on possible court or 5. ial sanctions
a growing emphasis on all categories of preventable death
a growing number of annual public reports

»
*®

1.5




122

The multiagency forum with peer group accountability is more
vigorous and effeciive than an individual agency can provide. This
will require transcending artificial barriers of confidentiality that
block information sharing necessary to protect children. An intake of
an inclusive number of cases adds to that vigor with a review of all
cases, not just the notorious case of the moment. Public reports
provide material for future system planning and provide a prulic
accountability of the child abuse iatervention system.

Most states began with child protective service agencies reviewing
their own cases in isolation. Pennsylvania has a state multiagency
team but only reviews cases that people choose to bring to that team.
New York City has a team with outside paid consultants but only
reviews cases in the child protective service system.

Counties and states are gathering in dyads or clusters to share
resources and to share interventions with cases that cross county and
state lines. Coordinators bring these groups of states or counties
together for meetings or to share data and resources.

National coordination has also been maintained by individual® and
groups extending themselves to reach others.

* The National Center for Prosecution of Child Abuse in Fairfax
Virginia has sponsored national conferences on fatal child abuse,
provided resources through it's newsletter and mailings, and
continues to coordinate the work of prosecutors nationally.

» The American Bar Association, with a grant from the Robert
Wood Johnson Foundation, has provided consultation to state and
local jurisdictions that request it. The ABA has developed a suggested
minimal case data set.

 The United States Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect
has identified fatal child abuse as a key issue with support from
Secretary Sullivan.

s Individual initiative is bringing the states together in clusters
and the beginnings of a national system.

Federal representation is beginning with meetings of professionals
from Health and Human Services and from the Department of Justice.
The National Clearinghouse cn Child Abuse and Neglect is gathering
materials for distribution. The Department of Defense and the Indian
Health Services are exploring their roles as direct service providers
to children and families.

1.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

There has been expanding recognition of the need for multiagency
review and accountability for child abuse fatalities. Adequate
resources are needed to coordinate and encourage efforts nationally.

I. A central resource is needed to track and coordinate the
various local, state, and nationa! efforts in criminal justice,
health, and human services With:
« a directory of teams, resources, and expertise.
 a collection of protocols, studies, and laws
e a national data set including the FBI Uniform Crime
Reports, Vital Statistics, and child abuse reports.

~ome componesnits of this may be available with present resources in
Federal agencies. Other components would need additional funding.

1. States receiving funds under the Child Abuse
Prevention and Treatment Act should be required to
provide an annual report of efforts to address fatal child
abuse and neglect. The report should include comments on:

» Multiagency teams

» Protocols and Studies

o Methods of multiagency information sharing °

including addressing issues of confidentiality
e The incidence and profile of fatal abuse and neglect

The report should be included with the existing requirements. States
should not initially have to build programs but would need to be
accountable for that deficit. The collection of state reports would then
be made available to all states and interested parties.

111. By 1994, states should be required minimally to
account for multiagency teams, protocols, and data reports.

IV. The CAPTA authorized Presidential Commission on
Child Aad Youth Deaths should be funded. At a minimum,
resources should be given to another body, such as the U.S.
Advisory Board on Child Abuse and Neglect, to complete the
critical tasks related to child abuse and neglect fatalities.

This Comission wss authorized and members were appointed. Funds
were never provided. The work still needs to be done.
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Chairman OweNs. Thank you.

We're pleased to have Congressman Jones at this time. We'll pro-
ceed with the introduction of the Honorable Mary Margaret Oliver.

Mr. JonEs. Thank you, Mr, Chairman, and I'm very pleased and
honored to sit next to Mary Margaret Oliver, who represents the
53rd District in the Georgia State House of Representatives. I want
to thank you for having these hearings on this most vital and most
essential issue. I applaud your work.

I want to take this opportunity to introduce Mary Margaret. She
was elected to the Georgia House in 1987. Among her other com-
mittee responsibilities, she chairs a Judiciary Committee Subcom-
mittee on Child Protection Issues.

In August of 1989, she was appointed co-chairwoman of a study
committee on leorgia’s child welfare system. Well, after intensive
review, this study committee proposed sweeping changes to Geor-
gia’s child welfare laws, and in 1990, she spearheaded a successful
drive to pass a series of legislative proposals for the protection of
children in our State.

In September of 1991, her outstanding work was recognized by
the Health and Human Services Department’s Administration on
Children, Youth, cnd families, and she received the Commissioner’s
Award for the State of Georgia.

She has also served on the boards of several child advocacy orga-
nizations in our community. Her knowledge, expertise, and com-
m.itment to child protecticn issues will undoubtedly be helpful to
your committee, as it reauthorizes the pending child abuse preven-
tion legislation.

Mr. Chairman, I just want to say on a personal note, that Mary
Margaret is one of the most gifted youn ﬁegislators in the State of
Georgia. She has been recognized as suclgx. She is a no-nonsense leg-
islator, and when it comes to children’s issues, there is no better
advocate in our State, and I don’t think any finer or more gifted
exi)ert in our State on these issues.

thank you for giving me the opportunity to introduce her.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you. Obviously, her schedule is quite a

buﬁ' one. We are quite honored to have her here today.
r. JONES. She’s missing votes.

Chairman OWENs. Please proceed.

Ms. OLiver. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much.

As you alluded in your opening statement, the political energy in
Georgia to review and examine Georgiu's child welfare systein was
initiated by a series of articles written by Jane Hansen, a reporter
with the Atlanta Journal/Constitution.

It was a remarkable piece of work by an investigative repeier,
and it created a political energy under the leadership of then-Gov-
ernor Harris, Lieutenant Governor Miller, and Speaker of the
House Tom Murphy.

Our study committee was charged with examining why Georgia’s
children were dying, even though we were spending enormous
sums and resources %y Georgia's standards to prevent such deaths.
The 51 unexplained deaths of Georgia’s children was the focus of
our inquiry. In making that focus, we determined that an analysis
of Georgia's confidentiality statutes and how they interwove with
the Federal statutory and regulatory syst~m was essential.
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Our study committee had public hearings and public testimony,
and like all politicians, I think I occasionally fall into the unfortu-
nate habit and trap of not listening carefully enough to public tes-
timony.

On one day of our hearings, however, this complacency or politi-
cal apathy was sharply and dramatically jarred. An elementary
school teacher from Blairsville, Georgia, a small community in
Georgia’s Appalachian mountains, had called my office and asked
to testify.

She was given a time on our public hearing agenda, and it was
clear from her testimony that she came from a personal experi-
ence. She had never been politically active. She had never been to
a hearing, and I don’t believe she has ever come back to the cap-
itol. I don’t think even today she knows the impact of her story and
her words.

She wanted to tell our committee about her experience with a
child in her third grade class, a 9-year-old child, Jeannie. She had
observed—because this is a small elementary school where the
teachers all know the children—over a period of years, that this
child had appeared repeatedly in her class, dirty, smelling badly,
underfed, hungry.

And this child began to talk with this teacher about her worries
about her younger sister, Charlene, who also was evidencing ne-
glect. Jeannie expressed worry and concern about her mother’s
boyfriends, and how she was occasionally frightened.

This teacher began a series of actions to initiate with the local
Department of Family and Children Services’ child protective
workers. She was repeatedly told, “We cannot share information
about Jeannie’s case with you because of confidentiality.”

A few months after these series of efforts on her part, Jeannie
was found raped, murdered, and thrown in a North Georgia river.
Her murderer was arrested and convicted, and it was, in fact, one
of her mother’s boyfriends.

Jeannie's teacher had an impact on me and my fellow politi-
cians. Our inquiry into the Georgia statutory framework brought
us into a close analysis with the Federal statute and regulations.

Dr. Horn testified this morning about the 11 exceptions to the
basic Federal policy of confidentiality of child abuse records. In my
testimony exhibits, I have set forth references and citations to
those regulations and Georgia case law and Georgia citations which
really explain what the Suate view of the rights of privacy may be
in relation to children, or in relation to children who are deceased,
and how the State law distinguishes that issue.

Our legislation, which I have set forth in my exhibits, House Bill
1819, in attempting to comply with the Federal regulatory network,
specifically attempted to make, by statute, a determination, a
policy statement that teachers could be involved in the investiga-
tive, the supervisory team. ‘

I think the role of the teacher in this regulatorfy system is very
significant. The death of Adam Mann, the death of Yaakov Riegler
in New York City, and the death of Jeannie all had evidence in the
c?!giedﬁles that a teacher had sought to intervene on behalf of that
child.

11
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The States are very inconsistent. The counties, even in Georgia,
are very inconsistent, and we sought in House Bill 1319 to specifi-
cally state that a teacher was part of the supervisory investigative
team to comply with our Federal regulations.

We also went further and made specific statutory policy state-
ments in relation to information about children who are deceased.
We stated, as you stated in your opening testimony, that Georgia
thought it was appropriate policy and, we thought, consistent with
the Federal regulations, that a very limited amount of information
would be released from a file.

It is never appropriate, I believe, that the informant of child
abuse be released. I do not believe that our statutory framework in
Georgia, given our child fatality review team legislation which we
did enact also—that in none of those instances is it necessary or
required to reveal all the personal identifiers of the child, the
family, the alleged perpetrator, and never the informant.

With those guidelines, however, I think that a statutory frame-
work on a State level, with Federal regulatory permission, can be
enacted to be accurately reflective of the Georgia State law or any
State law in relation to issues of privacy. I

In relation to the enactment of 1319, thereafter, I've set forth in
the documents before you, a history of the bureaucratic dispute
that has arisen with HHS in Georgia.

HHS is objective to Georgia’s statute—the 1990 statute on confi-
dentiality—stating it does not comply with the Federal regulations.

We made an attempt in 1991 to make certain corrections pursu-
ant to a negotiation, but we determined, as a matter of policy—we
politicians, that is—that information, very limited and very pro-
tected, relating to deceased children was something we were not

oing to back off of. We have, right now, between Georgia and the
ederal Governinent, a stalemate, and a standoff.

I’m here today, when I should be at home in the Georgia General
Assembly voting, to express my frustration at the Federal bureau-
cratic response to Georgia’s attempt to make confidentiality stat-
utes rational. It is my firm belief that confidentiality statutes and
regulations enacted on a Federal level do far more to harm chil-
dren than they could ever serve to protect.

Confidentiality statutes are used, in my opinion, to make the
State and its agents less accountable to taxpayers for actions in
those areas of government responsibility that are most critical: the
lives of our children.

I personally believe—and I wish to state this to you most strong-
ly—that the Federal Government’s confidentiality statutes and reg-
ulations and the way in which they are forced causs children’s
deaths and do not prevent them.

Federal bureaucracy’s attention to confidentiality is even more
dramatic to me, as a lawyer and a legislator, when you compare
the bureaucrat’s inattention to Federal regulations which mandate
that children iavolved in abuse and neglect hearings must be 1ep-
resented by a guardian ad litem.

Mr. Davidson specifically referred to the statutoxal and regula-
tory section that I refer to now, and we have, in the Georgia House
now, a State statute, House Bill 180, that would confirm by State
policy the Federal policy that already exists that guardian ad
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litems must be presented—must be in court—for neglected or
abused children.

The Federal bureaucracy has chosen not to cite Georgia for that
deficiency. It has never chosen to cite any State for that deficiency.
Rather, its resources are in citing States for confidentiality abuses.
I suggest to the chairman that that is a misplacement of Federal
priorities.

I hope that you will do a comprehensive analysis of all child wel-
fare statutes and resolutions. But if you wish to choose an area
where your attention would be most beneficial and most signifi-
cant, I urge you to make specific amendments to the statute and
regulatory scheme as it relates to deceased childrer.

One, I believe that the Federal Government should specifically
state in its statute and regulations that States have the authority
to determine whether or not confidentiality protections apply or do
not apply to children who are deceased.

The Federal Government, in our relationship in the bureaucratic
dispute now, has determined that said regulations do apply to de-
ceased children. I challenge them to make an argument, a policy
argument, that that position serves the interests of that child who
is dead. I think that that policy argument only serves to protect
the State from lawsuits.

I think it is appropriate for you, in Congress, in its statute and
regulations. to make a policy statement that states or authorizes to
make exceptions to confidentiality in relation to children who are
deceased, and I think 1319, as I've set forth in my exhibit, is one
framework for doing that.

Secondly, I believe that the regulations and statutes should be
changed to set forth, in essence, a judicial bypass for release of con-
fidential information. In one of the regulatory exceptions, informa-
tion may be released for those entities doing legitimate research
and data collection.

We determined, in our Georgia statutory network, since we knew
that the free press and the media would be seekin% information via
that exception, to determine that juvenile courts should do a specif-
ic file review prior to the release of any documents.

We think tgat safeguards the ultimate purpose of protecting all
of the parties and interests. I urge you to consider that as a statu-
tory and regulatory option as you review confidentiality statutes.

In summary, I feel strongly that there is a specific and urgent
need for Federal statutory and regulatory amendments which will
create greater access for records relating to children who die while
subject to ongoing child abuse investigations.

I believe tﬁat such amendments will serve the public good and,
{)riost importantly, save the lives of children who are most vulnera-

e.

Before I close, I wish to talk to you, politician to politician.
Where Dr. Horn has 13, 23, or 26 staffy to assist him, I have none. I
serve in the Georgia General Assembly, like most State legislators,
with no staff. I share a secretary with eight legislators.

We, on a State level, are totally vulnerable to the State and,
more importantly, the Federal bureaucrats. Georgia is seeking to
exercise leadership, under the leadership of Governor Harris and
the leadership of Governor Miller.
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We want to step forward. We want to serve this national debate
of confidentiality. As a part-time politician, I am totally inadequate
to fight the resources of all these staff people who are here today
with all their aides. Please think of us, out in these States, who
have inadequately funded programs and inadequate resources to do
the battle.

I commend you on your hearings today. I hope that :ny exhibits
and my testimony offer you some guidance, and I anpreciate your
concern. We want to be more accountable to our taxpayers, but
more importantly, we want to help our most vulierable and young-
est citizens. Please help us.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Mary Margaret Oliver follows:]
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APPENDIX

Correspondence between United States Department

of Health and Human Services and Georgia Department
of Human Resources

July 11, 1990 - September 26, 1991

Historical Analysis of Federal State; Legal Opinion
by Terry Adamson, Counsel for Atlanta Journal
Constitution

H.B. 1319

ssuffer the Children" by Jane O. Hansen

Georgia Statutory and Case Citations
0.C.G.A. 49-5-41
0.C.G.A., 49-5-40
Napper v. Georgia Television Company
257-GA 156 (1987)
The Atlanta cournal and the Atlanta Constitution
v. Georgia Department of Human Resources, and
James Ledbetter - Civii Action No. D-73733

Correspondence of Representative Mary Margaret
Oliver to Senators Sam Nunn and Wyche Fowler
Response from Louis Sullivan
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My name 1is Mary Margaret Oliver and I was elected to the
Georgia House of Representatives in 1987, In 1989 Jane Hansen,

a reporter for The Atlanta Journal/Constitution, wrote an

extraordinary series of articles on Georgia's child velfare system.
Her news articles offered an indictment of Georgia's attempts to
protect abused and neglected children at risk. Ms. Hansen also
set forth a specific analysis of how federal and state laws and
regulations relative to confidentiality of child abuse records

served to endanger rather than to protect children.

Jane Hansen's articles focused, in part, on the unexplained
deaths of 51 Georgia childen who were in the custody of Georgia's
welfare system, or were subject to ongoing child abuse
investigations and protective services. Clearly, these children's
deaths were not prevented by the resources the State of Georgia

deemed to appropriate for their care and protecticn.

In response to Ms., Hansen's articles relative to the deplorable
state of Georgia‘'s child welfare system, the Speaker of Georgia's
House of Representatives, Tom Murphy, and the then Lt. Governor
of the State of Georgia, Zell Miiler, inaugurated as Georgia's
Governor in 1991, appointed 2 Joint House Senate Study Committee
on Georgia's child welfare laws. I was appointed by Speaker Murphy

to serve as co-chajrman of this legislative study effort.

A primary focus of our legislative inquiry, and an integral
component of the testimony and evidence presented to us, related
to Georgia's confidentiality statutes, and the method wuy which

Georgia's statutes and the federal regulatory scheme prevented
9
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accountability of the bureaucrats for the protection of Georgia's

children.

Like all politicians, I occasionally fall into the unfortunate
habit and trap of not listening carefully enough to public
testimony. On one day of our hearings, however, this complacency

or politician apathy was sharply and dramatically jarred.

An elementary school teacher from Blairsville, Georgia, a
small community in Georgia's Appalachian mountains, had ca'led
my oftfice and asked to testify. She was given a time on the agenda,
and 1t was clear that her testimony came from a personal heartfelt
exXperience. She was not politically active, and she had never

been to a hearing of any kind.

This teacher drove from tihe mountains to Atlanta to tell the
House and Senate Study Committee about Jeannie, a child in her
class. She had noticed for some time that this nine-year-old child
often came to school hungry, smelled bad, and eventually confided
that she was worried about her six-year-old sister, Charlene, also
dirty and unfed. Jeannie worried, she told her teacher, becavse

her mother partied with men who scared her.

This Blairsville teacher took the child's story to heart and
¢alled the local child welfare department to say she believed these
children were living in danger. As Jeannie's concerns dgrew and
nothing seemed to be happening, the teacher would again call the
department and ask what they were doing to help. "I'nn sorry,"

they would tell her, "We cannot tell you because of
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confidentiality." Some months later, Jeannie was raped, murdered,
and thrown in a North Georgia river. Her murderer was captured,

and convicted, and was in fact one of Jeannie's mother's boyfriends.

Jeannie's teacher had an impact on me anrd on our fellow Study
Member colleagues. She went back to her classroom in the mountains,
and probably does not know to this date the strength and impact

of her words.

During Georgia's 1990 General Assembly Session, based on the
momentum created by Jane Hansen's articles, and the resulting
political energy, a package of legislation was passed impacting
Georgia's child welfare system. Included in the package of seven
bills was legislation (H.B. 1319} setting forth extensive revision
of Georgia's confidentiality statute and creation of child fatality

review committees in every county (H.B. 1318).

Wwith the passage of House Bill 1319, a regulatory
interpretation conflict between Georgia and the federal Department
of Health and Human Services (HHS) began. I have attached all
the correspondence relative to this bureaucratic dispute about
whether or not Georgia's statute is in compliance with the federal
requlatory scheme. I will not bother at this time in this testimony
to go through in any detail the legal arguments relative to this
dispute, because 1 believe they are set forth in the Exhibits to

my testimony in detail.

The 1991 General Assembly Session, based on continuing conflict

between HHS and Georgia over the newly-enacted confidentiality

ERIC 7
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statute, passed amendments to House Bill 1319, which were set
forth in House Bill 289. 1In essence, Georgia politicians determined
it was best to attempt to satisfy the federal bureaucrats, and
made some revisions and corrections in our 1990 legislation, which
had attempted to provide limited access to child abuse investigative

reports.,

Despite our legislative efforts in 1991, however, federal
bureaucrats were still not satisfied and demanded that we further
amend Georgia's confidentiality statute. The specific conflict
that still exists relates to a limited amount of information we
determined would be released in relation to inquiries about deceased
children. Specifically, the Georgia General Assembly passed
legislation that said if a person called Georgia Department of
Human Resources, and knew of the death of a child and the child's
name, the Department would be allowed to answer two questions from
that caller. First, was the child subject to a child abuse
investigative report, and two, whether said «child abuse
investigative report was 2onfirmed or unconfirmed. It is this
specific legislative enactment by the Georgia General Assembly

that the federal government continues to object to.

I am here today, when I should be at home in t"e Georgia
General Assembly (where we are in session), to expresr my complete
an? utter frustration at the federal bureaucratic response to
‘Georgia‘'s attempt to make confidentiality statutes rational. It
1s my firm belief that confidentiality statutes and regulations

enacted on the federal level do far m~ » harm to children than

]EIQJ!:‘ ;. 1 \)
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they could ever serve to protect. Confidentiality statutes are
used, in my opinion, to make the state and its agents less
accountable to taxpayers for actions in those areas of government
responsibility that are most critical - the lives of our children.
I personélly believe, and I wish to state this to You most strongly,
that the federal government's confidentiality statutes and
regulations and the way in which they are enforced cause children's

deaths and do not prevent them.

Federal bureaucracy's attention to confidentiality 1is even
more dramatic to me as a lawyer and a legislator when you compare
the bureaucrat's inattention to federal regulaticns which mandate
that children involved in abuse and neglect hearings must be
represented by a gquardian ad litem. Throughout our country, and
certainly in Georgia, children go to court terrified and alone,
without the protection of a guardian ad litem mandated by law.
I have never heard of the federal bureaucracy initiating any effort
to enforce provision of mandating guardian ad litems. Yet the
confidentiality regulation is defended with the strength of armies.
It looks like the government officials spend more time and energy
defending the privacy rights of dead children than the legal rights

of living children.

In outr 1990 package of child pretective legislation, an
important component of our efforts related to child fatality review
teams. Georgia's statute creates county by county interdisciplinary
child fatality reviews and investigations of every child who dies
in a suspicious manner. Every child under seven years old that

dies by any accidental means, or any diagnosis of SIDS (Sudden
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Infant Death Syndrome) shall be the subject of a child fatality
review investigation. Georgia's child fatality review legislation
and access to information for deceased children 1s what brings

me to the specific recommencations I wish to make to you today.

I hope that you will do a comprehensive analysis of all child
welfare confidentiality statutes and resolutions. But if you wish
to choose an area where your attention would be most beneficial
and most significant, 1 urge you to make specific amendments to
statute and regulatory scheme as it relates to deceased children.
1 specifically recommend the following:

(1) Georgia's confidentiality statute relating to deceased
children, Official Code Ga. 49-5-41(b){2), serves the
public interest and could serve as a basis for federal
amendments.

(2) Federal statutes and regulations should provide specific
authority for states to create exceptions to
confidentiality statutes for children who are deceased,
consistent with state laws of privacy and individual
state policies.

(3) Federal statutes or regulations should provide specific
authorization for state: to create judicial opportun..cies
for review of reports on file infr . mation prior to release
to the public. Georgia's statutory approach requires
t1e djuvenile court Jjudge to review files and documents
prior to any public release. I would never support any
confidentiality statute or regulatory change taat would

release the name of the reporter of child abuse. Nor

would 1 ever support any legislation that would be in
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conflict with state statutes 1n case law relative to

confidentiality of ongoing criminal investigative reports.

Also, 1 do not support release of information to give
the full name of the deceased child and the perpetrator,
or to release any other 1identifiers to give personal
information relative to the parties involved in any
incidence. Rather, I think <confidentiality statutes
and regulations relatirg to deceased children should
be amended for the limited purpose of greater
accountability and greater oversight by our citizens

and our free press.

In summary, I feel strongly that there is specific and urgent
need for federal statutory and regqulatory amendments which will
create greater access for records re¢lating to children who die
while subject to ongoing child abuse investigations. I believe
that such amendments will serve the public good, and most
importantly save the 1lives of those «citizens who are most

vulnerable.

Before I close, I wish to talk to you politician to politician.
Like most state politicians, 1 serve on a part-time basis, and
1 support myself the majority of my time in a full-time very active
law practice. Like most state legislators I do not have a staff
of any kind, and I do not have ongoing resources at my disposal
to do careful investigation and research about the lrgislation
for which @I am responsible. It is absolutely impossible for a

state legislator 1like myself to do battle with the federal

i
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bureaucracy. The level of frustration I have felt on this ongoingd
dispute with federal bureaucrats and the State Department of Human
Resources 1is enormous. As a state legislator I am totally helpless

in response to the power of the federal bureaucrat.

I have had many opportunities and privileges 1in my life.
1 have served as a Judge in the state court system, as
administrative hearing officer, and as administrative law judge.
I've been a litigant in law reform efforts, and I have been a state
legislatar. All these experiences lead me to understand the power
of the federal bureaucrat. I ask you to nelp us state legislators
deal with these bureaucrats and the power they exert. Georgia
is exercising leadership to prevent unnecessary deaths of our
children by revising policies regarding confidentiality statutes
and regqulations, We want to be more acccuntable to our taxpayers,
but more importantly to our most vulnerable and youngest citizens.

Please help us.

144




140

EXHIBIT I .
fo: 9.89)-%899 rrom: OFFf. of Huesn Oevelopaent Sves. 7-13-90 9:074m 'R

ATTACHMENT No. 1 .

o e,

g
; DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Otfica o: the General Counse!
i‘ Otice of Chat Counsel
"'~,,‘_ . Sulte 521

101 Mariettn Tower
Allants, Gaorgie 30322

DATE: July 11, 1990

FROM: office of Genaral Counsel
Region IV - Atlanta

SURJECT: Georgia child abuse lagislation

TO: Nell P. Ryan

Regional Administrator
office of Human Developument Services
Region IV - Atlanta

Attention: Carol L. Osborne

This memorandum is in response to your request that we review
recently .nacted changes in Georgia's child abuse laws for
compliance with eligibility requirements of the child Abuse
Prevention, Adoption and Family Services Act of 1988 (the "Act"),
42 U.S.C. $§8106a(b). You were particularly concerned about whether
the state legislation satisfied the confidentiality requirements
of the Act. We conclude that the state statutes are clearly
deficient as to confidentiality and hava other potential
deficiencies, depending on how stats courts construe certain
provisions,

The Act requires, among other things, that in ordar to qualify
for a grant for prevention and treatment of child abuge and
neglect, a state nust “provide for methods to preserve the
confidentiality of all racords in order to protect the vights of
the child and the child's parents or guardians.® 42 U.S.C.
§5106a(b) (4).

The applicable requlation, 45 C.r.R. §1340.14 (1), permits
states to authorize disclosure of reports and records concermning
child abuse or neglact to several categories of persons and
agenciea: (1) an agency raquired by law to investigate reports of
child abuse or neglect; (2) a court; (3) a grand jury: (4) an
authority investigating a report or providing services to the child
or family which is the subject of a report of child abuse or
neglect; (5) a physiclan who has before him a child reasonably
pelieved to be abused or neglected; (6) a parson laegally authorized
to place an abused or Neglected child in protective custody, if the
{nformation is necessary to the placement determination; (7) an
agency authorized to diagnose, care for, treat, or supervise a
reportedly abused or naglacted child: (8) a person about whon such
a report is made, so long as the release of i. *ormation protects
the identity of any reporting person vho might be endangered by the
discilosure; ({9) an abused or neglected child named in a report;
(10) i state or local officiai, carrying out an official function,

Q 1‘15
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of administering a child protective service or oversceiny
- : legislation related to such servicas: (11) an individual, agency,
or organization conducting bona fide research, with saveral
specified restrictions on the release of information (including a
reguirenent that, before disclosure of the identities ot
individuals mentioned in tha report, the child, through a
representativa, must first consent to. the disclosura); and (12)
» additional persons or agencies "for the purpose of carrying out
background and/or employmant-related screening of individuals who
are or may be engaged in child related activity or employment.”

Georgia's amendmants (H.B. 1315) to the confidentiality and
disclogura provisions of Ga. Code Aann, §549-5-40 and 49-5-11
generally require contidentiality but allow release 0f information
trom child abugse reports and records under numaerous circuastances.
As amended, saections 49-5-41(a)(5) and (6) pernit releass o’ some
intormation about the status and results of an investigation "to
any adult who makes a report of suapected child abuse" and to
"{a)ny adult requesting information recarding investigations by the
departnent or a governmental child protective agency regarding a
daceased child when such parson specifies the identity of the

X child." The federal vegulation does not provide for such
discloesures.

Azended section 49-5-41(a)(7) allovs releasa of child abuse
records upon a State Pursonnal Board's finding "that access to such
records may be necessary for a determination of an isiue involving
departsental personnel.” Thia disclosure provision is broader than
vhat the federal requlation authorizes. The regulation, 45 C.F.R,
§1340.14(4) (3), appears to limit such release of records to
instances where "child related activity or employment" is at issue,
but the state provision contains no such limitstion and appears to
allow disolesure any time the Personnel Board deems it necessary.

Yurther, Ga. Coda Ann, §49-5-41(b) authorizes release of
information for bona fide reseach purposes, but it doas not appear
to satisfy 45 C.F.R. 81340,14(1) (2) (xi)'s requiremant of written
consent before disclosura of ihe identities of individuals naned
in the reports and racords raleased.

when an allegation of child abuse has been made against an

employea of a school or child welfare agancy, sactions 45-5-

41(c)(7) and (8) allow release of inforpation to the school, thc

agency, and the employee. Federal requlations 45 C.F.R,

§1340.14 (1) (2) (vii) and (viis) allow such disclosure, but ection

1340.18 (1) (2) (vili} require protecting the identities of persons

3 naking such reports, if i report is revealed toc the person
reportedly committing child abuse. The state statutea contain no

such limitation. s
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Two other stata provisions pose potential problems but are not
so clearly deficient as those discussed above, The regulations do
not specifically address disclosure of records to or by state
prosecutors. Certainly, guch disclosures would in many
circumstances be consistent with the goals of the Act and
regulations to facilitate reporting, investigating, and remedying
¢hila abuse and neglect. Although 45 C.P.R. $§1340,14 (1) (2) (1) and
(iv) authorize disclosure to investigative agencies, they appear
to do 80 within the confines of investigations of reporta of abuse
or neglect. Amendad provisions Ga. Code Ann, §6§49-5-41(a) (4) and
49-5-44 (C) appear to put almost no limitations on a district
attorney's access to child abuse records, other than Job~
relatedness, or his disclosure of such records in connection with
a criminal prosecution. A 1iberal reading of section 49-5-
41(a)(4) suggests that a prosacutor may gain access to records of
prior child abuse reports merely for use in impeaching the
credibility of, or showing a similar scheme by, the defendant in
a wholly unrelated case.

Another potential problen area in the state statutes is that
their definition of "child abuse® may not conform with the
dafinition found in federal regulations. Basically, the state
provisions define “child" to mean an individval under 18 years of
age and "child abuse* to mean (a) wphysical injury or death
inflicted upon a child by a parent or caretaker thereof by other
than accidental means®; (b) “neglect or exploitation of a child by
a parent or carataker®; (c) %“3exual assault of 2 chila®; or (d)
ngexual exploitation of a child,” defined as a parent or caretaker
allowing the child to engage either in prostitution or in "sexually
explicit conduct* for depiction in peint or visual media.

Georgia's definitions create two problenms. First, the
definition of “child abuse and neglect" contained in 45 C,F.R.
§1340.2(d) includes physical or zental injury, but Georgia's
definition does not specifically encompass mental injury. second,
the federal regulation broadly defines sexual abuse (included in
the definition of child abuse) to encompass incast, rape,
wolestation, prostitution, allowance of saxually explicit conduct
tor visual depiction, or "other form of gaxual exploitation®
involving an individual under 18 years of age. 45 C.F.R.
§1340,2(d) (1) . Although the meaning of “sexual exploitation" seens
clear in Georgia's statutes, "sexual assault® is left undefined.
Further, it 1& not defined in other statutes or state case law.
Except for a criminal statute, irrelevant here, defining sexual
aspault on an institutionalized person {Ga. Code Ann, §16-6+5.1),
Geurgia's Code has no general definition or specific ¢rime of
sexual assault.

Assuping, for the sake of arqument, that “sexual assault"
cncompasses all assaultive crimes of a sexual nature (including

147
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polestation, as it apparently must to satisfy 45 C.F.R. §1340.2),
the crime of nolestation (like statutory raps) by definitlon can
only occur if the child is under 14 Years of age. Ga. Coda Ann,

 §§16-6-3 and 16-6-4. Thus, it is unclear what the relationship is

petween the crime of molestation and the term “sexual assault® used
in the instant child abuse provisions, which define "child" as any
person under 18 years (as they apparently wmust to satisty the
federal regulation, gee 45 C.F.R. §1340.2(d))., I¥ the term "sexual
assault® incorporates tha assaultive sex crimes and corresponding
definitiors found in Georgia‘s criminal Coda, it may not cowply
vith the regqulation, which appears to include molestation of any
pevson under the age of 18 in the definition of wgexual abuse.®
Perhaps Georgia courts, if confronted with this apparent
inconsistency in their statutes (defining "child® as one under the
age of 18 in the definitions of *sexual assault® and “child abuse"
put under 14 in the crime of molestation), would conclude that for
purposes of criminal prosecution the age of consent is 14, but in
the civil context of veporting, investigating, and intervening in
{ngtaneas of sexual abuse, "nolestation® can involve victins in the
14 through 17 age group.

possibly, an opinion from the Georgia Attorney Gaeneral would
clear up this uncertainty as to the meaning of sexual assault in
such a way as to render the state definitions acceptable. The
racent enactments, however, clearly fail to comply with
contidentiality requizements mandated for federally funded state
child abuse prevention prograns.

Please lat me know if you have any questions or if I can be
of any further assistance.

Sincerely, ()

:
pavid W. Carpanter
Asasistant Regional Counsel

D.

3
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pouglas G, Greenwelld W] pND
pirector \ISION of %g‘:a\l\cts
pivision of Family and Children Services “\c““SW*N '
pepartment of Human Resouroes

878 roochtrce Street, N.L.

Atlanta, Georgia 30309 .

pear Mr. Greenwell:

This is to advise that our Regional Office of Guneral Counsel
has reviewed socent leginlative amendments made by the 1990
Georgin Gonecral Assembly to the ¢hild protactive services
reporting atatute, Tha review indicates that the Btate's new
laws are inadequatu to meet the federal roquirements
specified in the Child Abusa Prevention, Adoption and Family
gservicee Act of 1988.

!
The enclosed memorandum indicatos the porticular inadequacy
of the ntatu's confidentiality statute to meet federsl
requirements. Also, there atre questiona regerding
definitions of sexual abuso and mental injury. You may want
to stek official opinions from {ou: gtate Attorney General to
clarify and provide intecpratatione that may alter the
state's present position of lneliglblllt . We suggast that
prompt action be taken as nationa decisions will be nude
before the ond Of August, 1990 on state allocations.

Additionaily, sccording to 48 CFR Sectlion 1387.20, "The State
agency must acsure that with regard to any chila abuse and
neglact programeé or projects fuinded under title 1v-B of the
Ant, whe reauiremants of poragraph (3) of gection 4 (b) of
the Child Abuse Provention #nc Freatimea. avl o< 1874, iz
amended 42 U.5.C., Buotion £103({b)(3) (Publir Law 93=247) aru
mat.% This reforance incivdes the reguiremont for
confidentlality of all recorde, This may have implications
rolated to tho Btate's title Iv-B funding.

O
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Pago 2

Please be assured that staff of the Children's Bufeau ie

available to work with you and your otaff in resolving these
P matters. Bhould you have gquestioneg, gleaae contact

Mra. Carol L. Osborno At the above address or at 331-2128.

-8inoorely.

"Nt bin

Nell P, Ryan
Regional Administrator

Enclosure

o oo
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DIVISION OF FPAMILY AND CHILDREN SERVICES
X 278 PEACHTREE STREET. N £, / ATLANTA, GEORGIA 30309

Juemos ¢ Ladbetser, Ph.D./ Comnmmtioner

August 2, 1990

Ms. Nell P. Ryan

Regional Administrator

Ooffice of Human Development
Services

101 Marietta Tower, 3uite 521

Atlauta, Georgia 30323

Dear Ms. Ryan:

X am in receipt of your letter dated July 18, 1990, regarding
Georgia's newly enacted confidentiality legislation. I have
discussed it with the Attorney General's staff. Please accept
this letter as the Department's response to the issues identified.

Pirst, let me assure you that in compliance with Section
5 of Act 1389 the Division will not release or allow inspection
of any information if that inspection or release would result
in the loss of any federal funds to the state.

Secondly, I will respond to your concerns in the order
raised by David Carpenter, Assistint Regional Counsel in your
Office of the General Counsel:

1. 49-5-41(a)(5) allows the state to tell a reporter of
child abuse whether the investigation is completed
and, if completed, whether child abuse was confirmed.

This appears to the state to comply with 45CPR1340.14(4)(3)
which allows the state to summarize the outcome of

an investigation to the person or official who reported

the abuse.

2. 49-5-41{a)(6) allows the state to tall any adult who
knows the identity of a deceased child whether an investi-
gation of the death is completed and whether child
abuse was confirmed.

The state agrees that federal requlations do not encompass
this disclosure and will follow existing policy rather
than the newly enacted legislation under the authoriy

of 49-5-41 (Section 5) since disclosure would adversely
affect federal funding.
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Ms. Nell P. Ryan

page 2

August 2, 1990

3.
»
4.
*
5,
6.
L]
v
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49-5-41(a)(7) allows release to the Georgia State Personnel
Board without identifying any.complainant or client

by administrative subpoena when the Board finds the

records are necessary for departmental personnel issues.

The state agrees that federal regulations do not encompass
this disclosure and will follow existing policy rather
than the newly enacted legislation under the authority

of 49-5-41 (Section §) since disclosure Would adversely
affect federa) funding.

49-5-41(b) allows the state to disclose confidential
information upon court order to individuals or entities
engaged in legitimate research. It does not require
release by the child or removal of identifying information
prior to disclosure.

The state agrees that federal requlations do not encompass
this disclosure and will follow existing policy rather
than the newly enacted legislation under the authority

of 49~-5-41 (Section $) since disclosure would adversely
affect federal funding.

49-5-41{c)(7) allows the state discretionary disclosure
of confidential child abuse records to a child welfare
agency or a school when an employee has been investigated
and a child remains a* risk from continued exposure

to that employez.

This statute appsars to comply with 45CPR1340.14(i) (2} (vii)
which allows disclosure to an agency authorized by

a constituted authority to diagnose, care for, treat,

or supervise {emphasis added) a child who is the subject
of a raport or record of child abuse or neglect. Also,
under the state's discretionary authoxity, it will

not disclose identifying information about other parties
obtained during the investigation.

49-5-41(c){8) allows the state discretionary authority
to discloge its investigative findings to a school

or child welfare agency when the school or agency's
employee has been investigated, the Department has
been unable to determine the employee's involvement

in the alleged abuse and the employee has signed a
release.

This also appears to comply with 45CPR1340.14(41)(2).
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other issues which were identified as potential problems,
but not presently in direct conflict with federal regulatory
requirements, are addressed below:

1.

49-5-41(a){4) allows disclosure to a district attorney
or his ascistant in connection with official duty when
federal regulations do not address disclosure to or

by state prosecutors.

It appears to the state that 49~-5-41(a)(4) complies
with federal regulations because (1) 45CFR1340.14(b)
allows the state, when defining child abuse and neglect,
to adopt substantially similar language instead of
requiring Jdentical language. Therefore, it would
appear that the State would have the same latitude

with othar substantially similar terms. (2) 1340.14(1)(2)
allows disclosure to a properly constituted authority
investigating abuse or neglect or providing services

to a child or family which is the subject of a report.
1340.2 defines "a properly Constituted authority” as
including the police, the juveniie court Oor 2ny agency
thereof. The district atttorney would clearly fall
under an agency of the court system, including the
juvenile court system. Further, (3) a district attorney
ig an officer of the court and the court is allowed
access under 1340.14(4)(2)(ii) and (4) the district
attorney's office serves as an agency legally mandated
by state law to receive and investigate reports of

known and suspected child abuse and naeglect. Finally,
(5) 1340,14(1)(3) recognizes the authority of a stute's
laws or procedures concerning the confidentiality of

its criminal court or its criminal justice system and
doas not infringe thereupon.

The definition of child abuse found at 49-5-40(a)(3)
does not cunform to federal regulations because it
faile to include mental injury.

Please refer to Attorney General's Opinions dated July 17,
1984, and April 9, 1985.

The definition of child abuse and neglect found at
49-5-40(a)(3)(C) does not conform to federal regulations
because sexual assault is an enumerated element of

child abuse at 49-5-40, but is not. defined either there

or in the criminal code and it does not mention molestation
as an element.
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Please refer to Attorney General's Opinion dated February 21,
1985, in which the Attorney General's Office found

that sexual assault includes the element of child molesta-
tion.

4. There is a discrepancy between the age of the child
protected under 49-5-40 and 41 {up to age 18) and the
child victimized under the Georgia Criminal Code (up
to age 14).

Although the age used in the Georgia Criminal Code

to define criminal acts against children is up to age
14, the Department is statutorily mandated to protect
children up to age 18. Therefore, regardless of the
actions taken by the prosecutorial community, child
abuse victims as defined by 49-5-40 will continue to
be s:gved by the Department of Human Resources up to
age 18,

Thank you for the opportunity to clarify Georgia's position
with respect to the issues raised by General Counsel's Office.
We look forward to a favorable response and continuation of
our federal eligibility.

Sincerely,

Douglas G. Greenwell, Ph.D.
Director

DGG:14b
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DEPARTNENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Otice of ihe GeneratCounsel
C_‘ Otiice uf Chiel Counsel
Sune 521

10t Manetia Tower
Atlanta. Georgia 30323

CONFIDENTIAL - ATTORNEY-CLIENT COMMUNICATION

DATE: March 15, 1991

FROM: office of General Counsel
Region IV - Atlanta

SUBJECT: Georgia Child Abuse Legislation

TO: Nell P. Ryan

Regional Administrator
office of Muman Development Services
Region IV - Atlanta

Attention: Carol L. Osborne

This is in response to your memor. ndum requesting our opinion
on vhether the confidentiality requirements of 45 C.F.R.
§1340.14 (1) apply to child abuse and neglect reports and records
vhera the child who was the subject of tha investigation covered
in the documents is deceased. ' '

!

The letter attached to your memorandunm'indicates that this
request results from an inquiry by the Director o.' the Georgia
pepartment of Human Resourcas' Division of Family ond Children
services. David Carpanter, of this office, previously received
clarification of the State's concern in this nattex from Lynnda
Jones, counsel for the State agency. This inquiry reportedly
rasults from the Georgia news media's desire to have greater access
to information in cases of suspected child-abuse murder. According
to Ms. Jonas, the State vas reportedly considering legislation that
vould have allowed disclosing, to any individua) identifying a
deceased child by name, answars to two questions: (a) whetlar there
was an investigation of suspected aluse or neglect as to that child
and (b) whether the investigation confirmed that child abuse or
neglect had occuxred.

He have reviewed the applicable regulation and consulted with
our central office. 1In our opinion there is no basis in the
regulation for treating reports and records about child abuse or
neglaect any differently simply because the child reportedly abused
or neglected has died. .

The raegulation states that "[t]he State pust prov:de by
statute that all (reports and records concerning reports) of child
zbuse and neglect are confidential and that their unauthorized
disclosure is a criminal offense." 45 C.F.R. §1340.24(i)(1)
(emphasis added). The general confidentially requirement of the

ERIC i

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

x

o
<



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

151

Memorandum to Nell p. Ryan

" March 15, 1991

Page 2

requlation thus does not suggest an exception for cases in which
the child abuse or neglect victim dies. Further, although States
ars permitted “to authorize by statute disclosure to any or all of
the . . . persons or agencies {listed in sections 1340.14(i)(2)-
1340.14(1)(8)], under 1limitations and procedures the state
deternmines," the exceptions specified in the regulation neither
state nor imply an exception for private citizens or'members of the
news media investigating the death of a suspected child abuse or
negsect victim. .

Ms. Jrnes expressed that proponents of the exception offer
two main justifications: (1) that there is no need for
contidentiality to protect the privacy of an individual who is now
deceased; and (2) that limited release, such as mentioned ahove,
ninimizes the risks normally accorpanying disclosure, The
proponents' first justification fails to recognize that
confidentiality requirements protect other family wmembers,
including siblings, and also those who report suspected abuse or:
neglect. As to the latter justification, the regulation allows
just two exceptions for limited disclosure of specific information:
(a) release for a bona fide research project, without disclosure
of material identifying individuals named in the documents, unless
a State official and the child, through & representative, consent
to identifying information, 45 C.F.R. §134b.1S5(i) (2)(xi); and (b)
disclosure of a summary of the cutcome of &n ‘investigation to the
parson who reported the suspected abuse or neéglect, 45 C.F.R.
§1340.24(1)(4). .

WHe conclude that 45 C,F.R. §1340.14(i) does not authorize an
exception for a State's disclosure of child abuse and neglect
reports and records about suspected victins who are now deceased,
except for the limited circumstancas mentioned above.

Sinceraly, '
2 .
- pavid W, Ca nter

Assistant Regional Counsel

ot
b |
<
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' / ADMINIGTRATION FOR
. . DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES CHILDREN AND FAMILIEA
e Reglon IV

REFER To: FSS cO (2134)

Douglas G. Graenwell, Ph. D,

Director

Division of Family and Children Services
Georqgla Departwent of (luman Resources
878 peachtraee Street NE

Atlanta, GA. 30309

Dear Dr. Greenwell:

tUpon review of the legielation passed by the 1991 session Of the
Georyla General Assembly by our Regional office of General
counsel, it has been noted that the Stats is not in compliance
with fedaral raquirements mandated by the Child Abuse Prevention,
Adoptlons and Family Aesistance Act of 1988, At jasue is the
confidentiality of child ahuse and neglect records.

As stated in the July 11, 1991 General Counsel review of
Gaorgia's statute, saction 49-5-4(a)(6) 7... sections 49-5~
4(a)(3) and (6) permit release Of wmonme inlormation about the
status and results of en inveatigation ‘to any adult vho makes a
report of suspected child abuse' end to '(any adult requesting
information regardlng investigation by the department or a
governmental child protective agcncy regarding a deceased child
vhen guch person specifies the ldentity of the child.' hae
federal regulation doss not provide for such disclosure:.“

The Regional Attorney has advimad that section 49-5-41(a)(G),
added last year to section 49-%5-41 by wectlon 2 of H.B. 1319
(1990), apparently remains utichanged. It does not comply with
the confidentiality requirements of 45 C.F.R. Sectlion 1340,15(l).
The Regional Attornay further has stated that "...By letter of
August 2, 1990, the state informed us that it would follow the
previcusly existing pelicy of nondisclosure, rather than 49-8-
41(a) (6), pursuant to the saving clause in section 5 of H.B. 1319
(1990), which provided that the Act did not ‘authorize or require
loss of any federal funds to the state.' Howaver, H.B. 289 (1991)
spacitically repeals the saving clauwe of section 5 of H.B, 1319
(1990)...." 1In order for further consideration to be made, the
State neads to provide clarification as to whether or not it is
still following the prior policy rather than saction 49-5-
41(a)(6) and if eo, by what authority? If it is following the
prior policy by authority of mection 49-5- .3, there is a need for
clarification on the stata's position on how the board may by
policy nulliry the specific language of gaction 49-3-41(a)(6) in
light of section 49-3-42's authorization to "adopt rules and
regulations pot inconsistent with this article.*
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We will noed clarification by the State no later thah 10:00 a,m.
on Saptumber 19, 1991, for further consideration to be pade. If
the State is found ineligible, it will not receive riscal Year
1991 basic Child Abuse ahd Neglect ner Children's Justice federal
qrant funds.

Should you have questions, pleaae let us know.

Sincerely,

[
-;;/"L(ft--‘h AL /%1,1—\,-/,; /,l #°

Suanne Brooke

Regional Administrator

Adminiotration for Children
and Families

163
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nDEMR)

% 878 PEACHTREE STREET,N.EJATLANTA, GEORGIA 3030y

%,W )

September 19, 9%l

2t
2,
DIVISION OF FAMII Y AND CHILDREN SERVICES

Ms. Suanne Brooks

Regional Administrator

Administration for Children
and Families

Department of Healtk a=: Human
Services

Atlanta, Georgia

Dear Ms., Bre.:lis:

In tesponse tn clarificat:.n. frem yoor agencl that Georgia
law f.und nt OCGA 4~ -%-.i(a)(6) fauls to comply with
conf uentin . .cy provisicas ound at 4% TR 1340.14{i) and the
por-atial less of federal tunds based npon that clarification,
T} 2 Statr of Georgia respectfully renu:fica reconsideration on
+ e follaw/ ng baser,

1) 45 P 134u.14(1) proveues that ali racords corearning reports
and reyorts of <child .ce ®ad neglect erxe confidential.
QC. A 49-5-41(a) (6} morewets theore records and  zeports in
vooping with 1340.1¢ and wz-vide. only tlva¢ the Department
v’ i1 acknowledge whatky zhewe @ an onsoling o completed
.nvestioation of # L. . 7 ¢ aidd and, L4 wowmpleted, whether
chilad apus. was ..nfixpss or uriifwed. It in no way
breachey the :.ivacy of any oarv‘.g {(wnild's parentz. third
sarties oL repOTIurL'  LCACL. DB L the irnvestigation or
producer Lne resors or rapoly. thaw i, THE STATUTE PROVIDES
ABSOLUT.LY M, ACCESS TO HE NECCT WaICH ARE CONYIDENTIAL
UNDER BITHF. ?FPUERAL STATIIE U7 HEULATINAN.

2) 45 CFR 1.4N.'4 contemplaur. pvciaching the privacy of living
chilares s-ace it sets £4..::h 3ts purrose as being for the
rozotection  And  trest oo -2} childzen, 49-541(a)(6)
contamp'ates ackaowledg: v anfuimation only where the child
js decersed #nd protecrlon 2 -i trcatment are no loiger issues.

3\ 45 CFt -340.14 contempleces protecting the privacy of the
partiss  involved. t3~8-41(a)(6) breaches o  privacy
provimisns ruince the iduntity of the child is known by the
inquiring porcy at the tite the inquiry is made.

%
vkl s 2heo

v _Fizecweod, 212 Ga 161 (1956}, a newspaper

s
“he picturs of a deceased child who was found murdered
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in a body of water. The mother of the child sued on the basis
that the newspaper had breached the privacy rights of the child.
However, the newspaper prevailed. In its decision, the court
said that where an incident is a matter of public interest,
or the subject matter of a public investigation, a publication
in connection therewith can be a violation of no one's legal
right to privacy. Citing othexr cases, the court said that
frequently, the public has an interest in an individual which
trangcends his right to be let alone and since the whole is
greater than its component parts, private rights must often
yield to public interest.

In re LR, Fla Cir Ct, No 90-59851 CA 05, December 17, 1990,
and January 4, 1991 provides that in cases involving the death
of a child as the result of abuse, neglect or abandonment, there
shall be a presumption that the best interest of the child and
the child's siblings and the public interest will be served
by full public disclosure of the circumstances of the
investigation of the death of the child and any other
investigation concerning the child and the child's siblings.

It is irrational, given the national climate of
accountability, for a state to allow confidentiality laws to
emasculate its perceived role by its «itizens as protector of
children by being unable to confirm chat it has investigated
the death of a child who died under questionable circumstances.
The public has a need and a right to know that the agency vested
with responsibility for protecting children is accomplishing
its mandate. !

This is the dilemma which faces the Georgia General Assembly
and the Department of Human Resources. While it grapples with
the public's interest in protection of its youngest citizens,
it also seeks to comply with all federal requirements for
continued funding. It was not the intent of the State of Georgia
to enact any legislation that conflicts with federal laws or
regulations and would result in a loss of federal funds. In
the event we cannot reach agreement on this issue, the State
of Georgia will take necessary actjon to attempt to remedy the

situation.
Sincerely, 1 {
Douglas G. Greenwell, Ph.D.
Director

DGG:1jb
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ADMINIETRATION FOR
DEPARTMEN OF HEALTH & HUMAN HERVICES CHILDREN AND FAMILIED

Reglon 1V

T URGENT

Poualas G, Greenwell, Ph, D.

Diructor

pivimion of Family and Children Services
papartmenc of Human Resources

8768 peachtree Street NE

Atlanta, GA 20309

Dear Dr. Greenwell:

Aftar consultation with our Regional and Headquarters Offices
of Coneral Counsel; we pust advise that the information in your
correspondence da.ad September 19, 1991, does not maet the
oligibility requirementa for child nbuse and neglect grant funda
for Fimcal Year 3991. Georgia's statute, section 49-3-4(a)(6)
which permits release of information about ths status and results

of an investigation “...to any adult requesting intormat.ion

regarding investigaion by the department or a governmental
protective aoency regarding a decessed child when such pereon
specifies the ldentity of the child,..." dofs not meet
requirements uf 45 C.¥.R, Section 1340.14(1).

Should you have further questlons, please advise,
Sincerely,

,€;12949r4n//ciﬁaaff¢§:

Suanne Brooks

Regional Administyator

adpinistration for Children
and Fanilles

1061
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James Q. Ledbetter, Ph.D./ Commupnner

September 25, 1991

BY FAX AND BY REGULAR MAIL

» Ms. Suanne Brooks
Reqional Administrator
Administration for Thildren and Families
Oftice of Human Development Services
181 Marietta Tower, Suite 821
Atlanta, Georgia 30323

Re: Denial of Grant Under the Child Abuse Prevention and
Treatment Act, 42 U.S.C. § 5106a

Dear Ms., Brooks:

This is in follow-up to my Jetter to you dated September 20,
1991, 1In that letter the Department asked for a meeting to
discuss the position ¢f the State of Georgia in the
above~referenced matter. 1In the event that the matter cannot
be resolved, however, I respectfully request clarification
concerning your allocation of funds in order to protect
Georgia's claim to these much needed monies.

1 understand that the funds involved are grants to states for
developing child abuse and neglect treatment programs pursuant
to 42 U.5.C. § 5106a., 1 understand that the implementing
regulations governing the adminigtration of these grants are
found at Part 1340 of 45 C.P.R. and that the allocation of
these funds is done pursuant to 45 C.F.R. § 1340.11, 1f there
ta other authority upon which your agency relies, please let us
now.

One provision of the implementing regulations would appear to
make all grants under Part 1340 subject to the administration
of grants provisions of 45 C.P.R., Part 74 and to the appeals
provisions under the departmental grant appeals board found at
45 C.F.R. Part 16. See 45 C.F.%. § 1340,3, Nevertheless the
4urisdiction of the Grant Appeals Board turns to some extenL on

162
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9 DIVISION OF FAMILY AND CHILDREN SERVICES

James Q. Lodbatter, Ph.D./ Commissi0ndr

: & 878 PEACHTREE STREET,N.EJATLANTA, GEORGIA 30309

N September 26, 1991

Ms. Suanne Brooks

Regional Administrator

Administration for Children and
Families

Office of Human Development
Services

101 Marietta Tower, Suite 821

Atlanta, Georgia 30323

pear Ms. Brooks:

Based upon Yyour most recent correspondence regarding
Georgia's ineligibility for fiscal year 1991 basic Child Abuse
and Neglect and Children's Justice federal grant funds, the
State wishes to reguest reconsideration on the following grounds:

1. In 1990 the child PFatality Protocol Committee was enacted.
It provided that all deaths of childrer in the State would
be reviewed and that all records and reports which became
part of that review Would be confidential.

2. A saving clause was enacted as part of this legislation.
It provided that nothing in the Act shall be construed to
authorize or reduire the inspection of any records or the
release of any information if that inspection or release
would result in the loss of any federal funds to the State.

3., This saving provision was not removed during the 1991 Session.

4. The child abr-e and neglect records of all deceased children
in Georgia become part of each child fatality review process.

It is our position that these records are confidential
and not subject to disclosure under this law. ‘Therefore, the
State of Georgia respectfully requests award of the child abuse
and neglect and justice funds on the basis of our continued
compliance with federal regulations.

Sincerely, /& E

bouglas G. Greenwell, Ph.D.
Director

NGG:1jb
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EXHIBIT II

Child Abuse and Neglect

,1990 legislative session, General Assembly revised confidentiality laws

7-18-90 received notice from HHS that certain provisions of our law did not meet federal
regulatory requirenients

.Based upon the threat of loss of federal funds DHR on 8-2:90 DHR informed HHS that we
would invoke the saving clause enacted to protect federal funds.

.During the 1991 session additional changes were made to the confideniiality laws. However,
the provision regarding information about deceased children was not changed and the saving
clause in the confidentiality of child abuse records was removed.

.In January, 1991 DHR requested clarification regarding whether federal regulations was pertinent
1o deceased children and the federal fiscal impact if GA remained out of compliance with
NCCAN eligibility requirements

.HHS responded in April 1991 (after the end of the session) that our statute failed to meet
federal requirements

.In Sept 1991 DHR was informed by telephone that HHS was reviewing the 1991 version of our
confidentiality statute and requested assurance that we ~would rely upon the saving clause in
OCGA 49-5-43.

. Telephone conversations and correspondence occurred between DHR and HHS

. Regional HHS staff mer th Central Office HHS and informed DHR on Sept 26 that GA
would be deemed ineligible for NCCAN funding unless saving clause(s) was invoked
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HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE ON DECEASED CHILOREN

The General Assambly, during the 1990 legislative session, revised
the confidential pravisions for the child abuse and neglect
recordas to provide for greater public accountability of the
child abuse programs. Following the legislative gession in
1990, the Regional Office of HHS contacted the Division to advise
us that certain of our statutory provisions enacted in 1990
did not mect federal regulatory requiremonts. We met with the
IS staff and David Carpenter, Regional Office General Counsel
staff, and managed to rosolve most of the identified eiceptions.

Ono which was not resolved was the issues raised by KHS that
we railed to comply by providing reports ox records of child
abuse for a deceased child when asked by a member of the general
public to do so. In fact, our statute provided that when a
person inquired about a particular deceased child by name, the
Department would aoknowledge whether we had inveatigated the
death for possible child abuse and if so, whether we had confirmed
child abuse. No records were to be shared, no additional
information provided. .

Based upoa the threat of loss of federal funds by HHS, at that
time the Department provided HHS assurances in writing that
Wwe would rely upon the saving clause enacted with the provision
in order to protect our federal funds, The saving clause was
enacted because we had argued successfully during the session
that federal funds would be jeopardized if the provision was
enacted as written.

Following that, We roturned to Representative Oliver at the
time of the 1991 session with proposed changes which would comply
with the federal regulation. The Atlanta Journal/Constitution
and the Georgia Pross Association actively opposed change of
this provision. Representative Oliver incorporated many of the
chanjes into amended legislation, but the Honse TJudiciary
Committee recommended that the provision regarding information
ahout deceased c¢hildren not be changed and the saving clause
was removed.

During the gession, at the request of Representative Oliver,
we officially askod HHS to provide formal advice on the status
of state compliance should this provision remain unchanged in
Georgia law., Following the session, HHS provided a letter which
stated that the Regional General Counsel's Office in consultation
with Central Office General Counsel's Office had determined
that our statute failed to meet federal requirements,

165
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In mid-September two telephone calls were made by HHS advising
DFCS that they were reviewing the 1991 version of our
confidentiality statutes and were concerned that not only had
the law regarding deceased children not been changed, but that
the saving clause had also been removed. They asked at that
time for a letter similar to the p_evious year's letter advising
them that we would rely upon the saving clause found at OCGA
49-5-43, and we were given a 24-hour deadline to submit it.

At our request, HHS then followed their telephone request with
a letter advising us that our statutory provision on deceased
children did not comply with federal regulations and that in
order to be eligible for federal child abuse and neglect funds
we must clarify our position by 10:00 a.,m. the following day.
DrcS provided clarification by the deadline and were advised
the same day that our clarification was inadequate,

Following that advice, Cindy Wright of the Governor's Office,
Representative Oliver, Commissioner Ledbetter, Doug Greenwell,
Peter Canfield, attorney for the Georg’a Press Association,
and staff from DFCS met with the Attorney ..eneral and his staff.
Therefore, attendant to that meeting, & letter was prepared
to BSuanne DBrooks asking for a meeting on the issues and
information regarding appeal rights. .

IH
v
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January 25, 1991

Ey MAND DELIVERY
Hor . Mary Margaret Qliver

Juws.vlary Cornittec

Zezrgla Houce of Represertatives
ftzwe Capitol
Ellan GA 30334

Re: House Biii No. 289
Dear Rep. Oliver:

Just a year auc, we were affcorded a ruch-appreciated
orpcrtunity to participate on behalf of The Atlanta Journal and
Coretitutiorn in the Judiciary Committee's careful and delikerate
censideration of your propesals to amend the confidentiality laws
g=rerning the State's child protection system.

Because of you.r perseverance and leadership, the
“tee, the House ani *h: General Asserkly as a whaole
-=ctly recogniced th:t these cornfidentiality laws have in =
served less to protect childrer and the.r families than tc
e.d from pukiic scrutiny the cystem's fa:lures.

4

[ %ca I

The Journal ara The Constitution strong!; endorsed and
rrlauded las: year's lez.slative inproverents in the
:nf.dentiality laws for -ust this reason. As you rezoanize. 1
= the nature of our derc:ratic system that things get dor:z n:ot
1ust because they should cet done bt because people derand that
they get done. Victims of wrongs of all stripe have the right tc
petition this body for action and to raise their veices high
until they get not only laws but results. But this has rever
tcer. and never will be the case with our children. & child
canrct write his legislatcr to corplain of atuse. A child cornct
. ntact a newspaper reporter to complain tnit @ gevernvent ag )
*hwat is supposed to be protecting her is net doing its job, 7o
rzdress and continue to reiress the violence and abuse that is
perpetrated on children we have to depend not only on governrent

O
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Hen, Mary Margaret Oliver
Jaruary 25, 1991
Fags 2

byt on the puplic scrit.ny tha% ensdres T.o:t goverrtant
effestively functicns.

We write now cecausse 2f our strirny belierl zna
2 ¢f douse Bill No., 2273, evxdﬂﬂfly drartai oy .he “epar
Humin Ressurces and its Division of Fami.:

- siyrals a significant retreat from laset

+
i
o

=]

By 1ts Sectian 2, House Bill Wo. 03D sesrs Lo ove
0.C.3.A. § *9-—-$ltb), 3 pra /is10n enac%ii 13%% Junos.lfotn
furnished fcr the Exrat time in Georgia i prcocedura «her
"imdividuals or entities who are engaged :.n legitimate
for educaticnal, scientitic, or public [ .lscses' ma, a
corv.ace a duvenile csurt judye to affsr: 1ccess to re
chi.d abuse,

o

Netwithstanding what youd nMa; &o..2 Teen .2
this so-cailed "resear:zh" prov.sion, whior O.HUR,
to change and administratively refusing =c enforce

.233 tha~

months after its enactment, was not 'slipred' into last yea*‘

legislation by the mediia. To the contrary, it was, 21 tgo
product. of a censcious and deliberate ccmpromise, drat fted L.
Govarnor's Cffice, tetween D.H.R. and news organizatiers.

-

4dition, it was ex%ersively Jdiscussed :n at least cne Juild:il.
¢Cemnittee hearing in which repgresentativses of the Gesrgia Pr-::
Assaciation, The Atianta Journal and Ccrstitution, the Gever:..

Offize and D.H.R. participated.

Not surprisingly, the provisizn was by no means a=
time of its enactment, and is not now, a radical measure,
Although a substantial step forward in iecrgia, it is, in

cors.ratively narrow statute nationally. A3 we wrste ¥2

—re

1
-7

vear, the statutes of Jver twenty states provide for researoh

acsess to child abuse records., See Ala. Code § 26-14-9(b)
(1986): Am. Samoa Code Ann, § 45.2023 (1:38); D.:!. Code Anr.

2114 (1931): Fla. Szaz. Ann. § $15.51 (3.rp. 1933,: Ind. Cola

Ann. § 31-6-11-18(b) (Burns 1987); Iowa Jode Ann. § 2335A.1%
Supp. 1988); La. Rev. 5tat. Ann. § 46,56 F) (5) (West 1982 &

Supp. 1989); Me. Rev., Stat. Ann. tit. 22, § 4008/2)(F) (Supp.

N

s UL

~

257

1988); Mich. Comp. Laws Ann, § 722.627(a) (i) (West Supp. 1333;:

Miss, Code Ann. § 43-21-261 (Supp. 1988); Mo. Rev. Stat. §

210.150(1) (3) (Supp. 1989): Nev. Rev. Stat. § 4328,290 (1937;:

N.J. Stat. Ann. § 9:6-8,10a(1)(b)(8) (Supp. 1989): N.Y¥. Soc.
Serv., Law § 422(4)(h) (McKinney Supp. 1989); N.D. Cent. Code

3

12.1-35~03 (Supp. 1989); Ore. Rev. Stat., § 418,770 (1987); S.Z .

5 Code ann., § 20-7-690(C)(4) (Supp. 1983): Tenn., Code Ann., § 37-1-
612 (Supp. 19838); Ctah Code Ann. § 62A-4~-513(1) (Supp. 1988;:

Waish. Rev. Code Ann. § 26.44,070 (Supp. 1989); Wis. Stat. Arn.

48.981(7) (west. Supp. 1988). See_alsg Minn. Stat. Ann. §

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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don. Mary Marraret Oliver
January 25, 1991

Page 3]
62%. 7471 (wWe 3upr. 1739) Cniy cne & I8 Cve
-- M.3s51ssippl -=- has 1 provision like Tnat Leglsin
in 32-rgia conditicnliny such acrtess up<n Jisa-by-cusz judicial
appraval. Miss, Cod2 inn, § 43-21-261 I.zp. 1933
Similarly, ard, again, Jnlikz 3 numker <€ sthar s%at::
ostatates and Zontrary 5 what ycu hiave unuzuaptedly ce2n led 1@
bel .eve, it zarnot ke ovnrewpbia-zei thit =he Gesri3ia provis.
now fact dces acn permit public dii: zsuire af fi-cailed
Widortifiers.® To the *cn::a 4. Lt sgeczi-irally rzvglres
res rs afforded access t> zhild akis» reccrids <3 af<ir- :
the urt to order, that information id:anwifying chiidren,
reporters, individuals investigated but -:t charjyed, etc., nzt .2
iils sed. 0.C.G.A. § 43-3-41'b)(2)’8B It also =azressily
ool dl upon the court sntiraing ]urisi.r:ian to =2rfzrre tn
ors tn contempt, SLI.GLAL 3 43-5-4L PR | pltn oenac
3.% in the real wzor.d has nany acrs I5 omhan v Tisds-
orovls prasantly jcov/erning Lmprorer i.s:i3sure ¢ shild 3o
recscids by D.H.R., C,7.3.A. § {9-5-44.22
Finally, and with_all due resge: VE-
serving legal determirations ofniIhe pnr -
their gompatriots.at the fetsral DEPG"tﬁk .3 Hurs-
Services, the presant leorylia pravision 2n no ways violates
-federat -confidentiality standards.
It must be ncted, as H.H.S. citficial
that these federal stardards 1mplicate, acs .-
federal funds, not scne $20 millicn as Zdecryia R, 3
have suggested, It must also be noted that these fadsaral
stardards are rarely e2nforced, Cespite 3 nunker of long-star 1.7
stare statutes much less restrictive th:n thiat eraztod 1n 525000
last year, H.H.S. has :ut off state funas Ior {ajilure to co-u.,
with federal confiden=:ality standards caly onzZe in the pragr:-

fitfteen year history. Mcreover, outsid2 <he confidentialicy
ar21,-8edvyinr ts-alaasiy out of compliance with a faderal
standard refiiring to2 state to ensure -2 appointnent >0 »
special representative for each child who 3oes Into court for

" negiect. or abuse hear.ng., -Yet the federal government has madae o

threat to cut off funds to Georygla as a result.

Most importantly, however, even assuming that for scr-o
reason the federal standards will ncw be vigerously enferced, %ne
present Georgia provision plainly complies, There is, as D.H.%
and others have noted, a federal confidentiality standardi
governling non«gou;g_ordered access to child abuse records that
pernits researcher access to so-called "identifiers" only with
the permission of a representative of the child. 45 C.F.R. i
1340.14(1)(2) (xi)., Thus, it is true that if the pregsent Gevrjia

1h!
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Hon. Mary Marszarct Ol:iwe ) R i /2 f’§7

-
Jansary 25, 1991 . o
Pag2 o :
cresision s:rrhu lef soews dezisisn Lo to DUH.R., this
stariard would te lwph' ~ed and fadera. :.nding %recretically
e jecgardized., However, ,”e preszant Gecrj.a zrovisicr does nos
* leave =he aczcess decisiin up ta 2.H.R. T: e contrary, the
reszavzher muast retit.cr and cervince a srirt. FOr this reas:ic
tre provision f£alls Lriar and Pully corg'.os with a3 separate
fedoral confildential standard, discussad 2t the tine 2f last
yei1r's somgrarise byt eantirely lgncrsd o TLHLR. 1n oits eflor:
sinca, that germits cyirt-crieral _agyess. i3 J.F.30 -
V340 LuLA A i) ALl ceany disuiosure voand By Yoa saart. -
undar terms identified in- State-askacate’:. -
o T L.
all of %haese reasens, wWe .3y o4 to finsuler
str. icn 2 of 2.d.R.'s House 3i.. o, 232, .ne pr
Jecry arop'™ gronisizn, which 20420 tsigned I8 on!
tha~ 1y 32, is zzezarvatlwe in natot2 vl ful tirglies
wizh el funding standaris. More:sw:is  .niike rLters i
preecsed by D.H R, in 3az%ticn 2, the pra-2°% j@e3rjLa orivisy:
affords a meaningful ogporitanitty for lesis  =ate guTlil sorutir
of a child welfare system desperately in need of such scruting
Tne srasent Geosrgia praovision ratieonally cronibits cuklic
disclosure only of intorration that ~o'1i tdentify M"a chald,”
"raogerters of child akusze," or "individuals who wzre Investie
Ba® not charged wikth or prc;a-d,aj for 1 c-rirme," ato. DLHLR.
Sez2vian. 2, by contrast, would prohibit act corly pedlic discl
cf, cut also 1:iny lejitimalty vasearcher o

258 to, any

dew ifying fmfermalinn what sceve.,-inc‘ud‘nq‘ihfhrwat'on
dentifying 0.H.R. easawerkers: As'a r=s.iiz, :t .Vuld jive

D d R. virtually carte dlanche to 'sani-.z2' it

3 Wiy as to frustrate attempts to held it and

employees publicly accsuntable.

O ke

For this reiscn, shouid you rerain convingsd that -
present statutory provision should be charged, we weald urge .
to it the very leist r:ject the new D.H.?. forr:lat.on in 1.
of =re that wculg\pr:.c“t this result. 1 te
accanplished, forl\exiiple, by striking L.--3 119 through 115
D.H.R.'s oroposed {=-%ion 2 and substitut:ing the following i1

their place:

(3) Names and addresses of individuals, other than
» officials, employees or agents of agencies receiving or
investigating a report of abuse or treating a chili :r
family which is the subject of a r¢port, shall ke
deleted frem any nformation released pursuant to =his
suksection unless the court det ermines thit having ke
- names and addresses open for review is essantial to tha
_tesearch ard the child, throujh his/her representative,
quhs permstxon to relea: the LnEor ation,

o ' BLE
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Hon., Mary Margaret Cluvar
January 25, 1991
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. offers the following

substitute to HB 131%:

A BILL TO BE ENTITLED

AN ACT

to amend Article 2 of Chapter 5 of Title 49 of the
Official Code of Georgia Annotated, relating to child abuse
records, so as to provide for definitions; to change the
persons having access to sucih yecords and information
centained therein and provide conditions for certain
disclosures; to prohiblit certain vonduct relating to such
racords and information contained therein and provide
penalties therefor; to provide immunity for certain
disclosures; to prohibit certain information from being made
a part of records which are opsn to the public and provide
an exception; to repeal conflicting laws; and for other

purposes.
BE IT BNAFTBD BY THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF GEORGIA:

Section 1. Article 2 of Chaptar S of Title 45 of
the Official Code ot Georgia Annotated, relating to child
.abuse recoyqds, ls amended by striking Cnde Sectinn 49-5-40,
declaring certain records to be ~onfidentlal, and wndarting
in fts place a new Code section to read as foilows:

“49-5=40 (a) As used in this article, thy term:

(1)} ‘Abused’ means subjected tu child abuge,

{2) 'Child’ means ary persor urder :9 yeary

of _age.
(3) _‘Child abuse’ weane!

(A)__Any physical irjory oL death

inflicted upon_a child by « . arent  or

caretaker thersof by rthe:s than avcidental

means j
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(B} Heglect or expisitation of a ch_1ld

by 0 _parent or carotarsr thereof

{C) Sexual asssult of a child; or

(D) Sexual exploitation of a child,

(4} ‘Sexual explostation’ naesns conduct by a

child’'s parent or caretaker who &iicwvs, permity,
encouraqes, or requires that c¢h.id to engage in:

(A) Prostitution, a4 definad in _ Cocde

Section 16-6-9; or

{B} Sexuslly _expliclt conduct for the

purpose of produciﬁg any  visual or print

medium depicting such conduct, as defined in

Code_Section 16-12.100.

(b) Each and every 1recoxd concerning reports cof
child abuse and-negless and child controlled substance
or marijuana abuse wlhich is in the custody of the
department or other state or local agency is declared to
be confidential, and access thereto is prohibited excapt
as provided in Code Section 49-5-41 and Code Section
49-5-41.1."

Section 2. Sald article is further amended by
striking Code Section 49-5-41, relating to persons permitted
access to child abuse records, and inserting in its place
the following: .

“49-5-41. (a) MNotwithstanding Code Section

49-5-40, the following persons or agenclias shill nave
reasonable access to such records concerning renorts of
child abuse and-deprivasien:

{l) A lagally :andated, public or private,

child protective agency of this state or any other

state bound by similar confidentiality provisinns

and requirements which is {nvestigati.ng a report of

known or guspected child abuse e¥-deprivatimsn or

R
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treating a ch;ld or family which is the subject of
a report or record;

{2) A court, by subpoena, upon its finding
that access to such records may be necessary fror
determination of an issue before Such court;
provided, however, that the court shall examine
such record in camera, unless the court determines
that public disclosure of the information contained
therein L8 necessary for the resolutfon of an lssue
then before it and the record is otherwise
admissible undaer the rules of evidence;

(3) A grand jury by subpoena upon its
determination that access to such records is
necessary in the conduct of its official business;
and

(4) A district attorney of any judicial
circuit 4in this state or any assistant district
attorney who may seek such access in connection
with official duty~ ;

(5] Any adult who makes a report of suspected

child abuse as required by Code Section 19-7-5, but

such accass shall include only notification

regarding the child concerning whom the report 'Wwas

made, shall disclese only whether the 1nvestigqation

by the department or qovarnmental child protective

agency of tha reported abuse 18 angoing ar

completed and, if completed, whather child abuse

was confirmed or unconfirmed, and shall snly be

disclosed {f reguested by the person making the

report; and

(h) _Any adult raquesting information

reqarding investigations by the department oOr a

qovernmental child protective agency redarding a

deceased child when _such person specifies the

17
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identity of the child, but such access shall be

limited to a disclosure regarding whether there 13

such an ongoing or completed investigation of such

" death and, jif completed, whether child abuse was

confirmed or unconfirmed.

{b) The department or a county or cther state or
local agency may permit access to sweh records
covcerning reports of child abuse and--deprivasien and

may relesse information from such records to the

followingy parsons or agencies when deemed appropriate by
such department
{1) A physician who has before him a child
whom he reasonably suspects may be abused er
depyived;
(2) Police or any other law enforcement

agency of this state or any other state or any

medical examiner or coroner investigating a report

of known or suspectad child abuse ew-deprivavien;
{3) A person legally authorized to place a

child in protective custody when such person has

befora him a child he reasonably suspects may be

abused ew--deprived and such person requires the

information in the record or report in order to

determine whether to place the child in protective
custody; and

{4) An agency or persony-esher-than-a-ghiidins
parens--av--quardiany having the legal custody.
responsibility, or Auth&rization to care for,
treat, or supervise the child who is the subject of
a4 report or tOcOtdv.L

(5) An_ agency, facility, or person having

responsibility or authorization to assist in making

a judicial detsrminatjon for the child whe is the

subject of the report or record of child abuse,

Fy
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e
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including but not limited tO membars ot officially

recognized citizen review panels, court appointed

quardians ad litem, cart! fied Court Appointed

Special Advocate {CASA) _ volunteers who are

appointed by a judge of a juvenile court to act as

advocates _for the best in-erest of a child in a

juvenile proceeding, and members of a county child

abuse protocol committee or task force;

[(6) A legally mandated public child

protactive agency or law enforcement agency of

another state bouna by similar confidertiality

provisions and regquirgments when, durin~ «r

following the department’s investigation of a

report of child abuse, the alleged abuser has left

this state;

{7} A child welfare agency, as defined in

Code Section 49-5-12, or & 8chool where the

department has investigated alleqations of child

abuse made against any employee of such agency or

school and any child remains at risk from exposure
to_that employee!

{8) An employea of a school or employee of a

child welfare agercy, a8 defined in Code Section

49-5-12, aqainst whom allegations of -~hilct abuse

have baen made, when the department has been unable

to determine the axtent of the employee’s

involvement in_ alleged child abuse against any

child in the care of tha\ _school Or agency. _In

those instances, upon .eceiving a request _and

signed relesse from the @mployee, the department

may report its findings to the employey; and

19) Any person who has _an ongoing

relationship with the child named_in the record cr

report of child abuse any part of which is to be

o
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disclosed to such person but only 1f that perssn ¢

required to report suspected abuse of that ~n:it

pursuant to subsection (b) of Code Section 19-7-5,

as that subsection existed on January 1, 1999.

§gc€£on 3. Said article is further amended by
striking Code Section 49-5-44, relating to penalties f-r
allowing unauthorized access to certain records, ani
inserting in its place a new Code section to read as
follows:

"49-5-44, (a) Any person who authorizes ot
permits any perscn or agency not listed in Code Section
49-5-41 to have access to B8uch records concerning
reports of child abusa Aand--deprivasion declared
confidential by Code Section 49-5-40 shall be guilty of
a misdemeanor.

(b) _Any person who knowingly and under false

pretenge cbtains or attempts to obtain records or

reports of child abiuse declared confidential by Code

Section 49-5-40 or information contained therein except

as authorized in this articla or Code Section 19-7-5

shall be quilty of a misdemeanor.

(c) Records made confidential by Code Section

49-5-40 and information <obtained from such tecords may

not be made A part of any record which s open tw th2

public except that a district attorney may use and make

public that record or information in th: course of any

criminal prosecution for any offense which constitutes

or results from child abuga.”

Section 4. Said article is further amended by
adding at the end 4 new Code section to read as follows:
‘49-5-46., The department or any agency and

employees of either providing access to ox disclosure of

7

124
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200
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records or informaticn as authorized by nhde fectiin
49-5-41 shell have nc civil or eriminal Laabtoiliavy

therefor.”

gection 5. All laws and parts of laws in  conflivt

with this Act are repealed.

r
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EXHIBIT III

‘THE CHLDREN

Georgia runs a child welfare system in
 which children suffer, and even die, in
: virluol secrecy
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Something Has To Be Done

About Georgia's Abuse of Children

The stories contained here are often painful to read R
Usually. the public is not exposed to the intimale suffering

. of abused and neglecte¢ children Usually, confidential.y

rules assure that child welfare decisions are made behind
closed doors.

Staff writer Jane O Hansen openedthose doors in her

seties. “Suffer the Children " She revealed a world where con:

fidentiality oflen does more to cover the failures of the bur-
eacracy than to protect the privacy of child victims, where be-
ing rescued from an abusive natural home is sometimes just
a prefude to abuse in a foster home

Her findings were co~ - elling and distutbing’

a Fifty-one children in Georgia died last year while un-
der the "protection” of the slate’s child welfare system One

. example two toddlers whose drug-addicted father took

them for a walk one evening and bashed their heads lo the
pavement. for eight months before the incident. the family
had been the subject of repeated complaints to child wellare
authorities.

® Suspicinus deaths of children are routinely signed off

in this state by coroners &5 natural or actidental with no inves-

tigation or autopsy On¢ example: the infantdaughterof a

! drug-abusing mother died after beiny rolled across the Noor

like a bowling ball, the coroner listed the case as Sudden
Infant Death Syndrome

wChildren in Georgia are foutinely forced 1o sit1n
courtrooms crowded with accus-d felons, wailing for hours o
he called to testify in preliminars hearings One example A
2.year-old was forced to wait three hours belore being called

' toappear in a preliminary hearing onan alleged case of

sexual abuse. when the call finally came. the child was asleep
& Overcrowded temporary shelters for abused o ne-

" glected children have become dumping grounds for children

the state has no other place for and permanent homes for

_ children it can’t place One example Ina shelter serving At

Janta.  mentally retarded 15-year-old, who openly mastur

bates and who 1s dytng from & fatal disease. sils watching Sesa:

me Street surrounded by toddlers, he has been at the
temporary shelter a year

m Foster care in Georgia has become a System where
children are sometimes more likely to be abused than if they
semain with their natural parents. and where those who are
raised by the state are often considered damaged goods One
example A 19-year-old who spent his life in a succession of

* foster homes had his first-born child taken from him and his

parental rights severed. in part because the state beleved
that growing up in foster care had made the father an unfit
parent

State officials were as ~flected by the disclosures in the

_setiesast hundreds of readers who called or wrote letters

following publication The comments of Georgia Gov Joe
Frank Harrit reflected the senuuments of many

“The newspaper’s articles threw a glaring hght on the
atrocities visited daily on innor2nt babies and childron.” said
Gov Harris | feel both a trenendous sadness and a moral
outrage tnal some in our society place such Ittle value on chil-
dren and that the systems designed and funded to protect
thiem so oflen ao not work.”

Both Democralic and Republican state leaders said
they expected a package of legislation would be introduced
when the General Assembly convenes in January Grass
rools groups of parents already have cropned 1p lo encourage
that process

While some of the probl :ms in Georgia's child wel(are
sysiem are unigue toGeorgia. many are not Wv encourdge you
to take a close look at one staie’s [ailures. same of Its suc:
cesses and Its searck: lor solutions “Suffer the Children”
makes it clear chiid protection today Is too often an Wllu-
sion Something must be done Lo make 1l @ reality

The Editors

Contents

A Home Is No Refuge For Abused Chifdren ........
One Woman's Fight for Kids ..o oo o
Emergency Shelter Is Bursting at the Seams
Longing for Home. Longing for Family ...
Children Often Wait ‘Their Turn’ lor Real .
Molestation Trial Pits 6-Year-Old, Stepfather...
Abused Children: No Voice, No Vote, Little Hope
Foliow-up Articles, Editorials, Letters ..o .

~Suffer the Children™ and other articles reprinted here
were published in 198% 1n The Atlanta Journal and The Allan-
ta Constitition. 72 Marielta SL NW. P.O. Bex 4689 Atlania.
Ga 30302 Telephone 404526-5181 Publishei, Jay Smith Edi
tor. Ron Martin Managing Editor, Glenn McCutchen Cireula:
tion morning Constitution, 282.442. afternon Journal. 184.58C.
combined Saturday Journal-Consitution 529 460 combined
Sunday Journal-Constitution. 685,186 (ABC March 31. 1989
The Journal and Constitution are menibers of the Cox Enter
prises group This special reprint was producec. by Tor Ren
nett and Dave Mclean For addilional copies. please conlact
lsrégo.loumal-(‘onsmullon Markeling Departinent al 404526-
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A Home Is No Refuge

Yor

By Jane £ Honeen

NIt
@b ik nicht aact e tetay
Wl A rm O Forsah Coupty

teod s 2vean wlu wnd Jyear uld son
ootk and hashao b ther heads on
poaveu pira’ rogs ko e

o, wag v bl seocean at
to Qe pieaden godt b e iyl
o bohiuars o e o ale of turder

Ho s nere cersg tao concurtent dife
CenNlrnees 1 a Greargts prason

The case was waidely publiized m
the doxs mmediately afler ke chil
drn 7 deaths as the gosdy detals un
folced of a father Mithing his own

What was never publicized and
whal was known ounly b o select few
way that the children were alreads un-
ter the “protectian” of the state. that
tie 13ty pad been the subject of fice
velerrais 1o the eounly Depa. aent of
Fairly und Children Services in the

“previous eight mentht that there had
< oeen reports of agarelle bums. a beat

iy, that had lel marks on one of the
heys and ar ineident 1 which the fa-
ther had threatened one of 1s children
with & bulcher knife

Tie caze s not unigue Last sear 51
Geargrs children who were aiready
known to child protecive senice work
ers drd  almost one @ week

The deatbs o1 these chldren. out
Lo i care summunes ohlaoned by
T Adanta Journal Constilutioh it
derscare s old welfare 8yutem that s
s wdug mosesteey and struclored to
b Im' children it 1s inlended to pro-
test

W a systerm 1 which overbur
uened cacesorhers ofles lesve ehiidren
with vislent parente, abused children
are somehmes placed i foster homney
maie dangeraas than their own, teimps
roge emengency shelters end up & 4
ohia - peranvnt howe wnd judges
routipeiy aghote Jass destoned to pro
teet chaddren o ogunt

Howoa systemoin whoeh & Tweek - o
haty wie died wler hee drug-abusing
athonr Srolled her aceass the Qoor
Phe a vowhing hall « »« histed by a core
ner oy oa case o sudden anfunt degth
condrame (SIDS despite a phys
aphiton thad vhild abuee was the
cose g

vrans

[4
»
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 SUFFER
THE CHILDREN

PART 1

The desths of such children. who
are alteady under the protection of the
state. represent the ulimate failures of
the state’s child protective system But
an examinalion of the cases also points
6 ways 10 prevenl ather child deaths

A three month investigation of Geor-
gia’s child fatahties revealed thal

® Suspicious deaths of Georgla chul-
dren are routinely signed off by core
ners as nalural or accidental with jdo 1n-
vestigalion or aulopsy

@ SIDS & natural afMction thal gen
erally <trikes healthy babies was listed
wilth uneaplained frequenty - more
thau four times the national rale - as
the cause of dealh ainong infants on the
state’s caseload

Some cases were identified withoul
41 autopsy which experts consider es.
sential 1o the diagnosis

| Grorgia’s elecled coroners rou-
tinely break the lav by faling o call a
medieal exaunner when the cause of a
chitd’s death 15 not immediately appar-
ent

& No une in Georgia keeps record of
how many elnldren were killed by their
parents  the No 1 murderers of chil-
dren under 5 Georgia is one of 10 stales
that does not heep statistics on overall
deaths caused by chilj abuse. according
1o the National Committee {or Preven:
tion of Chnld Abuse

mCommunicalion - belween case-
workers, police officers. judges. prose:
cutors and caroners  1s vften as lack:
Iny a¢ the 1ecurdkeeping when children
dre

Ketween 1979 and 1982, four chil
drenan the same Claston County famidy
dhiedd of syspiciens causes Aftor the see-
and ehld’s deatn. the father lold medi
val exanmners he was suspicious of his
wifr After the third child's death the
anly surhol - an 1hyear-old girl
told a child wellare worker she was
afrad to stay with her mother The girl
wos Jater found dead 10 her mother’s
howe of “probable asphyxia™ of “unde-

. e e

Abused Youngsters

termined cause " The medical examin
ers had never heard of the girl's re-
quest for help. and the welfare worker
never knew of the husband's suspicions

The case was recenlly reopened as
a possible homicide

“There 1s strong evidence that Geor-
gia knows little about how often. why or
how people have killed children Lheyre
respansible for.” said Lr Michael Dur-
fee. a national expert on child fatahities
“In a small but hotrible way. 3 child
may be murdered and nobody bothers
Lo do anything "

State child welfare officials are
aware of Lhe problem, but say 115 far
more complex than child protective ser
vices alone can solve Somelimes. they
are discouraged from even trying

Last summer when the state child
welfare agency losk a stah at reviewing
the suspicious dei th of a 2-year-cld gir!
who was mysteniousiy burned to death.
Ihey were advised lo stop

“Our lawyers said we don’l want to
collect evidence Lo convicl ourselves.”
said Douglas G Greenwell. direclor of
Georgia's Division of Family and Chil-
dren Services

More Than 39,000 Cases in 1987

In 197 more than 39.000 cases of
abuse or neglect were reported in Geor:
gia — and more than half of those cases
were confirmed The figure represent:
a 26 percent jump from the year before

In exiremne cases of abuse and ne
glect. children die — mostly at the
hands of their parents and moslly be
fore they reach heir first hirthday

A March report by Johns Hopkins
Unisersity School of Public Health
showed that for the first ime 10 lwo
decades. homicides had replaced motor
vehicle accidents as the No. | cause of
injury-related deaths for children un
der 11n the United States

While sexual abuse I8 perhaps the
child abuse issue of the day. “the nexl
1ssur s that people kil their kids.” said
Dr Durfee. a child psychatnist with (he
Los Angeles County Department of
Heallh Services and a member of the
Presidential Comnussion on Child and
You'h Fatalities

Georgia child welfare officials say
they often dun’l know a lot aboul how

ABUSED Corinued on Page 2
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! children on their caseloads died, since
i they somelimes clost cases before au.
topsies have been conducted or before
police  have concluded  their
investigation

“Unlike other states Georgia
doesn't have a reul system for reporting
child fatalties.” said Jan T. South. a
child protective services specialist for
the state Department of Human Re-
sources “Basically because no one has
said we need to look at that ™

tn Georgia. so little atiention has
been paid lo the problem ihat the best
the state has 1s an informai hisi of chil-
dren who died while in their custody or
who were al least known to the agency
That figure ignores what 1s probably a
larger group of vietims

“For every child thal 1= known.
there are probably a dozen that are not
' known.” said Dr Joseph L Burton,
medical examiner for five melro Atlan
ta counties and an expert on child
ahuse

Cocaine, Crack Share Blame

The mounting number of child
abise and neglect cases 18 in part roel
ed in more aggressive reporting but
some experts believe that the actual -
cidence of violence against children 15
also on the nse

One reason for the growing violence
i« drugs. experls say, primarily cocaine
and it$ derivative, crack Of the 51 Geor-
gia protective services death cases last
year, close to a third had parents in-
. volved in drugs or alcohol. accordng to
the summaries obtained by the newspa:
per under the Georgia Open Records
Act Nationally. 60 percent of confirmed
~a3es of child abuse and neglect involve
drug or alcchol abuse. according to the
National Committee for Prevenlior of
Child Abuse

One difficulty in checking the vio
fence 1s souiety's reluctance to inletfere
with the sanctity of the family — the be-
lief that what goes on in a family’s
home 18 no one else’s business

“] think scciety does nol give a great
deal of value to children,” said Dr Jan:
Ine M Jason a pediatrician and immu-
nologist at the U'S Centers for Disease
Control who did a national study on
¢hild homicides

In the eyes of many devision-mak:
ers. Dr Durfee said. "baties are not
people

Unfortunately babies under 1 ac
count for 90 percent of all ehild abuse
homicides, according to the Nalional
i Council of Juvenile and Famly Courl
i Judges

'l And the younger the child, the more

TR S

Brandon Miles Friv, 2. aud Jarratt Vavon Y'rin,3owere tanrdersd by their ia
ther on a v r:l raad in Forsyth County last October. He was high on cocaine

at the timie.

Iikely that hee murdire s s B
or some other varetuher, <ays
Durfee

If you graph out ¢hiid akus honn
cides. the singhe most ampurtaat Rictar
1o look at s age.” he savs “Babies yre
more fragile when they re yaunger
they're a whole 1ot more ronble par
ents are more stressid”

Rabies also Teave no agns of stmg
gle As a resull. an unknoar namber of
children » deathe are muslabeled ac
cording to the Natons] Commlter for
Prevention of Child Abuse which esti
mates that the 1200 cinldren killed
1987 may be closer o 5.000

"I arn sure there are chilifren’s
deaths that occur 1 the state of Genngia
and elsey heve that are eertificd as ae-
eidents or natural that ace actually ho
micides,” sd Tir Burtun

One of the mast glaruy questons
ansing (rum the sununanies ebtired by
tie pewspaper from the slate all rhey
general involses the frequency st
which SIDS 15 cited as the cause of
death. particalarly where there hue
been a clear history of abuse

Nationally, SIS accounts for 136
percent of all deaths of bahtes under 1.
acconding 10 the Natonal SIS Foundie
tior (n Tandove: Md Yet of the 13
deaths of Georgl s knoan to the
state last year, 1} o TS neren! -
were histed as SIDS deaths. the sum-
man«s show

“tame of these children may techm
cally be SIDS ™ vad Dr Rurtyn There
I8 a prepanderatce of them i the lower
socin-ecolionige ¢lose ™ Neyortheless he
said, hie suspeels meny deaths are mis
labeled ) think there are many ¢ases

signed out 25 SIDS that aren SIDS©
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W Nalen gl e o oo
ton af Chtld Aleee salimate s
pereeat o 10 perceot ot the 8
deathe thal occur acrnse the n
each year are 1o fact homierdes

State officiais agreed that @ numbet
of the summanes ciling SIS eave un
answerpd guestions

<108 1 ollen on the death ceruf
cate, bt il you Took at sonee of the fad
tors, you wonder " aid Gerod v
Gouce, chref of the stste’s Chld Feoted
tive Serviees

Yale Henson i weteran chird pro
teetive §ervIees casow orker for Bekath
County had cng neptect case 1 v hieh
the babis s wormt when she divd was b
pounds 2 weunds less thae fet
weizht at birth Doeters Laived the
death a naturad 30O

“Tae baby died of danation ™ M
Henson sad

The diasnosis may be averaaed ip
Georgiz beca-e coroters ofter. faiel
death ay STDS wnthout an gulope ar
pevantial element Uowaking the dizane
sty mediead peport sin

A vevien of Gearge death cera®
cates shows that of 112 SIS deaths o
side Allanta last year 49 weve diag
nnsed without autopsy

At the rant of Georysa s problem oy
forensie pathologste wnd some child
welfare experts 16 this shile e reliaeee
moasystem of eleeled caroreie whe
hate little medical trarming

Pl face L7 st Dr Joseph i
Pavis Pade Ceuaty passdical exarane
1 Miam Gootgta i the Tast sulpast
U5 ol o long way e oo hefare it cleans
np - get”

The subliv hifferencee botaon
SIDS v 1 sulfecabier are dificutt W de

»
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teat even with an autopsy Terensic ex
perts sat Thivre nearly impossible
withett Snalt children also can be
strangled or drow ned in bathtubs with a
fatr amount ol ease and little detection
In Los Angeles. where a sophisticat-
o4 team of protessionals tnvestigates all
suspicinus child deaths. bathtub drown-
~1ngs are the cause of death most fre-
quently moved from the accident to ho-
. micide category after the review
‘A 2-year-old who drowns in the
* bathtub - - that's & hemitide until prov.
en otherwise.” said Dr Davis of Miami
That was not the case for a 4-year
old Georgia girl who died iast year Ac-
cording tu the summary of her case, an
emergencs root physician. who treated
. her for mouth injunies. reported to the
child weltaie agency that he suspected
. she was being abused He said the
mother’s behavior was not normal. and
he described her as “overly cntical”
and “very rough” with the child
By the time a child welfare worker
got 10 touch with the family. the hitle
grrl was dead “The child drowned in a
bathtuh." the summary says The agency
“had no further involvement aRer refer-
nng relatives for therapy to cosist them
with theiwr grel

Team Approach te “robing Deaths

In recognitior. ) *“e growing prob-
lem of child fata G, . states have es
. tablished child fatality review teams to
look a1 all suspicious deaths Georgia is
not gre of them
The Los Angeles team, which Dr
Durfee helped to fonn in 1978, reviews
. the deaths of all children under 10
where one or more of a number of fac
tors are found. Including drugs. bathtub
drowning. asphyvia, SIDS over 7
. months. rugs or burns
Inciuded on the leam are represen.
tatives from the medical examiner's of-
fice, police and sheniff's depariments,
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No one in Georgia keeps
record of how many children
were killed by ther parents —
the No. 1 murderers of children
under 5. Georgia is one of 10
states that does not keep statis-
tics on overall deaths caused
by child abuse.

district attorney’s office. the Depart.
ment of Children's Services and the De-
partment of Health Ser ices

In 1986, the team reviewed 203 sus-
picious deaths Of those, 52 were desig:
nated as child abuse homtcides

"We learn best from those situations
where we have clearly failed.” said Dr
Richard D Krugman. director of the ¢
Henry Kempe Nationa! Center for the
Prevention and Treatment of Child
Abuse and Neglect. located In Denver
"Unless you bring all these people into
one room to discuss what they know
about a given child’s death and the fam-
ily. you're not going to make progress in
understanding what's going on ~

Such information sutomalically
leads to improvements in the child wel-
fare system. including more convictions
of people who previously might have
golten away with murder

After creation of a fatality review
team, Oregon's conviction rate 1n child
abuse homicides rose from 50 percent
in 1885 to 90 percent in 1987

'As the system ties itsell together.
the first thing you get is more criminal
action,” Dr Durfee ssid Coronets do a
better evaluation. surviving siblings are
protected. and potential child abusers
are 1dentified, he said

Oflen. child homicide oceurs when a
narent under stress. with mited finan-
ci2l or emotional resources. lashes oul

unintentionally al @ child

"Its something that 1 avodable 1f
someone was there to help” Dr Durfee
sad

The notion of a paremt killing his
child -- particularly a helpless infant --
is a difficult one for the public to grasp
Most parents at some point experience
the anger a child can trigger. sometimes
scaring themselves with the force they
use (o spank their child That common
experience is one reason why the of-
fense of child abuse may ge¢ undelect-d
or unpunished until a child 1s dead

But there is @ line that is crossed. -

fine a5 it may be, that distinguishes be-

tween occasional uncontrolled anger

and anger that kills
Rare Footage of Child Abuse

Recently. rare footage of child
abuse 1n action ~aptured the nation’s
attention sfRer a Tennessee couple se-

cretly videotaped their baby sitter it

ting their 6-month-old baby boy

The parenis had become suspicious
of the woman after their 3-year-old
daughter told them the sitter was hit-
ting the infant In s dramatic disp.ay of
anger. the tape Shows the 27-year-old
sitter whacking the baby on the side of
the head as she sils feeding her The
child was not seriously injured

“It's a striking case In the senze that
when you see the way this prriicular
baby sitter slammed the head tuice of
this infant. the force is staggering.” said
Dr Krugman. during a recenl child

abuse confererce in Atlanta. “It's dili-

cult to watch ™

What's even more striking he said.
i that the baby had no brain injuries

"If a plow of thal nature doesn't
cause njury. Imagine what kind of a
blow does.” Dr Krugman said "l 1s
substantial i he kinds of forces thal are
brought to beir on children by enraged
adults is unbelievable "

How Journal-Constitution
| Carried Out Investigation

| Mare than six months ago. The Al-
lanta Journal-Constilution began efforts
i 10 find oul what had happened to 51
i child ahuse or neglect viehims whose
plight was known to Georgia sorial
workers at the time of their deaths {ast
year

The Journal Constitution filed a re-
quest for the files under the Georgia
; Open Records Act, cuggesting that
;. names ;nd specific identifiers be re-

moved to avoid any invasion of pnvacy

State Attorney General Michael J
Bowers denied the request, saying the
records were protected by confidential
ity !aws. even though the children those
laws were designed (o prolecl were
dead

Ruther than tum over actual rec
ords of the cases, many of which are
fow closed. Mr Bowers instructed As-
sislant Attomncey General Carol Cosgrove
fu help the state Dinsion of Vamily and

HR

Children Services prepare summarics

of the fles.

Fortytwo summaries were provid: .

ed They are sketchy ana oflen prompt
more questions than they antwer -

such as whether &r 1niestigation into
the death was ever conducted. whether
anyotte was ever arrested, whether an

autopsy was done. and what efforts -

were made to protect siblings still at
home.
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The New Homeless: Babies
Addicted to Drugs at Birth

By Jane 0. Hansen

Stufl Wratir

i AlGrady Memorial Hospital. 3 baby
" girl the size of a human hand lies in a
- glass bubble Lrying to stay alive The
baby's mether. a 22-year-old cocane ad-
dict shot up only hours before her
birth causing the placenta to rip free of
the woman's body and sending Lhe
mother into @ rapid. frantic labor The
baby was born seven weeks belorc she
should have been

Recause of the eacaire 1n her veiny
she was born in shock with a profound-
Iy low heart rate A plastic bag hes on
her abdomen. colleciing her waste di-
reclly from the hole left in her intes-
line

She stilt has periodic seirures from
too Iittle blood fiow to her brain. mak-
ing her a streng candidate for cerebral
palsy and mental retardation Her im-
mature lungs require an oxygen hood
and her Liny body jerks lo a rapid
rhythm as she labors lo breathe

“This baby is going to be a disas.
ter.” said Dr Wilham R Sexson. 2
necnatologist and medical director of
Girady's special care nurseries ~She
wil) never be a functioning member of
sociels ”

Babies like these are about 10 crush
the state's already overwhelmed public
hospital and child welfare systems
They are 8 new and sickly population of
homeless childien left in the wake of
skyrocke ling cocaine abuse and the re-
laled specter of AIDS AlLGiudy alone. a
staggering 200 babies & month are born
who show signs of drug addiction. pti-
marily lo cocatne

Increasingly across the countty
these babies are being abandoned b
_their parenls o live as hospital “board:

er babies ”
I “These are likely to be children for-
i ever in the Care of the state.” said Dr
' Deborah A Daro. direclor of research
| for the National Commitiee for Preven-
; tion of Child Abuse “We are nol finding
: & lot of homes that will take these 2hil:
drenin”
Nationally. as many as 375000 ba-
bres — 140 10 -- are born ewch year lo
i drug or alcohol-abusing parents. accord:
ing (o the commitlee
) Experts say that not only are babies
abused beflore they re born by pregnanl
_ women qn drugs. but they're also more

4

likely to bo abused afler thes re born if
they re sent home with drug-using par-
ents

Heavy users of cocaine. and Ils
highly addictive derivatine crack. are
incapable of caring aboul much eise. in-
cluding the welfare of 8 child In one
recent case. a Slamford. Conn woman
arranged on several occasions for her
10-year-old daughter lu be raped by a
48-veqr-0ld man in exchange for money
to buy arack.

Besides fostering neglect. crack has
unleashed a disturbing wave of violence
against children. child abuse experls
say In New York Cily. 11 percent of
chi'd abuse and neglect deaths 1n 1985
were lied Lo parental drug use By 1967,
as crack use became widespread. that
figure had jumped (o 73 percent

Murder ‘Much More Likehy'

Cocaine babies are more likely Lo be
premature, suffer from 1teurological dis-
orders, have cardiac malformations and
experience respiratory difficullies At
(irady. 10 percent of the cocaine babies
born premalurely become blind. 40 per-
cenl have the equivalent of a stroke.
said Dr Sexson Many will develop
dyslexia

Such problems are stressful enough
for a normally resourcelul parent
they're overwhelming for one damaged
by drugs

“The drug babies are much more
likely 10 be murdered because they're
harder to manage and the families are
much less managable.” said Dr Michael
Durfee. a Los Angeles “hild psychnalnst
and national expert on child abusc
homicides

Phyllis W Miller. Grady's chief pe-
diatric social worker said that in 1979,
the hospital referred one baby of an ad-
dicted mother to the local proleclive
services worker; 1ast year, the number
was 212

Increasingly child abuse experis are
recognizing that parents’ drug addic:
tion. particularly to cocaine or crack or
PCP. could be u prescriplion for vilent
abuse ot neglect of their children

Yel Georgia hss no policy hnking
drugs and abuse, and the state child
welfate depariment has no requirement
that hospitals report habies 'orn to
drug-ahusing parents. although Grady

now Jocs S0

“Maybe he state just nevds t mabe
a policy about children who are born
addicled Lhal says we consider thys
abuse or neglect.” said Gerald V' Gouze
chief of the child protective senice
unil for Lhe state Disiston of Family and
Children Sersices in the Department of
Human Resources

Georgua 15 not alone 1n it lack of 3
pohicy Only a few stetes including
Oklahoma and Utah. have laws requu
ing that parental drug abuse al Jeuct
trigger an investigation by ehild 1 otec
tive services lo delerminyc whether or
not & child 1s safe at home

Besides the risk of abu-c and ne-
glect. babies born to drug-abusun; muth
ers are also at risk of contracling L v1
rus (hal causes AIDS Georgaa dow
raiks 11th nationally 1n ity pumber of
AIDS.infected children according Lo
the Department of Human Resouices

A study sponsored by the natenal
Centers for Disease Corlral due for re
lease at Uhis week's wnternationsl AIbS
conference in Montreal. 16 of every
1,000 babies born in Georgla are now
Lesting positive Lo the AIDS virug

The majority are born lo drug ad
dicled parents whose needte sharing
led (o their own AIDS infechion said
Dr Joseph A Willer medizal direcior
of the AIDS programs for the Depart
ment of Human Resources

Georgia was one of about 20 state=
that participated 1n the CDU study by
lesting all babies born from Septeriber
of last year through Februar. ot this
year The sludy’s resuia mean that this
year slone, about 184 babies wiii be
born 1n Georgia who tes! pouilive
Roughly a third wil! probably die from
AIDS within two years, said Dr Wilher

National estimates are that by 19m
a1 least 20.000 children will be afected
by the AIDS virus

The implications are huge for &
state welfare system that 15 already
overwhelmed Without a plar for the fu
Lure. experls s3y drug-damiged and
AIDS-infected babies will Ine rut their
lives 1n overtaxed pubhe huspitale that
are already collapsing under the weign!
of other medical and sociat problime

These children's futures will be a:
grim as Dr Sexson’s 3-week-old patieit
at Grady [n the baby's slerilized ey
bated world. even the hitle beir
propped next to her head must be
wrapped in plastic to protect her frain

R
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A I'month-old boy, addicted to cocaine at birth, breathes

with the help of a ventilator in an incubator at Grady Me«  ture.

gerins There ts a tube through her bel-
Iy and another needle \n her hand Yet.
as fragile as she appears, this baby will
probably live “Most do.” Dr Sexson
says And like most. she’ll probably go
home

Afler she was born. her mother

- promised the hospital social worker

that she was going to get off drugs
“Both the mother and father are al-
ready shooling up again.” Dr Sexson
said

" ‘He's Like a Stroke Patient’

On a window 1n Grady's intensie
care nurseny 15 & drawing of a child
holding a bunch of flowers "l have
AlIDS. please hug me.” the poster says

I's a sign of how Llhings have

" changed since Dr Barbara Bruner firsl

walked Grady's hallways 30 v, rs ago.
tending to sick children In the.e daye.
there were no baties dving of AIDS Ba
bies born addicted to drugs were rare
And while children were beaten
birned and occasionally raped by their
parents. thes were the exceplion

Last scar. the hospial treated abeut
1.200 abused or neglected ehildren
double what the hospital saw fve years
apo \

"And 1t's nol going lo get better”
Dr Bruner. the director of Grady's pe
diuatric emergeney clinic. recenlly
wamed Lhe state Board of Human Re-
sour. es “IU's going Lo gel worse ~

On the ninth floor. a 14-month-old
baby boy has been living 1n a steel crib
Dressed one recent day in a diaper and
striped T-shirt. he lay alone in a room
surrounded by emply cribs

Three months ago. he was brought
inlo the emergency room in convul-
sions His mother had allegedly beaten
him to the point of fracturing his skull.
and the baby had to be whisked into

 emergency sirgery (0 evacuate Lhe

blood clots caused by his brain
hemorrhage

“He's like a stroke patienl.” Dr
Brutier said as she petted the curly-
headed boy's stomach “He's paralyred
on his lefl side and he's got very siiff
exremeties Plus he's brain damaged |
think he deesn’t see ™

His future 1s unclear Criminal
charges are pending against his mother.
but there were no wilnesses to the beat-
g making a consiction unhkely And
she wants her child back The count:
Department of Family and Chiidren

Services does not want lo return the

WALTER STH.OKUIN G

morial Hospital. He was born eight to 10 weeks prema.

baby Lo a mother social workers consid-
er unfit. yel they have had difficuits
finding a foster family willing lo take
him Just temporarily Recently they
found one

A Hospita! for 8 Home

Child welfare workers know a good
thing when they see 1L Too oflen. Grady
officials say. the county drags 1ts feet in
placing babies such as these. knowing
they are at least safe in the hospital ft
15 a trend Dr Bruner finds increasingly
frustrating

Recently a baby with no medical
problems lived at Grady more Lhan a
month afler she was born Her mother
was psycholic. and allernated between
sleeping under a viaducl near the hos.
pilal and 1n Grady’s lobby .

Finally. Dr. Bruner instructed her
stafl to call the Fulton County Depart-
ment of Family and Children Services
and tell ofMicials the hospitn) was set
ting up a smell basxinet undor the via
duct s the mother eoutd take the child
home

“Moybe that sl be an incenlive to
do something =bout this child,” she

ADDICTED Continued on Page 6
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- Addicted

From Puge &

Csaid “The pomt s, we're stuck with the
¢hild W have no legal responsibilty for

! the clu:d exvept that we have no place

| that v woula personally dismss it to.”

A5 vy a8 eight babies and chil-
dren ive at Grady at any one time be-
cause there is no other place for them
i Twice that number remain tn the hosni-
i 13l for medical treatment with no con:

tact by their parents. and the number
will continue to grow as long es crack
and cocaine remain a problem. experis
say
i With cocaine. the greatest threat lo
unborn babies is prematurity, says Dr
| Sexson. which creates a host of medical
i problems. Yet sophisticated technology
has rendered survival of the fitlest 8
, thing of the past. and loday many of
these babies are kept alive
“When 1 was 2 medical student. we
didn't even fill out birth rertificates on
babtes that weighed under 1,000 grams
o2 pounds),” Dr. Bruner said, leaning
l over an incubator where a baby that
looked more like a fetus lay with nee-
dles and tubes in her beily, arms, feel,
and mouth. “They were abortions.”

The costs to society of keeping these
children alive are cuormous $2.500 a
day 1n a private Georgia hospital for a
baby on a ventilator: $1.200 for care at
Grady's intensive care nursery and fu-
tre unknown costs for a growing num.
ber of bahies whose disabilities will be
permanent.

Foster Homes in Short Supply

For onr baby girl who was recently
born at Grady with AIDS. the only per-
<on who offered to give her a home was
a single man who also had AIDS But
s doctor wouldn't let him do it. argu:
ing the baby's illness might complicate
his own

Wien the baby was 9 months old.
her mother - a drug addict — came lo
the hospital and took her home Buta
few days later. family members re.
turned nher to the hospilal's emergency
room At 10 months, the Laby girl died
alone at Grady.

Such steriss prompted Douglas G
Greenwell, director of the etate Division
of Family and Children Services, o re-
cently bianket the state with an appeal
for more foster parents willing to Like
AIDS babies

The lack of foster families for such
| babies has forced some casework=rs to
| return children to what they know are
dangerous situatio.  Dr Bruner said

Her voice becomes purlicularly
high-piched as she talks about @ baby

'
i

who on this particular day was in infen-
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NICK ARROYO/StS

Dr. Barbara Bruner hugs a st;all patient during her rounds at Grady, Few

abused children were treated at the hospital 30 years ago, That's changed,

and'it's going to get worse,’ she says.

sive care struggling to survive second
degree burns he allegedly got at the
hands of his mother.

He had been brought to Grady a
month earlier with a8 broken leg when
he was only 8 month old. The mother
admitted she had broken her baby's leg
Considering that confession a sign of
good aith. caseworkers with the Cobb
County Department of Family and Chil-
dren Services sent the baby home with
her

Because Grady staff rontinued to
nrotest, the county agreed to do a home

visit and provide follow-up -ervices Al

s ]

oy
@)

most four weeks to the day. the baby
was brought back (o Grady. this time |
with severe burns to his ! s, spine and
scrolum He had been dipped in Scald-
ing water.

The vounty has since filed for cu..0-
dy of bulh '=» baby and hie 2-year-oid
sibling. and criminai *harges have bees
filed against the woman: '

“You don't burn a baby like that by
accident.” said Dr Hruner “And we :
don't send children home expecting
then, o die V'e send them home ex. '
pecting thein to live ” !

b
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Getting Away With Murder

‘Archaic’ System of Investigating Deaths May
Pave Way For Parents to Kill Thejr Children

By Jane 0. Hansen
Staff Waner

in Georgia. you can get away with

+ murder if your victim is your child
' Crass as it may sound. if you stran-
gle or smother your infant with a pil-
low. tell your local coroner the child
has recently had a cold. and acl dis-
traugh). coroners 1n thany Georgia coun
ties will bypass an avlopsy and matk
the death cerlificate as pneunionia or
sudden 1nfant death syndrome. medical

expeits say

“Georgia still has one of the most
archaic death investigation systems in
the nation.” said Dr Joseph 1. Burton.
' medical examiner of five metropolitan
Atlanta counties and a child abuse ex:

-

Recamping the state's coroner sys-
~tem v ould be a first step towa § under-
standing why such chitdren die 1 Geor:
g1a and perhaps prevenling some ol
those deaths. say some chil? wellare ex-
perts and medical examiiers Specifi-
cally, they say. the state's elected cors
ners should be replaced with a medical
examiner's system of trained forensic
palhulogists
© "If we had 2 really good medical ex-
. aminer's system n this state. we could

probably tell somethir different about
these questionable cases.” said Gerald

V. Gouge. chief of the state Child Pro-

tective Services Umit "it's always sur-
prised me thal we don't get more deaths
that are caused by abuse or neglect
Qutside meiro Atlanta. the majority
of Geurgia's counties rels on elected
coroners to deterimue whether the
. cause of death 1s natural. an acaident, &
" nomic:de. suicide or undetermined To
be a coroner candid.tc: need only have
a high school #Cucation. be at least 25
years old and have no felony somac-
tions
“There have been service station al-
tendants, people who are legally blind.
people who will not touc:. a dead body
who have been coroners in Georgia.”
sa1d Dr Burton. one of a handfu! cf the
stile’s forensic pathologists. specialisie
fratned in the legal aud scientific inves-
. tigation of deaths “Yel thesc people
~lechmeally have the power to pul on
that death certificate 8 cause of death
and a manse, of death And they have
the power {o ask thal an autopsy gel
" done or not get done ™
Accorthnig tc Dr Burlon. the coro-
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‘There have been service sta-
tion atiendants, people who are
legally blinc, people who will
not touch a dead body who
have been coroners in Geor-
gia.

~ B, Joseph L Burton

Foransic pathologlst

ner of one central Georgia county
signed off 95 percent of all deaths as
heart attacks The rate is generally 40
percent Lo 45 percent In another coun-
ty. the white coroner routinely attribut-
ed the deaths of black babies W neglect,
he said

In lhe deaths of most children. it is
imperatise Lo conduct an autopsy to de-
lermine the cause. experts say Unlike
adults, most children don't die of dis-
ease or readily apparenl natural
causes Yet according lo records kepl
by the Department of Human Re-
sources. of the 1,601 Georgia children
under 7 who died in 1887, only 37 per-
cent were autopsicd

A report last year by the statewide
Council on Materna! and Infant Health
found that "a majority of postneonatal
deaths outside urban areas in our state
are not autopsied There is no autopsy
system nor rules and regulations for
the performance of  ith scene investi-
gations. and no required qualifications
for those performing autopsies ”

One reason coroners $Kip autopsies
18 1o spare the family. “The death of a
cld 15 verv traumatic to the famly.”
Dr Burton sad “The people invnived
with the investigation — whether law
enflorcement of coroners -- lena {0 tny
to ind an excuse not to do the
autopsy ”

Another reason is politics Small-
town coroners are susceptible to the
wishes of their constituents *  ording
to Dr Hurton. at a family’s Pequed state
senators and “people higher than that”
have aften asked him to waive an
autopsy

A greal number of the coroners
own funeral hotnes locally.” Dr Burton
said "Il you're in a small Grorgia town.
and you own the funeral home. and
you're the coroner and you've buned

¥
~3

evenybody in that county for 20 or 30
years, politics are thick ™

That type of political pressure. he .

said. could be responsible for an un:
known number of mislabeled children’s
deaths

In snme cases. Georgia children
whose deaths are blamed on natural or
accidental causes in fact may have been
murdered

[ think the biggest problem Is that
children are so easily killed without
leaving any sign.” sand Dr J Byron
Dawson. director of the State Crime
Lab in Atlanta “Just cover their mouths
with your hand. put a plastic bag over
their heads. no problem ™

Children can be easily strangled.
suffocated. poisoned or evun drowned
in a bathtub with Ittle or no detcction.
say forensic pathologists Even an au-
topsy may not reveal the cause of death.
making death scene iovestigations par:
ticularly crucial o any questionable
death of a child

“You can have the same autopsy
findings. but based on the circum-
stances. one can be labeled natural and
another an accident” said Dr loseph
H Davis. Dade County medical examin-
er .. Miann

litinots and Minnesola are among
the states that have recently enacted
laws outhning protocols for investigat:
mg all questionable children’s deaths.
including 4 thorough death scene tnves-
tigation and aulopsy

Under the Geotgia Post-Mortem Act.
a coroner must contact his Jocal meds:
cal examiner whene er the cause of a
death 15 1n question 1118 then up to the
medical examiner — usually a local
physician with little training in patholo-
gv — to decide whether an aulopsy 18
warrznted

But in Georgia. the question of a :

child's death oft.
coroner.

In eascs where coroners don't seek
the advice of a physician, they clearly
“a*e not ahldm% by the law.” Dr Burton
said “Seventy-five percent don't abide¢
by the letter of the law ~

Thomas L. King. president of the
Georgia Coroners Association and coro-
ner for Coiumbia County, dissgreed Mr

stops with the

King. who operates a funeral home. '

said he did not know why so few chil.
dren in Georgia were autopsied Bul he

MURDER Continued
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! From Page 7

i said. "Mosl of us do what we're sup-
" posed lo do I'd say 85 percent of the
| coroners do what they're sworn to do
\ But you do have some bad apples. And

it makes a name for the rest of us

He said the deaths of children in:
creasingly are being recognized as
tricky situations for coroners. Last year,
i half of the coroners’ 18 hours of re-
t quired training was devoted to the de-

teclion of child abuse homicides, ze-
! cording to Mr King

A major stumbling block is & short-
| age of pathologists willing to do autop-
. sies. he said Naiionally. there are
about 500 forensic pathclogists such as
l Dr Burton, and in Georgia there are
1 fewer than 10.
|
1
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The stale pays only $150 per autep
sy for a coroner’s case. and 1t is nol
worth most pathologists’ time. said Mr
King As @ result, most counties refer
autopsies to the State Cnme Lab, which
currently has no forensic pathologist
Among those who perform the proce:
dure are a chemist — Dr Dawson ~
and a biochemist.

“Georgia is the only state in the
country and the only jurisdiction in the
Western world that allows non-physi-
cians to do autopsies,” said Dr. Wilhiam
R Anderson, an associate county medi-
cal examiner in Naples, ¥a, who for-
merly worked as 3 Ppathologist In
Georgia

Dr. Dawson agrees that the Georgia
coroners system may be in need of a
statewide facelift

“You're probably looking at the ves-
liges of a system that’s about to

change " he said “Pay allennon io
what s going on 1n Georgia in the feal
six months We're going to embark on a
new era of death investigations 1n Geor-
pa. which | think will eventually wind
up with regional medical examiners .
scatiered around the state i will be a
tremendously slow. expensive undertak
ing But we've got to change {because
of] the sheer volume. and it's time this
system moved lorward * .

According to Dr. Dawson. these re .
gional medical examiners would all be
trained in pathology and capable of do- :
ing their own autopsies Such a system -
is already in place in most stales

‘The coroners may be reticent lo em- '
brace the change. however. and they '
are nol without political influence in
the Legislature "1 would have a prok-
lem wilh the regional system.” Mr King
recenlly said “Because of the expense .
of it. It would cost the taxpayers ™

Can The Law Protect A Fetus

From A Drug-Abusing Mother?

By Jane 0. Hansen
Staff Wnter

Last month. 8 Reckford. 111, woman
was chargetl with involuntary man-
slaughter after her infant daughter died
as a result of the woman's cocaine ad-
diction during pregnancy Prosecutors
called 1t the first case of its kind in }1li-
nois

In Flonda. 2 woman was charged
Jast December with child abuse afer
her baby was born addicled to cocaine.
According to officials, the felony case.
which comes to trial this week, was the
first of its kind in Florida

A Washington, D.C., judge sentenced
a 30-year-old woman last September al-
ter she was convicted for check forgery
The offense is usually punished with
probation — but the judge sentenced
the woman to jail for the duration of
her pregnancy.

“She's apparently an addictive per-
sonality. a:id 1) be damned if I'm going
to have @ baby born that way.” said Su-
perior Court Judge ‘eter H Wolf, ac-
cording to trial transcripts

In courtrooms across the country, as
the phenomenon of drug-abusing preg-
nant women grows, prosec'ilors are
holding these women to a h n1er stan-
dard of maternal care than ever before
Bul sonse legal scholars see a collision
| ahead

Already in child sbuse cases, judges
must grapple with conflicts that pit the
rights of parents against the rights of
their children As judges seek lo protect
the unborn, they are sailing into un:
charted seas, where Lhe rights of a fetus
can run smack up against the woman's
right. at least during much of her preg-
nancy, o abort that fetus.

“The controversy is the same you
see in abortion cases,” said Dr. Debo-
rah A Daro, director of research for the
National Committee for Prevention of
Child Abuse. "1t's a matter of when life
begins."

Whether the defirition of child
abuse should extend to an unborn fetus
is as tricky and nnresolved as the issue
of abortion Experts pose Lhis question:
What if the woman jailed while preg
nant had decided to have an abortion as
a means for getting out of jail® Does the
law permit her. in effect. to kill her fe-
tus yet prohibit her from abusing it?

“That's a really complicated and
diMcult issue,” says Patricia A Tolh.
director of the: National Center for the
Prosecution of Child Abuse “! can see
some differentialion between the moth-
er who has chosen Lo carry the child to
term and intends to have the child
born. Just as a malter of moral obliga-
tion. it seems to me. there is some duty
there to not needlessly endanger the
child. Whether or not that means Lhere

should be criminal penalties for failure
to do thal is complicaled * .

Abortion opponents say Lhe 1ssue of-
fers support for their argument that a |
fetus is a live human being. Even child *
welfare experts acknowledge thal once
the courts get into the business of pro-
tecting fetuses, they may have difficully
defending abortion.

“If you recognize their nghts as a
fetus for the purpose of protecling them
under child protection laws. then you
are in fact recognizing their nght to
life," said Dr. Daro !

Besides the legal dilemma that a
woman's Might to abortion poses. there’s
a real question of how far government
should go in protecting a fetus from the
harmful behavior of its mother Accord-
ing to a recent Gallup Poll. 48 percent
of the American public believes that .
pregnant women who smoke or dnnk
should be held liable for harm to the fe- |
tus.

i

I

!

“Where do you draw the line*" said |
Robert M Horowitz. associate director l

of the American Bar Association's Na-
tional Legal Resource Center for Child
Advocacy and Protection “Cocaine 18
bad. but o s drinking three glasses of '
wine, or not getting enough rest or '
abusing your body with the wrong foods !
If she doesn't stop, what do you do”"

StafY writer Tracy Thompson con-
tributed to this article |

S |
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Confidentiality Laws Throw
Cloak of Secrecy Over Abuse

By Jane 0. Hansen
Staff W nter

Among the Georgia children who
died last year while under the state’s
protection were 8 little girl who was
raped and found floating dead in a
pond. a l4-month-old baby girl found
dead on her parents’ railer floor from
an apparent bathtub drowning. and a
13-month-old baby girl who was placed
in a steaming hot tub of water after she
removed her own diaper and soiled the
bed sheets

All three children were well-ktiown

to the county child welfare depart-
ments But they died in relative ano-
nymity
Georgia's child welfare system is
shielded by 1 cloak of confidentiality
that makes it nearly impossible for the
public to scrutinize its activities When
an abused or neglected child dies in
G:Iorgla. almost no one is held account-
able.
Georgia child welfare workers say
the assurance of confidentiality is criti-
cal in convincing citizens to report
abuse Besides, they say. state and fed-
eral law clearly dictates thal records in:
volving children must remain private
Not only could they be sued or prose-
culed if they broke that law. but they
could lose their jobs. they say

Yet a computer search of Georgia
Supreme Court decisions. federal ap-
pellate cases and U.S Supreme Courl
decisions turned up no successful law-
suit or criminal prosecution of a case-
worker for violating confidentiality stat-
ules in Georgia — or anywhere else in
the country.

Furthermore. no child welfare
worker in Georgia has ever been fired
strictly for a breach in confidentiality
as far as state officials can determine.
said Joyce Goldberg. » spokeswoman for
the Department of Human Resources

“Confident.ality it a smoke screen
that hides the abuses and failures of
the system,” said Richard L. McDevitl,
president of he Georgi~ Alliance for
Children. “Confidentiality laws were
enacled (o protect children from exploi-
tation. But they have taken on a life of
thelr own.”

In some Georgia counties, child wel-
fare officials are 30 loyal lo confident:-
ality codes that they refuse to share in-
formation with local law enforcement
officers. District Attorney Robert E
Keller of Clayton County said he finally
was forced to sit down with the local
child wslran director and talk about

‘Confidentiality laws were enacted to protect children from exploi-
tation. But they have taken on a life of their own.’
— Richard L. McDevitt, Georgla Alllance for Children

[ARIRAN

WA BRIDGES SN

Sheriff Wesley Walraven said child
abuse ‘needs to be ... overt before
government interferes.

lh; fact that they were on the same
side.

Many caseworkers believe they
would be better off if they could lell
their side of the story New Jersey child
welfare officials recently asked the fed:
eral governmenl to loosen up confiden-
tiality regulations so they could more
effectively defend their decisions

"We end up looking like such fools
because we can't defend ourselves.”
said Carol Campbell. director of the
Forsyth County Department of Family
and Children Services

It was Ms. Campbell's workers who
investigated severa) child abuse com.
plaints involving Charles Aaron Frix,
who pleaded guilty to murdering his
two sons. 2 and 3. last October

Initially, Ms Campbell declined to
discuss the case because of confident!-
ality restrictions. But a documenl ob-
lained by The Atlanta Journal-Constitu-
tion shows that her department had
known of the family’s problems for at
least e1ght months

Among the complaints filed was a
report that the 2-year-old had cigarette
burns on his body Frix's 7-year-old
daughter had told caseworkers that her
father had threatened her with a butch-
er knife

“The father. in front of the case

worker. stuck a pocketknifc 1n the cof-
fee table to show what the 7-year-old
hud described,” the report says “Case-
worker explained that even this would
frighten a small child "

Despite visits to the Frix home. Ms
Campbell said. the caseworkers were
unable to substantiate any of Lhe allega-
tions If they had had Lhe facls. she
said. they never would have leRl the
children at home

“You cannot go to court nn your gut-
level feeling.” she said “If you cannot
see the cigarette buriis. and there are
no marks on the child. you just dont
have & case.”

Sheriff Wesley Walraven of Forsyth
County, who first charged Frix with
murdering his sons, also defended the
department's handling of the case

"l probably would have done the
same thing they did." he said “{The
abuse of a child} needs to be oul Lhere
overt before government interferes in a
family's activities ”

Ultimately. he said. the decision to
remove & child is a judgmient call

It's those critical judgment calls -—
and the caliber of the people who make
them - that critics say provide a com-
pelling reason to crack open the system
“Sunlight is the best disinfectant ~ said
Nat Henlofl. a wriler for The Village
Voice who has written extensively about
New York's child welfare system

Without a complete account of what
happened in Forsyth County, there is
no way of knowing whether Ms Camp-
bell's assessment of her agency’s ac-
tions is an accurate one. said state Sen
Pierre Howard. chairman of the Senate
Human Resources Commitiee And the
state’s own internal review is nol
enough. he added.

“The whole purpose of (confidenti-
ality) is to protect the children,” said
Mr. Haward, “and if the rules work
against thal, then the rules need to be
changed |U's obvious that this is an area
that needs to be examined *

Ms. Campbell agrees that a more
open system might benefit from public
concern

"I think it would muster community
support if they knew wha! our case-
workers are up against.” she said
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The Beginning: An Unloved Child
In N.Y. Slum Set Reforms in Motion

By Tracy Thompson
And Jane 0. Hansen
Stuff W neens

A century ago. there was 8 society {0
| prevent cruelly to animals Children
weren't so lucky

In December 1873. while making
rounds in @ New York Cily \2nement.
nurse Etta Wheeler heard [from neigh-
bors of a child in the building who was
being bealen daily by her foster par-
ents She talked her way into the apart.
menl and caught a glimpse of a 9-year-
old girl named Mary Ellen

“From a pan set upon & low sloo!
she stood washing dishes, struggling
with a [rying pan aboul as heavy as her.
sell.” Mrs. Wheeler wrote latet The
child appeared barefoot. ill-clothed and
half-starved “Across the table lay a bru-
tal whip of twisted leather strands. and
the child’s meager arms and legs bore
many marks of its use But the saddest
i part of her slory was written on her
face in ils look of suppression and mis
ery. the face of a ¢hild unloved "

During the next few months, Mrs.
Wheeler reported Mary Ellen’s plight Lo
police and Lo charities, who did noth.
ing. In desperation, she urned to Henry
Bergh, president of the Sociely for the
Prevention of Cruelty Lo Animals

Mr. Bergh got a judge’s permission
_to intervene on “humanitarian™

grounds “| saw a child brought in. car-
 ned n @ horse blanket, at the sight of
 which men wept aloud,” wrote Jacob
Ruie. a newspaper writer who was 1n the
courtroom that day Many Ellen’s body
was bruised and her face had a large
gash on the left side where her foster
muther had cul her with scissors the
day before

Using laws that banned cruelty to
animals, the judge ordered Mary Ellen
taken away from her foster mother —
Lhe first recorded case of & court inter-
vening to prolect a child (rom abuse
Nine years after the creation of the
American Sociely for the Prevention of
Cruelty to Animals, New York Cily es.
tablished the nation's first child protec-
live agency

“That was the beginning of seeing
" [ehild abuse) as a civil 1ssue as well as a
criminal issue.” says Paul Smith, direc-
tor of research al the Children's De-
fense Fund in ‘Washington “You can
think of what happened in child abuse
| as the very first vicims' rights move-
{ ment’
10

Spec

Mary Ellen. the abused child whose case spurred passage of child protection
laws & century ago. as she appeared at the time of her rescue (left)and ayear

later.

Many more reforms followed. such
as Lhe creation of juvenile courts. the
passage of child labor laws and identifi-
cation in 1962 of “the battered child
syndrome.” which led io requirements
in all 50 states that doctors repori abuse
cases to police

While many child abuse cases still
end badly, the case of little Mary Ellen
at least gave children a betier chance at
being rescued from miserable circum:
stances Mary Ellen's story. in facl, had
2 happy ending

Within a year of her rescue. Man
Ellen was sent to live with Mrs Wheel-
er's family in upstate New York Nour:
ished and loved, she was “fast becoming
a normal child.” Mrs Wheeler wrote

“When 24 she was married 10 a wor
thy man and has proved a good home-
maker and a devoted wife and mother.”
the nurse wroie years later “If the
memory of her earliest years is sad.
there 15 this comforl — that the cry of
her wrongs awoke the world to the need
of organized reliel for neglected and
abused children ™ :

19y
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One Woman’s Fight for Kids
— ‘Am I a Miracle Worker?’

By Jane 0. Hansen
Steff Werter
On a lypical day last fall. Va'~ Hen-
son was looking for a dead baby
Melhodically she opened every
drawer in Lhe disheveled room of a

agreed Lo meel V. the motker Then she
checked the bathroom and wastebaskel
For one awful momenl. the DeKalb

* Counly sociai worker thought the week-

old tnfant lay under a heap of bed-
clothes. “I'm calling the police.” she
said, spolting what looked like a bedful
of dried blood stains al Motel ! in
Chamblee. The stains turned oul lo be
chocolate, the remnants of doughnuts
Still. Ms Henson worries thal V is
crans and her children unsafe Recently
V' °s mother said her 26-vear-old daugh
ter poured gasoline throughout her
apartmenl and threalened lo burn up
hersell and her other two babies — a 1
year-old son and a 2-year-old daughter
Ms Henson thinks V may be sexually
abusing the 2-year-old. and she wanls lo

- gel all three children into  safer home.

al least until V. gets the help she needs

But she has Lille chance of doing
that Once before she look V 's daughter
away from her and pul her in foster

* care And once before the courts gave
" the child back Evenif Ms Henson did

succeed in getling V's children re-
moved from Lheir home. where would

. she put them® There 1s a crilical short-

age of fosler care homes tn Georga.

© and those homes (hal do exist are cflen
. “the pits.” in Ms. Henson's words

“What am | going lo do®" Ms. Hen.
son says “Am | a miracle worker®"

The story of V' 1s the reflection of &
child welfare system in Georgia Lhat is
fatling Lo prolect thousands of children
as il 1s choked by mounling reports of
abuse and loo few resources lo deal
with them From overlaxed and under-
paid workers lo a fragmented court sys-
tem that often emphasizes parenls’
rights at the expense ol children’s.

. Georgia's chiid welfare system 1s Lravel-

tng down a collision course, experts say
“I've been here 31 years. and 1Us s
bad or worse than | have ever seen.”

" sa1d Shirles Trussell, director of the

and Children Services “Eilher we pro-

DeKalb County Department of Family
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.

cure the resources Lo do the job or say
lo the public, ‘We are no longer able lo
do this job '™

In 1987, more than 39.000 child
abuse and neglecl reports were filed
wilh the stale — a 26 percent jJump over
the previous year's statistics thal sur-
pnised even slate officials

“The cascs we're COmINg arross Now
are lotally different than Lhe cases we
came across 10 years ago.” said Jan T
South, a child protective services spe:
cialist for the stale Department of Hu-
man Resources ““Theyre serious cases
— children who have been sexually
abused over long periods of time. chil-
dren who are severely beaten”

Al the same Lime. Georgia officials
are finding it ever more difficull Lo al-
tract and retain child welfare workers
in an increasingly hazardous job Lhat.
for many, pays less than school leacher
wages The average caseload has grown
lo 32 families per worker, compared
with the 17 recommended by nalional
orgsnizations Ms Henson's raseload
normally lops 40. and some urban case-
workers dea! with as many as 90 fam-
iltes al a Lime

“It's nol nght for children's whole
Jives lo be delermined by a soc1al work-
er who spends one hour a month with
them,” said Ms Trussell "And al besl.
that's what most of our kids gel.”

Behind the stalistics are the nds-
vidual children. whose suffering is of
ten compounded by the system's failure

‘The Real World*

It's Tuesdas morning and Vale Hen-
son (her first name 15 pronounced like
valeti 15 getling ready lo leave her co.
coon of an office and enler whal she
calls “the res! world

AL 35, Ms Henson 1s a Lall, healthy
locking woman with a8 round [ace.
turned-up nose and a raucous laugh

When she first gol into child protec-

live services. she worked as an intake
worker for Fullon Counts. nnestigating
cases of abuse and neglect as soon as
they were reported She compares the
Job to that of an emergency room triage
nurse who must pick which patients
need treatment first

] would come inlo work and have
10 choose belween a 2:vear-old w h
gonorrhea at Grady. lwin babies left
home alone or a family of five with no
food How do you make a choice®” she
says. Jaughing al the absurdity 1 don’t
know

Today. she holds the job of “ongoing
proleclive services worker” for Dekaib
County. lrying o help Lthose families
that inlake workers have confirmed as
probable child abuse or neglect cases

To her “chenls.” she can be mother
and friend. cop and Jailer. loved and
hated by the children, who see her both
as the heroine who rescues them from
abusive adults and the villain who takes
them away from the only people lliey
know and love

On this particular day. one of Ms
Henson's first stops 1s DJ's house. an
apartment in a drug-infested Allanta
housing projecl where rat holes line
sidewalks and a large portion of the
red-brick apartments are boarded up

As she enlers Lhe apartment. 6-year-
old Michael is standing on the stairs
scrubbing the walls Wearing Hawanan
shotts and 8 blue T-shirt the little boy
is carrying around a huckel of Pine-Sol.
soaping everything in sight. He's clean
ing at the direction of his mother, D.J.
who's reeling from drink or drugs or
both As he begins lo wash a wooden
coffec wable. D.J yells al him

"Give me thal rag.” she says. her
eyes drooping. her body swaying "You
don't put all that soap on the table You
see” He's a disobedient child You can
tell that by looking at him *

Michael trains his dark eyes Lo the '
floor and says nothing He used Lo laugh
and run when he lived with DJ s sister.
Ms Henson says Since he's been back
wilh s mother. he's become quiel and
withdrawn. "hke 1l you do something
wrong. I'm going (o slam you up against
the wall.” observes the social worker

In 2 hol. stiffy apariment next-door.

FIGHT Continued on Page 12
1
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Michael's 2-year-old sister. M . 15 sleep-
1ng soundls on the bed She’s there be-
cause an Bi-yvar-old neighbor worres
. D.J will neglect to give the child a nap
: “f go get my baby every day.” says
: Miss R. a liny. white-haired woman
who keeps Lhe curlains pinned back
* wilh clothespins and a picture of Jesus
on the bedroom wall “I'm just in the
world by myself I'm the only one leR of
10 children ™
) Ms Henson is grateful for Lhe
walchful eye of Miss R But she also
holds the old woman partially responsi-
ble for these children’s plight.

Last spring Ms Hensun oblained an
emergency order 10 take DJ’s children

- and place them with therr aunl She
had received more than six “eports that
DJ was high on drugs most of the lime,
leaving her childrer at home alone and
oflen forgetting 1o feed them. change

. the baby's diapers or put M down for
her nap The final straw came when

: Miss R called and said the baby had a

. large burn on her forehead

“[DJ ) said the baby f=l1 on the con-
crele outside playing.” Ms Henson says
“We told her. no. it wusnt true The
burn was Vishaped | told her to take
the baby to a doctor. but she didn't do
1t We'd gollen so many calls from
neighbors that finally 1 got the children
picked up | wanted 1o have Lhe baby
picked up because the mother's so cra-

. 1y. because we've had 50 many reports
of her alcohol and drug abuse. and her
boyfriend's an addict ™

DJ herself had told Ms Henson
that sometimes her boyfriend “puts or-
ange juice and cocaine on his longue.
swishes it around and shoots it in the
baby’s niouth ”

Ms Henson took the case lo court.
hoping to transfer custody of Michael
and M to DJ s sister

“We got into court and ‘old the
Judge the mother had drug involve-

 ‘ment.” Says Ms Henson "We had re-
pealed police reports. repealed hospital

! reporis. we had all this documentation

| that people had reported ™

“The judge clearly saw Lhat the
woman was a nut She danced all over

\ the courtroom She was saying. “Your

I honor, they're ;ust trying lo pick on me

. because they know I'm so cute ' And the

" judge comes back and says. ‘Where do

* you have that she's not caring for her

children® ~

Ms Henson laughs Indeed. she
could not prove that DJ wasn't caring
for her kids because Miss R took the
stand and said DJ was a satisfactory
molher Ms Henson lost the case: the
children retorned to their mother
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Vale Heason. a DeKaib County soclal worker, calls on une of her cases in a

public housing project.

The elderly woman laler told Ms
Henson that DJ had threatened her In
fact. Ms Henson says. the old woman
did not want to give up caring for two
small children who lock to her for the
only love and warmih they receive

“The court wants Solid. hard-core
evidence,” she says. "1 don't have it |
already picked those kids up once on &
whim They only lel you pick them up
on a whim one time."

As Ms Henson says goodbye to Mi-
chael. she assures him sheil check on
him next week. although she knows she
may not have ttme Throughout the vis-
it. he has (ollowed her lize a pupp).
never speaking Ms Henson tells D.J to
stay away from booze and drugs “Tll
never do no more drugs Heck no.” D.J
says “They couldn’ give me a million
doflars.”

Driving out of the project. Ms Hen-
son says she's com(fortable the chil-
dren’s lives are not in imminent danger
And frankly. that's about all she has

time for “We cannol save the world.”

she says "1 think after working this job

for a while you learn to help those you '
can help and forget those you can't

Emotionally those kids aren't getting

what they need Bul you car't save t++ |
mental health of all these children We

don’t have time All You can do is hope

to keep them aline "

{Postscript The children remained
with their mother for four mare menths
during which ime the mother was hos-
pitalized for a possible drug overdose
She subsequently abandoned them in a
shelter for the homeless Today Michael

lives with his father. His little sister is

in foster care.}




Well-trained child protective ser-
vices workers know whal signs 1o ook
for “It's 1n the way children acl.” says
Ms Henson “Afler a while you just
know.”

Georgta has 589 social workers to
deal with the more than 39.000 reports
of child abuse or neglect The basic re-
quirement is a college degree. although
many, including Ms Henson, have mas-
ter's degrees in social work

Once hired. workers receive one to
two weeks of training Some gel special
training in subjects such as sexus!)
abuse, but many dont.

The Signs of Child Abuse

fn recent years. the job has become
fncreasingly dangerous. experls say
"You don't remave children from peo-
ple‘'s homes withoul ¢reating anger.”
says Ms Trussell

When Ms Henson visited one family
where a child had been burned. the fa-
ther pulled a sword ot her He told her
he was Napoleon Bonaparte. then
slashed a “2" on the wall

“He told me lo gel up and salute.
and | stood up and saluled the man,”
Ms Henson laughs "1 said. 'Yes, sir.
aye-aye, sir.” and anything eis he want-
ed me 1o say Then I turned siuund and
walked out and 1 told them 1 was not go-
ing back out 1o see that nut”

Generally the hazards are less se-
vere. suchk as transporting neglecled
children in her cat — children infecled
with lice, ringworm. scabies or impelt-
go The depariment has issued the so-
clal werkers plastic gloves. and Ms

. Henson weeps a sheet in the trunk to
' protect the back seat

The greates!t hazard for most social

" workers. howeser. 1s an emolionz! ofie.

Bruises and Blows

Patrick was a fat-cheeked. Gary
Coleman look-ahke of 3 when Ms Hen-
son met him

She was assigned the case after a

. public health nurse noticed muitiple
- bruises on the toddler’s butlock; as she

gave him routine shots When Ms Hen-
son went to the house to 1nvestigale. the
mother told her the child had been
beaten by his paternal grandfather 1n
Alabama with whom Patnick had been
slaying

"So 1 hought the story.” says Ms
Henson "1 didn't have anything else to
goon"

Three months later. she was called
by Southwest Hospital and Medical
Center. where Patrick had been admut-

. ted semicomalose from some kind of
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

blow to the head

That ime. the mother suggested he
had fallen off a stool 1n the kitchen The
woman seemed quite concerned. Ms
Henson recalls, yel “something didn't
chick right with that case "
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Georgia's child weltare sys-
tem is failing to protect thou-
sands of children as it is
choked by mounting reports of
abuse and too few resources
to deal with them.

When she arrived at Patlrick's
house, the child was sitting on the sofa.
his eyes rolled back. Even though the
hospital had just released him. he
didn't look right to her She began mak-
ing regular visits

The week afler he got outl of the
hospital. Ms Henson found Patrick sit-
ting on the same sofa. this ime with a
swollen arm The child was clumsy. the
mother said Ms Henson demanded
that she take Patrick to the doctor. and
the mother’s boyfriend agreed lo take
him to an ethopedic surgeon The phy-
sic1an found @ spiral fracture, a break
that is generally inflicted from {wisting
and a red flag lo those who have been
trained 1n the signs of child abuse

When Ms Henson called the physi-
cian, hoping he could helo her build an
abuse case, he snstrucled his nurse to
tell her he would not have time lo dis-
cuss his findings

"1 could not prove anything on this
case.” she says “The mother was appro-
pnately concerned in her voice The
doctor wouldn™t help

Nevertheless. she filed a petition 1n
court. saying the child consistently re-
cetved questionable inguries Fulton
County Juvenile Courl Judge Romae
Powell 1ssued an order allowing Ms
Henson to have Patrick picked up

But when she asked lhe Atlanta po-
lice to gel Palrick. they refused. saying
the order did not grant them proper au-
thority »1d they would need some other
type of clearance

She had to get her superasor lo call
Atlanta Police Commissioner George
Napper before officers agreed to 4o lo
the house When they arrived, Patrick
was gone The judge ordered the moth-
er and her boyfriend to turn im over
in court, and they dic so the next day

“The ehild 15 siting up there with
his arm 1n a cast. his eyes were rolled
back in his head and they almost had to
drag him in," Ms. Henson recalls "l left
traight from court -~ put that child 1n
my arms and took him to Grady *

At the hospital. physicians discon
ered bilateral retinal hemorrhage: be
hind both of Patrick’s eyes. three frac
tured ribs and a spiral fracture to s
arm His buttocks had been beaten Lo a
dark. leathery texture. his head was so
battered and swolien. physicians had to
put a shunt in his brain to drain off the
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<1 just enied ” savs Ms Henson whe
vsited the hosptal earh day he wa-
there 1 sal pext to that baby « erth and
eried”

(Postseript Ms Henson carnied the
medical reports 1o the Atlanta Pohice
Bureau and got the couple arrested lor
cruelly to (hildren They served sin
months in Jail Patrick is now in the
custody of his grandmother )

A Father Who Molests Daughter

When she first started the Job Ms
Henson took cases such as Patrick’s
home with her at might. wondering If
there was something she missed some
thing more she could have done Oflen
she combed her closets for clothes
sheets. pots and pans for the many peo-
ple she felt were driven by poverty into
acycle of violence

She’s changed since then “Honey |
Lake my hat off when | leave wark. says
Ms Henson. a divorced mother of three
“1 don't worry about these folks”

IU's her way of surviving she says
There are loo many depressing cases.
like the +month.old who recently un
derwenl six hours of surgers al Grady
Memoria! Hospital for vaginal tears a
ter a man had sex with her Thal was a
colleague’s case. bul 1n a recent siv
month period. Ms Henson had two oth-
er children under 2 with gonorrhea. a
sexually transmitted disease

Sexual abuse cases are particularly
tough. she sass “These penerts never
gel prose